

SUPERIOR COURT OF CALIFORNIA
CITY AND COUNTY OF ALAMEDA

MARGARET FARRELL,)
) CASE NO. RG03079344
 Plaintiff,)
)
 vs.)
)
 MATTHEW CATE,)
)
 Defendant.)
 _____)

NINTH REPORT OF SPECIAL MASTER

Donna Brorby, Special Master
Aubra Fletcher, Monitor
Zack Schwartz, Monitor
605 Market Street, Ninth Floor
San Francisco, California 94105
(415) 348-0853
(415) 495-7204 (facs.)
dbrorby@brorbylaw.com

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>I. INTRODUCTION</u>	1
<u>II. FARRELL EXPERTS' PRIORITIES</u>	1
<u>III. STATUS UPDATE ON RESET DEADLINES</u>	2
<u>IV. MEDICAL CARE</u>	2
<u>A. Inclusion of Facility Compliance Scores</u>	2
<u>B. Achievements Since The Last Report</u>	4
<u>C. Areas for Improvement</u>	6
<u>V. SAFETY AND WELFARE</u>	8
<u>A. Monitors' Report on Safety and Welfare Standards/Criteria Items</u>	8
<u>B. Development of DJJ's Integrated Behavior Treatment Model</u>	8
<u>1. Remedial Plan Requirements</u>	9
<u>2. Chronology</u>	13
<u>VI. CONCLUSION</u>	18

APPENDICES

Appendix A: Experts' Priorities for Fiscal Year 2008-2009

Appendix B: OSM Monitors Fletcher and Schwartz, *Status of Items with Modified Deadlines* (May 2009)

Attachment 1: Attachment 1, "Time Add Tracking System," provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #303, December 5, 2008

Appendix C: LaMarre and Goldenson, *Second Report of Consent Decree By the Experts* (February 2009)

Appendix D: OSM Monitors Fletcher and Schwartz, *Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Audit Items: Report of Findings* (June 2009)

- Attachment 1: Draft Court Compliance organization chart, undated (provided in approximately January 2009)
- Attachment 2: PPP&R organization chart, January 26, 2009
- Attachment 3: Document entitled “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09”
- Attachment 4: Draft Project Charter: Comprehensive Classification System, February 25, 2009
- Attachment 5: “Program Service Day Policy” (PoP 37 , April , 2009)
- Attachment 6: “Program Service Day Standards,” May 11, 2009 (PoP 402, May 15, 2009)
- Attachment 7: Project schedule listing, e.g., chartered projects and minor projects, undated (PoP #362, March 12, 2009)
- Attachment 8: Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, November 25, 2008 (PoP #305, December 5, 2008)
- Attachment 9: “Program Credits Handout for DJJ Youth,” March 2009
- Attachment 10: Memorandum of Pamela Shintaku to Sandra Youngen and Bernard Warner, March 10, 2009
- Attachment 11: Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, January 8, 2009
- Attachment 12: Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to facility staff, June 3, 2008
- Attachment 13: Youth Incentive Program “Pyramid,” March 3, 2009
- Attachment 14: Memorandum from Jeff Plunkett, Major, Division of Juvenile Facilities, February 4, 2008
- Attachment 15: Sample Quarterly Statistical Report pages
- Attachment 16: Sample Daily Operations Report

- Attachment 17: “Outline of the Sa2-12 PbS to QSR/CompStat on Safety Issues” and “PbS Source Document Guide: Incident Report Form” (PoP # 3 9, March 11, 2009)
- Attachment 18: E-mail of Barry Krisberg to various, May 7, 2009
- Attachment 19: Bid #6000000077 – Normative Culture (cover page only)
- Attachment 20: Excerpt from draft Behavior Treatment Program Operations Guide (Sample BTP Facility Schedule), August 7, 2008
- Attachment 21: DJJ Intake and Court Services, Juvenile Hall Orientation Log, January to March 2009
- Attachment 22: DJJ, New Commitment Orientation (Power Point slides), undated (provided March 12, 2009)
- Attachment 23: Orientation handouts, undated (provided March 12, 2009)
- Attachment 24: Youth Grievance System Handout for DJJ Youth, July 2008
- Attachment 25: Youth Grievance Clerk Duty Statement, undated
- Attachment 26: Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to Superintendents and Ward Incentive Coordinators, May 23, 2007
- Attachment 27: Memorandum of Jim Cripe to Doug Ugarkovich, November 13, 2008
- Attachment 28: Memorandum of Lisa Goodwill to Jan Krueger, June 11, 2008
- Attachment 29: State of California Purchase Order #61613, May 23, 2007
- Attachment 30: State of California Purchase Order #61614, May 23, 2007
- Attachment 31: Memorandum, Jim Cripe to Principals, October 8, 2008
- Attachment 32: Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation Operations Manual § 101120.11 (2007)
- Attachment 33: Duty statement for Religious Programs Coordinator (PoP #177, January 24, 2008)
- Attachment 34: Religious Services/Programs Sign Up and Attendance Roster, January 2003

Appendix E: Donna Brorby, facsimile of email, *IBTM -- experts' high level issues*
(March 3, 2008)

Appendix F: Excerpt from Barry Krisberg, *revised informal report on January 2009*
central office site visit (summary) (April 10, 2009)

I. INTRODUCTION

This report attaches the medical experts' second annual report and a report on the safety and welfare issues monitored by the special master's office. It also attaches a summary of priorities designated by the experts in each remedial area and an update on the compliance status of certain standards and criteria items for which the Court reset deadlines this year.

The special master has not yet received the comprehensive reports of the safety and welfare and mental health experts that she expected to file with this report, though she and the parties have received numerous informal site visit reports from these experts. She now expects to file the experts' comprehensive reports with her next report, which will also likely include comprehensive reports in the areas of education and disability.

II. FARRELL EXPERTS' PRIORITIES

Between December 2008 and February 2009, the *Farrell* experts identified priority areas for fiscal year 2008-2009 and provided this information to DJJ leadership.¹ This was done at the request of then-new Chief of Court Compliance Michael Brady. Except in the area of wards with disabilities, where the expert relied on his dashboard submission and his conversation with Mr. Brady about it, these priorities are not identical but are closely related to the items on the "key indicators" portion of the "dashboard."² The office of the special master will focus future reports on DJJ compliance with priority requirements, as experts provide their findings in these areas. The priorities are attached as Appendix A.

¹ E-mail of Zack Schwartz to Michael Brady, February 16, 2009.

² At the request of the Court, the parties crafted a "dashboard" with the help of the experts to depict compliance status in identified priority areas. DJJ provides an update for each Case Management Conference.

III. STATUS UPDATE ON RESET DEADLINES

On February 20, 2009 and March 27, 2009, the Court adopted DJJ's proposed modifications of certain *Farrell* deadlines.³ A number of those deadlines have passed. A status update regarding some of those items is attached as Appendix B.

IV. MEDICAL CARE

The medical experts conducted their second round of site visits from September 2007 to June 2008.⁴ Their comprehensive report was completed in February 2009 and is attached as Appendix C. The experts' executive summary and the recommendation section at the close of the report are brief and summarize the experts' findings and recommendations for the current fiscal year. The medical experts have reviewed and approve our summary of their report.

A. Inclusion of Facility Compliance Scores

This is the first *Farrell* medical report to include compliance scores for each facility.⁵ During the previous round of site visits, the experts were "field-testing" the medical audit instrument.⁶ The compliance scores range from 61% to 81% overall and are a starting point for measuring further progress.⁷ To put these scores in context, 85% is a benchmark for compliance, though the percentage score is not itself necessary or sufficient for compliance.⁸

³ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2-3; Order, March 27, 2009, at 2.

⁴ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 3.

⁵ *See ibid.*

⁶ Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 3.

⁷ *Id.*, p. 41, n.1.

⁸ Health Services Remedial Plan Health Care Audit Instrument, p. 3.

Table I: Compliance Scores by Facility and Aspect of Care (%)⁹

	Chaderjian	Close	Preston	Stark	SYCRCC	Ventura
Facility Leadership, etc.	55	67	NR	33	43	63
Medical Reception	42	NA	72	43	63	69
Intrasystem Transfer	56	80	56	54	59	83
Nursing Sick Call	NR	55	51	48	60	62
Medical Care	65	97	83	71	69	81
Chronic Disease Management	60	87	82	53	51	77
Infection Control	38	50	100	71	63	50
Pharmacy Services	100	100	67	93	100	92
Medication Administration: Process	60	92	92	66	75	77
Medication Administration: Records	80	75	87	75	88	84
Urgent/Emergent Care	60	54	88	81	70	75
Outpatient Housing Unit	73	73	NR	NA	63	NR
Health Records	0	25	25	50	100	25
Preventive Services	79	76	96	85	88	88
Consultations	38	80	91	74	98	84
Peer Review	60	60	20	0	67	40
Credentialing	88	88	71	71	67	88
Quality Management	50	50	50	50	63	38
Total (%)	61	81	77	64	72	76

The compliance scores reveal several areas of strength for DJJ health services.

During the monitoring period, DJJ hired a statewide Pharmacy Services Manager, who implemented standardized pharmacy practices at the facilities.¹⁰ Under this leadership, pharmacy services received the highest scores of any aspect of care during this round.¹¹

Preventive services, which had not been implemented at any facility as of the previous report, are at or near compliance at all facilities.¹² The medication administration process

⁹ “NR” indicates that the item was not rated, and “NA” denotes “not applicable.”

¹⁰ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 16.

¹¹ All facilities but Preston had pharmacy services scores above 90%. *See* Table I, above.

¹² *See* Table I, above; Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 31. Preventive services include lifestyle changes (e.g., assistance in weight loss), screening for disease (e.g., annual TB skin test) and mental health conditions, immunizations, and health education or counseling. Health Care Services Remedial Plan, pp. 34-36. In the area of preventive care, the medical experts continue to recommend that DJJ develop a statewide program to address obesity in the DJJ population.

also improved, drawing high scores at several facilities that had received poor qualitative evaluations in the previous report.¹³

Table II: Average Compliance Scores

Aspect of Care	Score (%)
Pharmacy Services	92
Preventive Services	85
Medication Administration: Records	82
Credentialing	79
Medical Care	78
Consultations	78
Medication Administration: Process	77
Urgent/Emergent Care	71
Outpatient Housing Unit	70
Chronic Disease Management	68
Intrasystem Transfer	65
Infection Control	62
Medical Reception	58
Facility Leadership, etc.	52
Quality Management	50
Nursing Sick Call	45
Peer Review	41
Health Records	38

B. Achievements Since the Last Report

DJJ has addressed or begun to address most of the recommendations the experts made in their last report.¹⁴ With the completion of the Peer Review, Credentialing and Organizational Structure policies, the division now has a complete set of initial medical policies.¹⁵ Although the Clinical Records Administrator position remains vacant, DJJ has one contractor and one employee working to develop health records and a health records

¹³ See Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 4; Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 26.

¹⁴ See Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 34.

¹⁵ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 12-13. Twenty-nine of the 32 key policies were written as of the previous experts' report. Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), p. 23.

management program.¹⁶ The pharmacy manager has begun to collect data on purchasing practices, which may be used to evaluate its cost-effectiveness.¹⁷ Cooperation among medical and custody staff has improved at all facilities, although some youth still miss medical appointments because staff are not available to escort them.¹⁸

DJJ issued final organization charts which establish a model for health care delivery, supervision, and oversight.¹⁹ There are certain conflicts between the requirements of the remedial plan and the current charts.²⁰ DJJ and the medical experts have agreed to plan modifications that will resolve these conflicts.²¹

Central office has implemented an internal auditing process (“Quality Management Plan”) for medical care.²² A team at each facility will evaluate emergency medical care plus two aspects of care from the remedial plan each quarter and will develop corrective action plans.²³ The former Director of Nurses similarly developed and implemented a Nursing Services Quality Management Plan.²⁴ She independently checked the results of the facility evaluations and instructed Supervising Nurses as to how to improve their audits.²⁵ The general Quality Management Plan does not include external review, does not provide for each aspect of care to be evaluated annually (instead, two aspects of care will be evaluated each quarter), and does not encourage

¹⁶ Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), p. 10; Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 14-15.

¹⁷ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 16.

¹⁸ *Id.*, pp. 4,

¹⁹ *Id.*, pp. 7-8.

²⁰ *Id.*, p. 8.

²¹ *Id.*, p. 7; e-mail of Rachel Stern to special master, et al., April 24, 2009 (proposing modifications to remedial plans); e-mail of Madie LaMarre to Rachel Stern, et al., May 4, 2009 (indicating that experts support proposal to modify plan requirements regarding Medical Director and Public Health Nurse).

²² Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 33; Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 4, 13.

²³ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 13.

²⁴ *Id.*, p. 10.

²⁵ *Ibid.*

facilities to study problems unique to their facility.²⁶ The experts therefore rated the Quality Management Plan as partially compliant, indicating that more work is required in this area.²⁷

A previous report noted that youth in DJJ who require health care services for serious medical problems faced an unacceptable risk of receiving substandard care.²⁸ The medical experts generally did not observe the same problems during this round.²⁹ This was evidenced by relatively high scores on chart reviews of medical care.³⁰ They attribute this change to the drop in population and the fact that new physician hires and attrition have increased the proportion of good doctors in the system.³¹ This proportion will be important for DJJ to maintain as it adjusts its health services staffing levels to its smaller population.³²

C. Areas for Improvement

Medical reception remains weak.³³ At most facilities, the experts noted, clinicians “did not consistently perform and document adequate history and physical examinations, identify medical conditions and develop appropriate treatment plans for each active medical problem. This is particularly disturbing because DJJ adolescents and young adults are by and large a medically healthy population and the failure to adequately address the medical conditions they do have is a serious concern.”³⁴

²⁶ *Id.*, pp. 4, 13.

²⁷ *Id.*, p. 13.

²⁸ Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), pp. 23-24.

²⁹ E-mail of Madie LaMarre to Zack Schwartz, May 1, 2009.

³⁰ See Table I, above.

³¹ E-mail of Madie LaMarre to Zack Schwartz, May 1, 2009.

³² *Ibid.*

³³ See Table II, above; Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 4.

³⁴ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 4.

DJJ still has trouble retaining key central office medical staff. Previous reports have noted “poor morale among health care services headquarters staff leading to attrition by transfers and resignations,” as well as a high level of vacancies among this group.³⁵ The Director of Nurses (Cathy Ruebusch, RN) resigned in August 2008, after serving slightly more than a year.³⁶ During this brief time, she showed an ability to identify problems in DJJ’s nursing system and develop solutions. In addition to work on quality management, described above, she developed and implemented physical assessment training for nurses and identified problems in the division of supervisory responsibility for nursing services.³⁷ She ultimately resigned because of a perceived lack of resources and support.³⁸

The medical experts have urged DJJ to adjust facility staffing to appropriate levels.³⁹ DJJ has continued to increase health care staffing even as it loses youth.⁴⁰ As a result, clinician-to-patient ratios are sometimes excessive.⁴¹ Such inefficiency is perpetuated by weaknesses in nursing sick call.⁴² DJJ lacks standardized procedures that would guide nurses’ care of minor issues and establish which conditions and complaints must be referred to a physician.⁴³ Currently, youth see physicians for minor complaints that could be handled by a nurse, such as athlete’s foot, acne, and mild headaches.⁴⁴ The medical experts consider the development of standardized nursing procedures a top

³⁵ See Third Report of the Special Master (September/November 2006), p. 14; Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), p. 9.

³⁶ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 7, 10-11. Ms. Ruebusch was hired in May 2007. Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre first report), p. 8.

³⁷ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 10-11.

³⁸ *Id.*, pp. 7, 10-11.

³⁹ E-mail of Madie LaMarre to Michael Brady, January 23, 2009.

⁴⁰ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 4.

⁴¹ *Id.*, p. 35.

⁴² Nursing sick call compliance scores were among the lowest this round. See Table II, above.

⁴³ Health Services Remedial Plan, p. 17; Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 5, 36, 39.

⁴⁴ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), pp. 5, 36.

priority.⁴⁵ They have also urged DJJ to evaluate resource use and staff productivity.⁴⁶

Without data on health care resource needs, which DJJ is currently unable to provide, it will not be able to adjust staff levels effectively.⁴⁷

V. SAFETY AND WELFARE

A. Monitors' Report on Safety and Welfare Standards/Criteria Items

The special master is assigned to monitor certain items of the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan. Monitors Aubra Fletcher and Zack Schwartz conducted a round of site visits to monitor these items between October 2008 and March 2009. A report of their findings has been provided to the safety and welfare expert and is attached as Appendix D. The safety and welfare expert is completing a round of monitoring and will be providing a comprehensive report on the state of compliance with the safety and welfare remedial plan in the near future. The special master will reserve comment on matters discussed in the reports for her next report.

B. Development Of DJJ's Integrated Behavior Treatment Model

The pivotal issue before the *Farrell* parties at this time is the development of the integrated behavior treatment model (IBTM) that is promised and required by the safety and welfare and mental health plans. The IBTM will serve as the overarching paradigm for the treatment of youth twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week. DJJ has been pursuing a particular vision of a model since at least 2006, when the safety and welfare plan was completed and filed.⁴⁸ The *Farrell* safety and welfare and mental health experts

⁴⁵ E-mail of Madie LaMarre to Michael Brady, January 23, 2009; Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 36.

⁴⁶ Appendix C (Goldenson/LaMarre second report), p. 10.

⁴⁷ *Id.*, pp. 10, 16.

⁴⁸ DJJ's risk/needs and IBTM consultant Orbis Partners, Inc. has provided an articulation of that vision. See pp. 16-17, *infra*.

have envisioned something different for just as long. Both (or all) visions are embedded in the plan. The experts felt constrained to reserve judgment and give DJJ time to work with its chosen consultants and develop its chosen model, on the grounds that DJJ was acting within its discretion under the remedial plans. They warned DJJ that they thought DJJ would fail to develop and implement the model it envisioned, and now they feel that subsequent developments have proven them right. Plaintiff has brought these concerns to the Court's attention, and the Court has scheduled a hearing for July 2, 2009.⁴⁹

1. Remedial Plan Requirements

In the January 31, 2005 Stipulation Regarding California Youth Authority Remedial Efforts, the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, and the Mental Health Remedial Plan, DJJ committed to reform its system from a punitive to a rehabilitative model.⁵⁰ The plans refer to the new model to be developed as the Integrated Behavior Treatment Model or "IBTM."⁵¹ The IBTM is to "provide[] the central guiding vision uniting screening, assessment, case planning, treatment/rehabilitation, transition, and aftercare."⁵² Its concepts will be "used across all parts of the agency – including the core treatment program, special treatment programs, academic and vocational education, work, recreation, mental health, and parole."⁵³ Because all staff will be trained on and follow the model, the IBTM will "not only structure[] the environment to help promote success in changing behavior, it [will] also create[] a common vocabulary for all parts of the agency and facilitate[] continuity of treatment/rehabilitation when youth move

⁴⁹ Order, June 2009.

⁵⁰ For the remedial plan revisions that relate to that commitment, see Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 33-43 and Mental Health Remedial Plan, pp. 3-5, 21-23.

⁵¹ See, e.g., Mental Health Remedial Plan, pp. 21-23.

⁵² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 34.

⁵³ *Ibid.*

between facilities and living units.”⁵⁴ The IBTM will encompass most aspects of life in DJJ, including the incentive and disciplinary systems.⁵⁵ It will provide the framework for all staff interactions with youth and their families.⁵⁶ The IBTM’s treatment/rehabilitation philosophy and interventions are to be based on cognitive-behavioral treatment.⁵⁷

The safety and welfare and mental health remedial plans require DJJ to adapt the Washington State Juvenile Rehabilitation Administration’s Integrated Treatment Model (“Washington ITM” or “Washington model”) in crafting its IBTM. The Mental Health Remedial Plan states that DJJ will develop a treatment model “based on” the Washington ITM.⁵⁸ The safety and welfare plan requires DJJ to “consult with experts in cognitive-behavioral treatment for juvenile offenders to adapt the Washington [ITM] to the needs of DJJ with specific emphasis on modifications needed for” older youth, gang-involved youth, youth with racist attitudes and behaviors, and “[a]ny other area DJJ deems necessary.”⁵⁹ It states that DJJ will “modify and tailor” Washington’s ITM training materials, implementation plan, and other documentation to meet DJJ’s needs.⁶⁰ The

⁵⁴ *Ibid.* The mental health plan similarly states: “Using an IBTM throughout DJJ will provide a common language and approach for understanding and changing youth behavior. It will simplify staff training and ease staff movement between units. System-wide adoption of an IBTM will facilitate continuity of care for youth moving between programs and living units.” Mental Health Remedial Plan, p. 21. This language from the two plans invokes a core feature of the Washington ITM. *See* Juvenile Rehabilitation Administration Integrated Treatment Model Design Report, September 2002, pp. 13-53, available at <http://www1.dshs.wa.gov/jra/ITM.shtml> (describing how staff can understand a youth’s problematic behavior, create conditions to change it, and build skills that youth will continue to use in the community) [hereinafter “ITM Design Report”].

⁵⁵ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 54 (“Positive incentives and negative sanctions are an integral part of the integrated treatment model . . .”).

⁵⁶ Mental Health Remedial Plan, p. 21 (“The IBTM will also require that all DJJ personnel . . . are therapeutic/rehabilitative in their interactions with youth and families All direct care staff will be trained on the IBTM and able to work with youth on emotional regulation, interpersonal effectiveness, distress tolerance, behavior analysis and, as the need arises, aggression and self-harm behavior.”).

⁵⁷ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 34.

⁵⁸ Mental Health Remedial Plan, pp. 22; *see also id.*, pp. 21-23.

⁵⁹ *Id.*, 41; *see also id.*, p. 33 (“This section defines the components of a rehabilitative model and outlines a well documented and successful approach used by one state [Washington] that DJJ will adapt to meet its needs.”).

⁶⁰ *Id.*, p. 34.

plan refers to the Washington ITM not because it is the only successful system in the United States, but because it is “the most fully documented” of several successful state systems.⁶¹

The safety and welfare plan also requires DJJ to develop a treatment/rehabilitation model directed at reducing recidivism by using risk/needs assessment, case management, and research-based rehabilitative programs targeting identified risks and needs.⁶² It requires that DJJ develop a “comprehensive system . . . to accurately assess the risks and needs of the youths and match rehabilitation/treatment services to meet their needs, while building on and developing strengths and protective factors.”⁶³ In context, the risks, needs, strengths, and protective factors referred to are primarily those related to the risk that a particular youth will repeat criminal conduct.⁶⁴ Risk/needs assessment “identifies issues to be prioritized for behavioral analysis and treatment/rehabilitation interventions.”⁶⁵ Periodic reassessment of risks and needs measure a youth’s progress in treatment and the effectiveness of the treatment programs.⁶⁶

The kind of individualized recidivism-focused risk/needs assessment and related case management described by these provisions of the safety and welfare plan is not part

⁶¹ *Ibid.* (“[T]he concepts behind the treatment model in states with successful rehabilitative programs are more or less the same. As the state with the most fully documented model, the [ITM] developed by the Washington State is used to illustrate these concepts.”). In his comments on a draft of this memorandum, Dr. Trupin points out that these successful/effective programs have developed rehabilitation/treatment program content and interventions that are adhered to with fidelity by staff and that effectively improve skills while the youth is incarcerated. These skills are required for youth to function safely and maturely when they return to their communities and families. Washington’s extensive documentation makes it the most clearly and completely articulated and manualized model available.

⁶² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 4-5, 35-38; *see also* Mental Health Remedial Plan, p. 5.

⁶³ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 4.

⁶⁴ *See id.*, pp. 4-5.

⁶⁵ *Id.*, p. 35.

⁶⁶ *Id.*

of the Washington ITM.⁶⁷ The safety and welfare plan also requires DJJ to include “normative culture” in its IBTM,⁶⁸ another component not mentioned in the Washington ITM description. The remedial plans do not indicate the extent to which these components are consistent, inconsistent, complementary, or redundant of the Washington ITM or precisely how DJJ should integrate them with an adaption of the Washington model.

The Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan required DJJ to complete a detailed description of its proposed IBTM and an accompanying manual by November 15, 2008.⁶⁹ DJJ was to convert facilities to a rehabilitative model between January 2007 and January 2010, beginning before and finishing after it created the written description and manual of the IBTM.⁷⁰ Three facilities were to complete conversion to the rehabilitative model before the description and manual for the IBTM would be written. DJJ was to issue a request for proposals for a risk needs assessment tool in October 2006, consult with experts to develop its IBTM by July 2007, complete the IBTM description and manual by mid-November 2008, complete training in risk/needs assessment by February 2009, complete training in treatment plan development and the IBTM by August 2009, and complete training in motivational interviewing, normative peer culture, interactive

⁶⁷ See ITM Design Report, *supra* note 54. Washington JRA has not been using risk/needs assessment. *E.g.*, statements of Orbis associate David Robinson during teleconference with DJJ and *Farrell* mental health experts, October 15, 2008. The Washington model does rely heavily on behavior analysis-based assessment, however. See ITM Design Report, *supra* note 54. An emphasis is on all youth mastering skills (*e.g.*, self-regulation, distress tolerance, etc.) that most youth who enter juvenile corrections facilities lack and that experts believe commonly are a cause of criminal behavior is central to the Washington ITM. This is part of what DJJ is to adapt to its population and needs, integrated with normative peer culture and with risk/needs assessment and case management directed at recidivism.

⁶⁸ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 42.

⁶⁹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 41; Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 4.3. The Court has not modified the deadline for this item. See Order, February 20, 2009, at 2-3; Order, March 27, 2009, at 2. The special master anticipates that DJJ will propose a new deadline.

⁷⁰ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 6.b-c.

journaling and other unnamed key components of the IBTM by dates to be set in a training schedule.⁷¹

2. Chronology

DJJ issued its request for proposals for “Integrated Behavior Treatment Model: Risk Needs Assessment, Interventions and Training” in April 2007 and entered into a contract with the winning bidder, Orbis Partners, Inc., two months later.⁷² Since then, it has developed and begun to use risk/needs assessment and case management focused on factors assessed as related to youths’ risk to recidivate.⁷³ DJJ has trained some staff members in risk/needs assessment, treatment planning, the principles of cognitive behavioral treatment, motivational interviewing, as well as conflict resolution and crisis management.⁷⁴ All of this was pursuant to and consistent with several provisions of the safety and welfare remedial plan.⁷⁵

It was not, however, sequenced or undertaken in consultation with the safety and welfare and mental health experts. DJJ did not consult the court experts before it issued the request for proposals that resulted in the contract with Orbis Partners, Inc. (“Orbis”). The experts would have advised separate contracts for risk/needs assessment and for treatment programming, for example, because the best potential treatment program contractors would not bid on a contract requiring development of a risk/needs assessment

⁷¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 5.3, 5.4, and 6.7. DJJ has regularly provided schedules for trainings, but this documentation does not indicate when all staff requiring the training will have received it.

⁷² Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), p. 18 n.66.

⁷³ *E.g.*, statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009; the special master observed an initial case management conference at the Stark facility in April 2009.

⁷⁴ *See* Appendix D (Fletcher and Schwartz, Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Audit Items: Report of Findings, June 2009), pp. 29-33.

⁷⁵ *See id.*

tool.⁷⁶ In the experts' view, Orbis' particular expertise was in risk/needs assessment and not in treatment model development or treatment programming.⁷⁷ Compounding its error, DJJ resisted the requests of the safety and welfare and mental health experts to consult with DJJ and Orbis as they commenced their work together in 2007.⁷⁸ It did not arrange for the experts and Orbis to meet until April 2008, when it presented the model it was developing with DJJ to the experts and a conference room full of DJJ management staff.⁷⁹ That meeting was not a forum for the experts and the Orbis principals to engage in a high-level discussion of the model.⁸⁰ The approach Orbis presented then – based on risk/needs assessment, case management, and cognitive behavioral treatment programs targeting risks and needs assessed as related to recidivism – is the approach that DJJ has pursued and is proffering now.⁸¹ The experts' seriously questioned whether this approach was appropriate for confined youth, as opposed to youth being treated in a community setting, where it has proven effective.⁸² They pursued their questions and concerns that the approach would not work for DJJ during a series of five lengthy telephone conferences with DJJ and Orbis between August 2008 and February 2009.⁸³

⁷⁶ Statements of Eric Trupin and Barry Krisberg to special master during teleconference, June 2007; *see also* Reporter's Transcript of Proceedings, Order to Show Cause hearing, May 9, 2008, at 749:5-750:15 [hereinafter "RT, May 9, 2008"].

⁷⁷ Statements of Eric Trupin and Barry Krisberg to special master during teleconference, June 2007.

⁷⁸ In November 2007, DJJ advised the special master and experts that Orbis was still working on a timetable for "deliverables" and not available to meet with the experts. *See* Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix A (Trupin/Lee report), Attachment 1 (Trupin/Lee report on standards and criteria items), p. 2.

⁷⁹ RT, May 9, 2008, at 705:21-706:20, 745:21-747:24.

⁸⁰ RT, May 9, 2008, at 705:21-706:20.

⁸¹ Declaration of Michael K. Brady In Support of Defendant's Brief Concerning the Integrated Treatment Model, ¶ 12 and Appendix B.

⁸² Letter of special master to Monica Anderson, May 6, 2008, admitted as Exhibit E, RT, May 9, 2008, 699:2-28; *see also* RT, May 9, 2008, 705:21-706:20, 745:21-747:24.

⁸³ The special master's office prepared minutes and summaries of teleconferences held on August 22, 2008, September 8, 2008, September 17, 2008, October 15, 2008, and February 5, 2009 and provided them to the parties and experts by e-mails dated September 5, 2008, September 11, 2008, September 21, 2008, November 25, 2008, and February 10, 2009, respectively. Those minutes and summaries contributed to the basis for the special master's summary of the history and the experts' positions sent to the parties and

By October 2008, the safety and welfare and mental health experts and DJJ reached an understanding that the DJJ/Orbis approach was within DJJ's discretion under the remedial plans but was not the approach that the experts favored.⁸⁴ Though some of the experts' concerns had been resolved, they strongly recommended that DJJ closely adapt the Washington model, which the safety and welfare plan required DJJ to adapt without specifying how closely. They reiterated that the Washington model had already been developed and proven effective in an institutional juvenile corrections setting. It would be relatively easy to closely adapt and adopt it because Washington had documented ("manualized") it.⁸⁵ The experts explained that, though a risk/needs and case management approach directed at recidivism might be equally good in theory, it would be much harder for DJJ and Orbis to succeed in the development and implementation of a model that was new and untested in an institutional setting.⁸⁶ That would involve designing and implementing components for the model to change and manage the institutional environment and staff and youth culture and behavior. Given the challenges reflected in the slow pace of reform through October 2008, they strongly advised DJJ to take the easier, and better documented, path.⁸⁷ With the support of its Orbis Partners, Inc. consultants, DJJ promised to meet the challenges identified by the experts and remained firmly committed to the path they had been pursuing for two years.⁸⁸

experts on March 3, 2009. A copy of the text of the March 3, 2009 e-mail is attached hereto as Appendix E. The safety and welfare expert delegated his role in the discussions to the mental health experts for the September 17, 2008 and October 15, 2008 teleconferences.

⁸⁴ Statements of Eric Trupin and Terry Lee during teleconference with DJJ and Orbis, October 15, 2008.

⁸⁵ *Id.*

⁸⁶ *Id.*

⁸⁷ *Id.*

⁸⁸ Statements of Bernie Warner, Amy Seidlitz and David Robinson during teleconference with experts, October 15, 2008.

In February 2009, DJJ and the safety and welfare and mental health experts were locked in the same impasse. The experts concluded that DJJ had not progressed in the development of its treatment model to meet the concerns that they had expressed in October.⁸⁹ DJJ did not appear to understand what would be necessary to complete the model on which it was working and to implement it.⁹⁰ The experts informed DJJ that they would bring their concerns to the Court unless DJJ provided them with a written description of an IBTM that they believed met the requirements of the remedial plans.⁹¹

DJJ responded by dedicating staff to write a comprehensive description with the assistance of a consultant recommended by the safety and welfare expert.⁹² The DJJ IBTM team started work in early April, and DJJ projected that a draft written description would be produced within 30 days.⁹³ The mental health experts informed DJJ that they believed that the team would be incomplete if it did not include an expert in the Washington JRA model.⁹⁴ DJJ added a Washington consultant recommended by the mental health experts, and he began work with the IBTM team at the end of April.⁹⁵ DJJ instructed the consultants that DJJ was engaging them to help prepare the best possible written draft of what DJJ envisioned as its model, for purposes of putting DJJ's approach in writing for the safety and welfare and mental health experts' and plaintiff's counsels'

⁸⁹ See, e.g., Appendix E (Donna Brorby, facsimile of e-mail, *IBTM -- experts' high level issues*, March 3, 2008).

⁹⁰ See, *id.*, ¶ 3.

⁹¹ See *id.*

⁹² Statements of DJJ management during meeting with OSM and plaintiff's counsel, March 25, 2009; statements of Michael Brady during telephone conference, week of April 13, 2009. Dr. Angela Wolf, recommended by Dr. Krisberg, began working with DJJ on the IBTM draft in early April 2009. Statements of Dr. Angela Wolf and Michael Brady during court compliance task force meeting, April 2, 2009.

⁹³ Statements of DJJ management during meeting with OSM and plaintiff's counsel, March 25, 2009; statements of Michael Brady during telephone conference, week of April 13, 2009.

⁹⁴ Statements of Michael Brady and Angela Wolf to the special master, May 2009.

⁹⁵ The availability of the consultant, Dr. Henry Schmidt, was limited by his full-time job commitment. Statements of DJJ staff during *Farrell* Task Force meeting April 30, 2009.

review and input.⁹⁶ If the consultants disagreed and could not convince DJJ to modify the draft to something that they would support, then the consultants would so inform the safety and welfare and mental health experts and the parties.

Under the compulsion of the Court's scheduling order that required it to file a draft of the IBTM description by June 1 or an explanation for failing to meet that deadline,⁹⁷ DJJ filed (1) notes reflecting the meetings and work of the dedicated IBTM work group that had been working with the expert-designated consultants to put DJJ's model in writing and (2) a document prepared by DJJ's Orbis consultants to explain the model as DJJ and Orbis Partners, Inc. had conceived it.⁹⁸ The Orbis-prepared document reflects the model that DJJ and Orbis have been working on together for two years.⁹⁹ It does not, however, reflect an understanding of and response to the concerns that the *Farrell* safety and welfare and mental health experts have repeatedly raised.¹⁰⁰ The work group notes reflect that the group was far from being able to outline a model at the

⁹⁶ Statements of Michael Brady to special master, May 2009. The special master supported Mr. Brady's plan for writing the description, based on credible representations by DJJ's mental health leadership that DJJ's IBTM manager had a more complete and better IBTM in mind than had been put on paper, and based on the utility of having a full description for the experts' consideration.

⁹⁷ Order, May 4, 2009.

⁹⁸ Declaration of Michael K. Brady In Support of Defendant's Brief Concerning the Integrated Treatment Model, ¶¶ 11-12 and appendices A and B. What DJJ filed was very different from what DJJ's consultants and most of the DJJ work group had expected to file as of May 17, 2009. One of DJJ's consultants, Dr. Wolf, expected to complete a draft based on a ten-page document created by the work group during the period May 20-25. DJJ's IBTM manager informed the group that she would keep the responsibility to produce the draft, rather than turn it over to Dr. Wolf on May 19. Rather than building upon the 10-page document, the IBTM manager submitted the Orbis description as the draft to the work group on the evening of May 23.

⁹⁹ The special master infers this from Chief Deputy Secretary Bernard Warner's statements during the October 15, 2008 and February 5, 2009 teleconferences of the safety and welfare and mental health experts, special master, and DJJ staff.

¹⁰⁰ Statements of Barry Krisberg, Eric Trupin, Terry Lee, and Barbara Schwartz to the special master, et al. during teleconference, June 5, 2009. The experts will explicate their views during the upcoming hearing. Dr. Krisberg's opinions based on an April 2009 informal report are attached hereto as Appendix F (Excerpt from Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on January 2009 central office site visit (summary), submitted April 10, 2009). Dr. Krisberg provided the draft of this report to the parties in February 2009, and provided the April 10, 2009 version after the period for comments expired. DJJ's June 1, 2009 filing has not changed his views, though he is preparing a revised report that reflects his consideration of the June 1 IBTM documents. Statements of Barry Krisberg to special master during teleconference, June 9, 2009.

end of May, apparently because of the attachment of some within DJJ to the model as they and DJJ's Orbis consultants have conceived it for two years. The parties seem to be at impasse now as they prepare for the hearing set for July 2.

V. CONCLUSION

The special master respectfully submits this report.

Dated: June 12, 2009

Donna Brorby
Special Master

Appendix A

Experts' Priorities for Fiscal Year 2008-2009

Between December 2008 and February 2009, the *Farrell* experts identified priority areas for fiscal year 2008-2009 and provided this information to DJJ leadership.¹ The priorities are listed by subject area below.

A. Education Priorities

1. Fill vacant leadership positions as noted on the DJJ organizational chart.
2. Provide access to a 240-minute school day for all eligible students.
3. Increase vocational enrollment.
4. Provide a full and meaningful school day for restricted units.
5. Adjust to downsizing; evaluate and recompute all educational staff allocations.
6. Establish a reliable interface between the WIN system and special education data-collection systems.
7. Assure that IEP progress benchmarks and transition plans are completed and reviewed as required under IDEA.
8. Fill the vacant Superintendent of Education position as quickly as possible to provide the much needed leadership necessary to manage the educational program statewide.
9. Fill vacant central office education positions noted on the organizational chart to provide direction, support and monitoring of the education program.

In providing this list of priorities, the education experts reiterated the importance of the remedial requirements identified by them for inclusion in the “key indicators” section of the dashboard.

B. Health Care Services Priorities

1. Develop and implement standardized nursing protocols and related training program.
2. Develop and implement standardized health record manual that contains policies and procedures and related health record and ancillary forms. Provide training to the field.

¹ See, e.g., e-mail of Zack Schwartz to Michael Brady, February 16, 2009; memorandum of Tom O’Rourke and Robert Gordon to Monica Anderson, June 26, 2008; statements of Logan Hopper to Zack Schwartz during teleconference, February 2009.

3. Develop and implement the standards and compliance program, consistent with the Health Care Remedial Plan.
4. Conduct a study to compare the results of internal peer review with the experts' peer review results. Address any discrepancies.
5. Provide ongoing, interactive training to primary care clinicians regarding management of chronic diseases.
6. Adjust staffing to appropriate levels, in consultation with the medical experts and based on Chris Murray's staffing analysis.
7. Develop a complete set of health care policies that address all NCCHC Juvenile Health Care standards. Review and revise initial policies.
8. Develop and implement a structured and standardized orientation manual for facility health care staff.
9. Resolve the discrepancies, in consultation with the medical experts, between the Health Care Services Table of Organization and the Health Care Remedial Plan.

C. Mental Health Priorities

1. Improve management and treatment of self-harming youth.
 - (a) Train staff on empirically-based treatment(s) on an expedited basis.
 - (b) Implement the Suicide Prevention, Assessment, and Response policy system-wide (and continue evaluation and improvement of the policy as necessary).
2. Building on staff training on an empirically-based treatment(s) for self-harming youth, develop and train staff on empirically-based mental health treatments for other youth. The next priorities should be decreasing youth aggressive and disruptive behavior. Treatments that increase youth capacity to regulate emotions will address both self-harming and externalizing behaviors. Over time, develop and train staff on all the empirically-based treatment programs and methodologies that are part of the IBTM.
3. The implementation of treatment programs should be used as opportunities to better integrate clinical/treatment/program staff and facility staff to achieve fidelity to treatment model, protect clinical autonomy and create an environment supporting treatment and pro-social behavior.

4. Improve psychopharmacologic practice, including the areas of empirically supported prescribing practice, informed consent and psychiatric peer review/quality management.
 - (a) Implement the new psychopharmacology policy (and evaluated it and improve it as necessary).
 - (b) Appropriate peer review of prescription practices.
5. Implement policies, practices and treatments that increase family engagement and involvement in treatment.
6. Ensure access to licensed bed care for youth who need it, and an adequate quality of care.
7. Improve the quality and accuracy of mental health management data on self-injurious behavior.
8. If Ventura closes, ensure that the mental health treatment of females in DJJ custody is not compromised in their new setting.
9. In consultation with the mental health experts, adjust mental health staffing patterns as appropriate, based on population, what is being learned about mental health treatment needs and the Murray and Associates staffing study.
10. Reduce use of force and DDMS (disciplinary) sanctions in response to behavior related to mental illness. Implement use of force and DDMS policies that achieve the results required by the remedial plans.
11. Acquire or develop and mental health monitoring system in order to analyze efficacy of treatment interventions and the treatment needs of its population.
12. Analyze the efficacy of intake screening and assessment instruments.

D. Safety and Welfare Priorities

1. Develop performance indicators for high risk dormitories with the safety and welfare expert and, if necessary, implement alternative risk management strategies for youth in dormitories who are high risk.
2. Phase in behavior treatment programs (BTPs) and eliminate all special management programs (SMPs).

3. Develop plan and schedule for gender-responsive services; contract for services, convert existing facility or build new facility if unable to contract.
4. Fully implement disciplinary system that complies with the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan (Standards and Criteria item 8.4a, which includes 12 sub-items related to discipline, including four sub-items regarding facility disciplinary coordinators, timelines for hearings, assistance to youth with disabilities, appeals for level 1 infractions, standards for prosecution referrals, earn-back of DDMS time adds, restoration of time at case conferences).
5. Fully implement a Ward Incentive Plan that complies with the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan (Standards and Criteria item 8.4b includes promoting participation in incentive plan, expanded and standardized points for restorative justice, graduated and expanded sanctions and positive incentives, study of time adds, and plan to reduce common reasons for time adds).
6. Physical Plant Improvements and Master Planning (Standards and Criteria item 8.9 includes quarterly reports on facility conditions by superintendents to Director of Facilities, reports to Chief Deputy Secretary, local monitoring, documentation of maintenance requests. Standards and Criteria item 8.10 includes facilities master plan, operational master plan, plan for prototypical facility and designation of project coordinator for master plans).
7. Produce a detailed written description of the Integrated Behavior Treatment Model (IBTM) that is approved by the safety and welfare and mental health experts.

E. Sexual Behavior Treatment Program (SBTP) Priorities

1. Create organizational chart depicting current reporting relationships in the SBTP statewide.
2. Fill the SBTP coordinator position with a person of experience and leadership capability. The coordinator needs to have the authority to require compliance with his/her directions.
3. Develop the residential and curriculum. Once the main curriculum is developed, the outpatient curriculum will be derived from it.
4. Complete a mental health policy on confidentiality and informed consent that addresses the SBTP.

5. Adjust and implement hours spent in resource groups for youth on residential SBTP units. Specifically, split up the three hours per week requirement into two 90-minute sessions per week. Groups should meet on a schedule, at the same time every week.
6. Develop and offer an array of ten-week resource groups.
7. Adapt groups to accommodate individuals with specific needs such as monolingual Spanish speakers, youth with learning disabilities, and youth with other special issues.
8. Uniform charting of youth treatment and progress.
9. Implementation of evidence-based assessment, J-SOAP (in addition to the non-evidence-based assessment tools mandated by the state, J-SORRAT and Static-99).
10. Ensure that facility staff assigned to SBTP units are assigned based on skills and preference; staff who prefer not to work with SBTP youth should not be assigned to these units.

F. Youth with Disabilities Program Priorities²

1. By July 2006, the Department shall develop and maintain system that documents the mental & physical impairments of wards with disabilities and any reasonable accommodations. The Superintendent shall ensure that the following data is documented for all wards with a disability: (1) name, age, YA number; (2) location by facility, living unit, or parole office; (3) specific impairment; (4) impairments that substantially limit a major life activity; (5) impairments that substantially limit a major life activity and require accommodations; (6) specific accommodations required; (7) need for a Staff Assistant; (8) level of care designation; and (9) classification code.
2. Establish policies to assure that placement of wards with disabilities into restrictive programs is not based either directly or indirectly on a ward's physical or mental disability, or on manifestations of that disability.
3. In consultation with the disabilities expert, the CYA will conduct a study regarding the need for a residential program for wards with certain developmental disabilities. The study will commence within 6 months from the date that the Disabilities Remedial Plan is filed with the court. The CYA shall develop a screening tool to assess the current ward population in order to identify any developmentally disabled wards who may not have

² Priorities in this area are largely reflected by the items included in the key indicators section of the *Farrell* dashboard. Those audit items are included verbatim here.

been previously identified. The CYA shall complete this assessment by Dec., 2006. As part of the clinic screening and assessment process, all wards shall be screened at the reception centers, and as indicated, throughout their stay in the Department, to determine whether they have a developmental disability which may make them eligible under criteria set forth in the ADA and/or may make them eligible to receive services from a Regional Center.

4. Within 12 months of the court approval of the plan, all staff will receive training, prepared with the assistance of an outside disability advocacy organization or consultant, & in consultation with the Disability Expert in sensitivity, awareness, harassment. This training will be provided to all staff on an annual basis.
5. When indicators of an impairment exist, the Intake and Court Services Unit staff shall complete the disability section on the Referral Document and forward to the designated Reception Center and Clinic.
6. Efforts to identify wards with disabilities within youth correctional facilities shall be continuous, and shall include self-referrals, staff-referrals, facility ADA screening & assessment, & special case conferences. A ward may make a self-referral requesting an accommodation for a documented or perceived impairment through an assigned PA, Casework Specialist, or by completing the Referral for Sick Call (RSC) form.
7. A ward may make a self-referral for an accommodation for a documented or perceived impairment through an Education Advisor by completing the Self-Referral to the School Consultation Team (SCT) form. Assigned Casework Specialists shall use a Referral to School Consultation Team (SCT) form to refer a ward to an educational professional to verify the existence of a learning impairment that may limit a major life activity.
8. The principal shall ensure that wards with disabilities enrolled in educational programs have equal access to educational programs, services, and activities.
9. For each special program or activity, evaluate eligibility criteria to assure that wards with disabilities are not excluded when they can perform the essential functions of the activity.
10. Fill vacant facility-level WDP Coordinator positions.³

³ Statements of Logan Hopper to Special Master during teleconference, March 3, 2009.

Appendix B
Status of Items with Modified Deadlines
By Zack Schwartz and Aubra Fletcher, *Farrell* Monitors
May 2009

On February 20, 2009 and March 27, , the Court adopted 's proposed modifications of certain *Farrell* deadlines.¹ Below are status updates related to those items with reset deadlines that expired in 2008, based on expert and Office of the Special Master (OSM) findings as of May 2009.²

A. Education: Classroom Observations (Standards and Criteria item 4.21)

The remedial plan requires that “ a t least quarterly classroom observations will be conducted by school administrators and for the School Improvement Review process. The observations will be based on a rubric for Classroom Observation that will be revised to align with the California Standards for the Teaching Profession (CSTP).”³ The revised deadline for this item is October 27, 2008.⁴

The education experts audited all DJJ facilities between October 2008 and May 2009.⁵ Following each audit, the experts provided the parties and OSM with an informal report. Based on these reports, five of 's si facilities are substantially compliant with the classroom observation requirement.⁶ The fourth facility, Stark, received a partial compliance rating. The experts noted:

¹ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2-3; Order, March 27, 2009, at 2.

² Some modified deadlines expired in late February or late March 2009. OSM will provide updates on those items as the monitors gather more information about their status.

³ Education Remedial Plan, p. 35; *see also* Education Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, p. 11.

⁴ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2.

⁵ The experts audited Chaderjian on October 20-23, 2008, O.H. Close on October 23-24, 2008, Stark on January 12-14, 2009 and May 18, 2009, Preston on February 9-11, 2009, Ventura on May 12-13, 2009, and SYCRCC on May 14-15. A comprehensive report of their findings and recommendations is forthcoming.

⁶ *See* Robert Gordon and Tom O'Rourke, informal report on Chaderjian site visit, October 2008, p. ; Robert Gordon and Tom O'Rourke, informal report on O. H. Close site visit, October 2008, p. “The Rubric for quarterly teacher observations was provided. Observations were being conducted as scheduled. It is noted that some of the observations were not dated or contained incomplete dates.” ; Robert Gordon and Tom O'Rourke, informal report on Preston site visit, February 2009, p. “The quarterly observation schedule for the first quarter 2008 was

The rubric for quarterly teacher observations was provided [at Stark] as well as copies of Quarterly Teacher Observations. Observations are being conducted using this rubric. There is still much work to be done with teachers to monitor records management, lesson planning, grading, formative and summative assessments, classroom instruction, absence recording, as well as other areas to improve the delivery of the curriculum.⁷

B. Mental Health: Organization Charts (Standards and Criteria Items 3.1, 3.2)

The standards and criteria required DJJ to produce an organizational chart for central office consistent with the mental health remedial plan by September 1, 2006.⁸ DJJ was also required to produce organizational charts for each facility, consistent with the remedial plan, by October 1, 2006.⁹ The Court reset these deadlines to October 1, 2008.¹⁰

On February 10, 2009, DJJ filed central office and facility organizational charts with the Court.¹¹ The mental health experts have not yet assessed the accuracy of the facility-specific charts or their consistency with the remedial plan.¹² The experts found DJJ partially compliant with the requirement that it produce an accurate organizational chart for central office mental health staff.¹³ The central office chart depicts the reporting relationships of the two chief psychologists and chief psychiatrist.¹⁴ Although signed by the Chief Deputy Secretary on

provided. All teachers were observed. It was noted, however, that the principal has delegated this responsibility to his assistants. It is recommended that the principal assume some of this responsibility in order to become an integral part of the observation process.” ; Robert Gordon and Tom O’Rourke, informal report on Stark site visit, May 2009, p. 1. “This site is commended for their thoroughness in conducting these teacher observations.” ; Robert Gordon and Tom O’Rourke, informal report on Stark CRCC site visit, May 2009, p. 1. same .

⁷ Robert Gordon and Tom O’Rourke, informal report on Stark site visit, January 2009, p. 1.

⁸ Mental Health Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 3.1; *see also* Mental Health Remedial Plan, pp. 6-8, 12.

⁹ Mental Health Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 3.2; *see also* Mental Health Remedial Plan, p. 12.

¹⁰ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2.

¹¹ Def’t. Notice of Filing of Updated DJJ Organizational Charts, February 10, 2009.

¹² The experts have noted, however, the prevalence of “unclear lines of authority on mental health residential treatment units. Mental health professionals frequently report that custody staff rides roughshod over mental health recommendations for management of youth on mental health residential treatment units.” Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, February 2009, pp. 1-2.

¹³ *Id.*, p. 1. The safety and welfare plan also requires a central office organizational chart, and the safety and welfare expert has rated DJJ as partially compliant. Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 3.

¹⁴ *See* Def’t. Notice of Filing of Updated DJJ Organizational Charts, February 10, 2009.

January 23, 2009, the chart does not reflect the fall 2008 creation of the Court Compliance Unit headed by Michael Brady.¹⁵ This reorganization affected the reporting relationships and duties of mental health personnel at central office.¹⁶

The mental health experts are particularly concerned by organizational structure issues that prevent the court's mental health leadership from implementing their clinical judgments.¹⁷ The experts have highlighted the role of non-clinical administrators in the court's failure to provide effective treatment for suicidal behavior.¹⁸ Other cited examples of "inappropriate non-clinical influences on clinical processes" include "protracted administrative review of mental health policies" and "administrative overrides of mental health professional recommendations to step down youth from mental health residential treatment units to less restrictive settings."¹⁹

C. Mental Health: Psychopharmacology Policy (Standards and Criteria Item 8.1b)

The Mental Health Remedial Plan requires DJJ to develop and implement a psychopharmacology policy consistent with relevant remedial plan provisions.²⁰ The revised deadline for this item is December 31, 2008.²¹

DJJ is positioned to implement its new psychopharmacology policy. The Chief Deputy Secretary signed the final version of the policy on January 20, 2009.²² The period for review by

¹⁵ Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, February 2009, p. 1. A draft organizational chart for central office, which includes the Court Compliance Unit, is included with this report as an attachment to the monitors' comprehensive safety and welfare report.

¹⁶ *Ibid.*

¹⁷ *See, e.g.* Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, February 2009, pp. 1-2 (discussed more fully below, recommending that "change the current development process to a coordinated and multidisciplinary approach with strong Monitor involvement").

¹⁸ *Id.*, p. 1.

¹⁹ *Ibid.*

²⁰ *See* Mental Health Remedial Plan, pp. 63-64. Some of those provisions overlap with provisions of the Health Services Remedial Plan. *Ibid.*

²¹ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2.

²² Psychopharmacological Treatment Policy Order, April 1, 2009. For additional details, see the monitors' "Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Audit Items Report of Findings," appended to this special master's report.

the bargaining units ended on March 24, 2009.²³ DJJ has developed consent forms for psychotropic medication in consultation with various *Farrell* experts.²⁴ DJJ also developed a statewide, multidisciplinary training curriculum.²⁵ At the facilities, training for on-site instructors had been provided to 45 medical and mental health staff and 23 mental health clinicians as of February 2009.²⁶ These instructors will train other facility staff in the new policy and procedures.²⁷

D. Safety and Welfare: Policies Master Table of Contents (Standards and Criteria Item 2.1.4a)

DJJ is required to complete a master table of contents for its policy manual.²⁸ The Court reset this deadline from January 15, 2007 to October 31, 2008.²⁹

DJJ completed a master table of contents for its policy manual on October 22, 2008.³⁰ The safety and welfare expert has approved the table and rated it as substantially compliant.³¹ Because the table of contents includes policies from every remedial area, the safety and welfare expert recommended that other experts review the document.³² DJJ provided copies of the table of contents to all experts on October 22, 2008.³³

²³ Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, February 2009, p. 52. DJJ sent a final version of the policy to the mental health experts and OSM on April 7, 2009. *See* DJJ Proof of Practice #381, April 7, 2009. Dr. Lee reviewed drafts in mid-2008 and generally approved the policy by September 5, 2008. E-mails of Terry Lee to Doug Ugarkovich, July 25 and September 5, 2008.

²⁴ Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, February 2009, p. 52; *but see* Logan Hopper, draft comprehensive report, May , discussing disability expert's difficulties collaborating with staff in the development of this policy).

²⁵ Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, submitted February 2009, p. 52. DJJ provided drafts of the training curriculum to the mental health experts and OSM on November 18, 2008. *See* DJJ Proof of Practice #293, November 18, 2008.

²⁶ Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office, February 2009, p. 52.

²⁷ *Ibid.*

²⁸ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 2.1.4a.

²⁹ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2.

³⁰ *See* Master Table of Contents, provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #274, October 22, 2008.

³¹ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 2.

³² *Ibid.*

³³ *See* Master Table of Contents, provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #274, October 22, 2008.

The table of contents consists of over 100 pages and lists the Department's policies by subject area.³⁴ The table indicates which policies DJJ plans to consolidate, remove, revise, or develop. Over 1000 policies are marked to be reviewed or developed. Some are key to the *Farrell* reform, and others are peripheral.

The table of contents may necessarily evolve as DJJ develops its priorities and capabilities, and it may ultimately prove less important than other planning documents DJJ produces. The special master's office intends to revisit the Department's policy development and project management processes in future reports.

E. Safety and Welfare: Grievance System (Standards and Criteria Item 8.5 (selected sub-items))

The Court reset the deadline for most grievance system requirements from March 31, 2007 to November 1, 2008.³⁵ DJJ issued temporary departmental orders (TDOs) in October 2007 and implemented them in August 2008.³⁶ They will expire if they are not finalized by October 1, 2009.³⁷ One TDO is devoted to regular grievances, and the other outlines staff misconduct complaint procedures.³⁸

In general, the Department is in compliance with the safety and welfare plan's requirements concerning grievances.³⁹ All facilities have installed lock boxes for grievances in their living units and made grievance forms available without assistance.⁴⁰ The new grievance policy limits the grievance clerks' duties to ensuring an adequate supply of forms on the living unit and

³⁴ All statements in this paragraph are based on Master Table of Contents, provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #274, October 22, 2008.

³⁵ Order, February 20, 2009, at 2.

³⁶ See Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 15; memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, August 1, 2008.

³⁷ TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

³⁸ TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

³⁹ See Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on central office site visit (summary), April 10, 2009, pp. 14-15 noting "substantial progress" in this area. The safety and welfare expert did not assess staff training on the grievance policy or assistance to youth with disabilities during his recent audit. See Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 8.5.11a, 8.5.11b, 8.5.13.

⁴⁰ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 8.5.1, 8.5.2; monitor observations and statements of interviewed youth during site visits at all facilities, 2008 to 2009.

educating and assisting youth in the process as necessary.⁴¹ DJJ has adopted a standardized duty statement for facility grievance coordinators that includes the duties specified in the remedial plan.⁴² As of the monitors' site visits between October 2008 and March 2009, all facility grievance coordinators were preparing monthly reports using an automated system.⁴³ Central office personnel review timeframes and the quality of responses on a regular basis, collect and evaluate grievance data, and assist facility staff in developing corrective action plans.⁴⁴ The safety and welfare expert has recently approved the design of a new monthly report form for use by facility grievance coordinators.⁴⁵ Statewide use of this form was scheduled to begin on April 1, 2009.⁴⁶

Not all facilities have demonstrated compliance with the requirement that youth receive notices of receipt of submitted grievances or allegations of misconduct.⁴⁷ OSM will continue to monitor implementation of this requirement in future site visits.

Standards and criteria item 8.5.6 requires DJJ to develop a process to address abuse of the grievance system by youth. The safety and welfare expert found DJJ in partial compliance with

⁴¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.3; monitor observations and statements of interviewed youth during site visits at all facilities, 2008 to 2009.

⁴² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.9. The safety and welfare expert found DJJ in substantial compliance with this item. Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 26. The safety and welfare plan requires ward grievance coordinators to be responsible for "monitoring timeframes, reviewing and ensuring adequate responses, training staff, holding monthly meetings, training grievance clerks, preparing reports, reviewing data for trends, developing intervention strategies, and conducting inquiries into complaints alleging staff misconduct." Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 26. The ward grievance coordinator duty statement includes these elements. See DJJ Proof of Practice # 85, March 31, 2007.

⁴³ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.4; statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009. Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.7a. The safety and welfare expert found DJJ in substantial compliance with this item. Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 26.

⁴⁴ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 8.5.8a-c. The safety and welfare expert found DJJ in substantial compliance with these three items. Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, pp. 26-28.

⁴⁵ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.5; Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009.

⁴⁶ Statements of Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴⁷ See Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.5.5. For additional details, see the monitors' "Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Audit Items Report of Findings," June 2009, included in this special master's report.

this requirement.⁴⁸ He commented that the process be reviewed by the mental health and disability experts, and indicated that “some changes may still be needed to protect youth rights, not staff convenience.”⁴⁹ The safety and welfare expert and disabilities expert are concerned that the process does not provide sufficient protections for youth with disabilities and mental health needs; such youth may file multiple grievances for reasons other than intentional abuse of the grievance process.⁵⁰

F. Safety and Welfare: Time-Add Tracking (Standards and Criteria Items 8.4.8b and 8.6.4 (selected sub-items))

Standards and criteria item 8.6.4d requires DJJ to develop a system to report net time added and restored.⁵¹ In order for DJJ to achieve substantial compliance, the safety and welfare expert must approve the system as accurate.⁵² The court reset the deadline for this item from June 30, 2007 to December 7, 2008.⁵³

DJJ has modified its OBITS database to track changes to parole board dates.⁵⁴ The tracking system distinguishes among disciplinary time adds, program (non-disciplinary) time adds, time restorations,⁵⁵ and “program cuts.”⁵⁶ For each category, DJJ calculates the number of time adds or cuts, the number of youth that received time adds or cuts, and the number of months added or cut.⁵⁷ DJJ has produced these figures for July 2008 through September 2008 and is

⁴⁸ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 26.

⁴⁹ *Ibid.*

⁵⁰ Statements of Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009; e-mail of Logan Hopper to Barry Krisberg and Aubra Fletcher, January 21, 2009.

⁵¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.6.4d. DJJ must audit data reliability, based on appropriate statistical measures. *Ibid.*

⁵² *Ibid.*

⁵³ Order, March 27, 2009, at 2.

⁵⁴ See Attachment 1, “Time Add Tracking System,” provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #303, December 5, 2008; “Time Add Tracking System Project Blueprint,” provided as DJJ Proof of Practice #338, January 28, 2008.

⁵⁵ I.e., disciplinary time adds that are reduced by half once a youth has avoided Level 3 disciplinary infractions for a period defined by policy. See Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 73.

⁵⁶ I.e., time cuts based on a youth’s incentive level and behavior; these are unrelated to disciplinary time adds. See Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 73-74.

⁵⁷ See Attachment 1, “Time Add Tracking System,” provided as Proof of Practice #303, December 5, 2008.

tracking this data monthly.⁵⁸ The safety and welfare expert has stated that the current system does not include a wide enough range of data.⁵⁹ DJJ has responded that its system complies with the plan language requiring it to track net time added and restored.⁶⁰ DJJ and the expert appear to disagree regarding this item's relationship to requirements that DJJ analyze time adds and formulate a plan to reduce their frequency (discussed in the following paragraph). At this time, Dr. Krisberg assigns a "beginning compliance" rating to this item.⁶¹

Item 8.6.4b requires Research to conduct a "formal review of the use of and reasons for program (non-disciplinary) time adds."⁶² Within a "reasonable time" thereafter, DJJ must formulate a plan to reduce common reasons for program time adds.⁶³ Similarly, item 8.6.4e requires DJJ to analyze time adds issued and the reasons for them, and item 8.6.4f requires DJJ to develop a plan "to reduce the frequency and duration of time adds based on inadequate access to programs."⁶⁴ The Court reset the deadline for these three items to December 7, 2008.⁶⁵

DJJ completed a study of program time adds in December 2008 and asserts that it has complied with these three requirements.⁶⁶ Based on his review of the study, the safety and welfare expert assigned a "beginning compliance" rating to item 8.6.4b and "noncompliance" ratings to items 8.6.4e and 8.6.4f.⁶⁷ The safety and welfare expert described the time add study as "very superficial."⁶⁸ The study is five pages in length, with one page devoted to analysis.⁶⁹ It appears that only one staff member was assigned to complete it, without assistance from DJJ's

⁵⁸ *Id.*, p. 3.

⁵⁹ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 31.

⁶⁰ DJJ comments on Barry Krisberg's central office audit, April 24, 2009, p. 6.

⁶¹ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, p. 31.

⁶² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 8.4.8b.

⁶³ *Ibid.*

⁶⁴ *Id.* at item 8.6.4e-f.

⁶⁵ Order, March 27, 2009, at 2.

⁶⁶ See Attachment 1, "Time Add Tracking System," provided as proof of practice, December 7, 2008; DJJ comments on Krisberg draft report, April 24, 2009, pp. 6-7.

⁶⁷ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), January 2009, pp. 25, 31.

⁶⁸ Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on central office site visit (summary), April 10, 2009, p. 13.

⁶⁹ See Attachment 1, "Time Add Tracking System," provided as proof of practice, December 7, 2008.

research unit.⁷⁰ The staff member reviewed 164 files, representing all non-disciplinary time adds for six months of 2008.⁷¹ The study does not indicate how the staff member analyzed the 164 files.⁷² The study concludes that “the majority of time additions were given as a result of behavioral issues and/or a lack of progress in treatment” and “no time additions were given to youth not having access to programs in facilities.”⁷³ The study does not indicate what data support these conclusions.⁷⁴

The safety and welfare expert described [redacted]’s study as focused on gauging staff compliance with policy rather than looking “at how alternatives and graduated sanctions could be more widely employed,” indicating his interest in both disciplinary and program time adds.⁷⁵ The safety and welfare plan itself requires attention to both types of time adds:

The Chief Deputy Secretary will establish a team of internal and external experts to develop a broader array of graduated sanctions and to propose additional positive incentives. This team will explore the possibility of further reducing projected board date extensions as a disciplinary measure in the long term.⁷⁶

The safety and welfare expert has offered to conduct an independent analysis of the subject for DJJ.⁷⁷ DJJ intends to include him in an upcoming analysis of program time adds.⁷⁸ OSM notes that adding disciplinary time adds to the scope of this study would further DJJ’s compliance with the mandate quoted above.

⁷⁰ Statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during safety and welfare central office audit, January 13, 2009.

⁷¹ *Ibid.*

⁷² See Attachment [redacted], “Time Add Tracking System,” provided as [redacted] proof of practice [redacted], December [redacted], [redacted], p. 3.

⁷³ *Ibid.*

⁷⁴ *Ibid.*

⁷⁵ Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on central office site visit (summary), April 10, 2009, p. 13.

⁷⁶ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 71.

⁷⁷ Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on central office site visit (summary), April 10, 2009, p. 14.

⁷⁸ *Ibid.*

**Farrell v. Hickman
Second Report of Consent Decree
by the Medical Experts**

**Based on Site Visits Conducted
September 5, 2007 to June 6, 2008**



FARRELL MEDICAL EXPERTS

Joe Goldenson, MD
Madie LaMarre, MN, FNP-BC

Contents

Introduction3
 Reference Documentation3
 Executive Summary3

Health Care Organization, Budget, Leadership, and Staffing7

Statewide Pharmacy Services 16

Facility Findings..... 18
 Preston Youth Correctional Facility 18
 Heman G. Stark Youth Correctional Facility21
 Ventura Youth Correctional Facility.....24
 Southern Youth Correctional Reception Center and Clinic27
 NA Chaderjian Youth Correctional Facility.....30
 OH Close Youth Correctional Facility.....35

Recommendations39

Endnotes:.....39

Introduction

From September 5, 2007 to June 6, 2008 the Farrell medical experts conducted site visits to each DJJ facility and to Health Care Services to perform audits of compliance with the Health Care Services Remedial Plan. Following the last site visit to headquarters, we requested additional information to further evaluate areas that were not evaluated during our two day review.

This report contains the results of the Health Care Services headquarters review as well as the executive summary for each of the facility reviews. Mental health and dental expert reports are provided separately.

We would like to thank all DJJ staff for their cooperation and assistance during our site visits.

Reference Documentation

Complete facility reports will be forwarded as addendums to this report. Please see the following documents for more information:

- Preston YCF Health Care Audit- September 5-6, 2007
- Heman G. Stark YCF Health Care Audit-October 30-November 1, 2007
- Ventura YCF Health Care Audit-December 4-6, 2007
- Southern Youth Correctional Reception Center and Clinic Health Care Audit-January 29-31, 2008
- NA Chaderjian YCF-February 25-28, 2008
- OH Close YCF Health Care Audit-June 2-4, 2008

Executive Summary

During this period of review the Farrell medical experts conducted the first round of clinical audits utilizing the agreed upon DJJ Health Care Audit Instrument. The compliance scores for the facilities ranged from 61% to 81%.¹ We view this first set of audit compliance scores positively, and a baseline for measuring continued improvements in health care services.

We note that during this review period that two DJJ facilities closed² and the DJJ population continues to decline. Increased staffing resources as well as the declining population has enabled DJJ staff to focus efforts on putting health care systems in place, and rapid improvement is being made in every facility. Progress has been made despite challenges posed by the merger of DJJ with CDCR, whereby DJJ resources were reallocated to the larger agency but DJJ did not receive reciprocal services in a timely manner. This was exemplified by delays in processing medical contracts and hiring personnel. Despite lapsed medical contracts, staff reported that there were no serious problems with access to care as vendors continued to provide services without payment, however there is a risk that a vendor may not continue to provide services thus impeding access to care.

DJJ has established a centralized model for health care delivery, supervision and oversight. Our site visits showed that initially there was confusion regarding organizational structure and lines of reporting both at the facility and headquarters level. The agency has published tables of organization and memoranda to clarify the organizational structure, and confusion has largely been resolved; however there are a few reporting relationships that still require clarification.³

DJJ has created a health care budget to enable the agency to monitor the allocation of expenditures. This budget initially contained non-health care expenditures (e.g., correctional officer overtime) but the agency is in process of distilling the budget to contain only health care expenditures and bring greater accountability to the budget process. Regrettably, delays in passage of the state budget do not permit DJJ to receive and manage its health care budget at the beginning of the fiscal year. Thus, facility leadership frequently reported that they, for all intents and purposes, did not have a budget, and were operating through deficit spending. This does not facilitate good fiscal management.

Health care staffing has increased at all facilities, and has continued even as the population has declined. The process of putting health care systems in place is initially staff intensive, but once completed, facilities can often perform well with fewer staff. Health care services has not developed, collected and analyzed health resource utilization data that would enable DJJ to adjust resources in accordance with the needs and size of the population. This is an essential component to any health care organization in order to ensure that the services provided are reasonably cost effective. Any state agency that does not provide services in a reasonably cost-effective manner hampers its own credibility and ability to carry out its mission.

Health Care Services has developed and implemented a Quality Management Plan. It does not, however, ensure that all aspects of the Health Care Services Remedial Plan are reviewed annually; and does not encourage the facilities to identify and study problems unique to their facility. HCS has not implemented an external auditing process as required by the remedial plan. An external audit process is important to validate the facility quality management study findings.⁴

At the facility level, most staff we met were motivated to provide quality services to youth under their care. The cooperation between health care and custody staff has improved in all facilities, although there are still problems with consistent escorting of youth for appointments at some facilities. Sanitation of health care and housing units was problematic. Policy and procedure training and implementation were uneven, with at least one facility not having a complete set of health care policies.⁵

With respect to the implementation of the various health care services, we found that some services are working well (e.g. pharmacy, preventive services) or have dramatically improved (e.g. medication services) at all facilities.

Other services still require significant improvement. At most facilities the medical reception process was problematic in that clinicians did not consistently perform and document adequate history and physical examinations, identify medical conditions and develop appropriate treatment plans for each active medical problem. This is particularly disturbing because DJJ

adolescents and young adults are by and large a medically healthy population and the failure to adequately address the medical conditions they do have is a serious concern.

Another area of the remedial plan requiring further development is nursing sick call. Our review of sick call logs revealed that youth return to sick call repeatedly for minor complaints that would not warrant a visit to the physician in the community and/or do not warrant the frequency of visits. These complaints include athlete's foot, acne, mild headaches, etc. In many cases, the youth requires only patient education. With the development and implementation of nursing protocols, registered nurses could easily manage many of these complaints; but currently all are referred to a clinician. This is not cost effective.

Other services are in varying states of implementation and levels of quality at each facility.

Finally, it is notable that during period of review there was a death in March 2008. The youth died suddenly of natural causes and, in all likelihood, his death could not have been prevented. Our review of the incident revealed problems with the timeliness of the medical response and failure of custody staff to initiate CPR that had not been noted in the Death Review. The CMO informed us that these issues have been addressed through changes in procedures, training, and the acquisition of new equipment. While it is commendable that this occurred, we are concerned that the Death Review Report did not reflect these problems and corrective actions. A critical function of the death review process is the identification and documentation of system issues that may have affected the delivery of care as well as possible problems in the care provided so that corrective action plans can be developed that will improve future care.

In summary, although many areas still require significant improvement, we commend DJJ staff for the progress made to date, and are confident that with continued HCS leadership and support, progress will continue. We offer our support to DJJ in their efforts to improve health care services.

Glossary of Acronyms

AGPA	Associate Government Program Analyst
BCP	Budget Change Proposal
CDCR	California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation
CHSA	Correctional Health Services Administrator
CMO	Chief Medical Officer
CTC	Correctional Treatment Center
DGS	Department of General Services
DON	Director of Nursing
DPA	Department of Personnel Administration
FMLA	Family and Medical Leave Act
HCS	Health Care Services
HCS D	Health Care Services Division
HCSR P	Health Care Services Remedial Plan
ITP	Intensive Treatment Program
LOC	Loss of Consciousness
LVN	Licensed Vocational Nurse
MAR	Medication Administration Record
MBP	Monthly Budget Plan
MTA	Medical Technical Assistant
NP	Nurse Practitioner
OHU	Outpatient Housing Unit
OT	Office Technician
PCP	Primary Care Provider
PHN	Public Health Nurse
RFB	Request for Bid
RN	Registered Nurse
SCP	Specialized Counseling Program
SRN	Supervising Registered Nurse
SSA	Staff Services Analyst
TDO	Temporary Departmental Orders
UHR	Unified Health Record
YCC	Youth Correctional Counselor

Health Care Organization, Budget, Leadership, and Staffing

The medical experts visited DJJ Health Care Services (HCS) on June 4-5, 2008 to conduct an assessment of HCS progress with respect to implementation of the Health Care Services Remedial Plan (HCSRP). At that visit, we evaluated the status of health care using the Health Care Audit Instrument audit tool entitled “Health Care Organization, Budget, Leadership, and Staffing.”

We thank HCS staff for their assistance and cooperation during these visits. Our findings and assessment of compliance with the questions in the audit tool are described below.

Question 1: The Health Care Services Table of Organization is consistent with the HCSRP (pages 9-10).

Assessment: Partial Compliance

At the time of our First Report, DJJ had not finalized its Headquarters, Health Care Services and Facility tables of organization. In March 2008 DJJ distributed Tables of Organization (TO) to the Farrell Experts. As in previous drafts, Health Care Services is placed within the Division of Juvenile Programs, along with Education Services and Integrated Behavior Treatment Model. The Statewide Medical Director reports to the Director of Juvenile Programs.

When the TO was initially published, the Director of Juvenile Programs position was vacant, however has since been filled by Doug McKeever, formerly the Director of Mental Health, HCSD, CDCR. The medical experts met with Mr. McKeever not long after his appointment and found him to be engaged, and motivated to make the health services program successful. His experience in mental health provides a background for understanding the complexities of health care delivery. At a subsequent meeting, he noted that he would like to devote more time to Health Care Services, but acknowledged the need to focus on challenges related to his other areas of responsibility, particularly in Education Services, which lacked a Superintendent.

The current table of organization is not in compliance with the remedial plan which requires that the Medical Director report to the Chief Deputy of DJJ. As noted in the First Report, the medical experts agree that the remedial plan organizational model is not the only one that can promote success of the health care program. However, the current model has not been in effect long enough for medical experts to fully evaluate its effectiveness in addressing the complexity of the issues related to health care delivery. We noted during this review period, that the Director of Nurses left the organization primarily due to perceived lack of support and resources to fulfill her duties under the Remedial Plan. It is our understanding that she repeatedly communicated her resource needs in order to accomplish her responsibilities; however these resources were not forthcoming. Although efforts were made to retain her once she announced her decision to leave, it was unfortunately too late.

The medical and dental experts reviewed the DJJ Health Care Services TO dated 5/30/08. With respect to nursing services, we noted that the Public Health Nurse (PHN)⁶ did not report to the Director of Nurses. The Director of Nurses indicated that when she met with the PHN to discuss the scope of her duties, the PHN advised her that her duties were limited to TB skin testing and she would not perform additional duties. Subsequently the position was removed from her oversight. This is not consistent with the Remedial Plan that provides for the Director of Nurses to “coordinate the selection, supervision, monitoring, and evaluation of nursing staff.”

We also note that the DJJ Health Care Services table of organization does not designate a chief dental authority that is ultimately responsible for decisions regarding dental care. The current dental management is comprised of three chief dentists who all work in the field. Any effort to implement system wide changes in the DJJ dental program will be compromised by lack of central dental leadership. Lack of a central authority will relegate resolution of disputes among the three chief dentists to the DJJ Medical Director. A physician does not have the knowledge base to make decisions about dental clinical care. DJJ should move to appoint a headquarters chief dentist.

Question 2: The DJJ organizational structure has established a centralized model for health care delivery, supervision, and oversight. Health Care Services has authority over facility personnel decisions including decisions to hire and discipline staff.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

According to the Remedial Plan, headquarters clinical staff, (e.g., Medical Director, Chief Psychiatrist, Chief Dentist, and Director of Nurses etc.) provides clinical supervision of their respective counterparts in the field. The facility Chief Medical Officer (CMO) is to provide administrative supervision of all health care services staff. We noted in our first report that the CMOs did not administratively supervise dental and mental health staff.

The Medical and Dental experts reviewed a facility organizational chart template distributed to the Chief Medical Officers in May 2008.⁷ The organizational chart shows that the Chief Medical Officer has line authority over administration, nursing, mental health and dental services. It does not distinguish administrative from clinical supervision. Line supervision suggests both administrative and clinical supervision. A separate table of organization shows that the health care leadership in central office does provide clinical supervision over their facility counterparts.⁸ Thus there is conflict between these two tables of organization that should be corrected.

On 10/9 and 10/22/08 we were provided updated facility tables of organization.⁹ Some facility organizational charts show the reporting relationships to headquarters (PYCF) and others do not (SYCRCC). Ventura’s organizational chart does not show dental services. We recommend that the facility tables of organization be made uniform with respect to showing the administrative and clinical reporting relationships to all disciplines (e.g., dental, nursing, etc.).

With the development and implementation of uniform facility tables of organization that show administrative and clinical supervision in compliance with the Remedial Plan; and are supported by actual practices in the facilities, this area will be in substantial compliance.

Question 3. Key HCS leadership positions (HCSR pages 9-12) are budgeted, filled, or being effectively recruited. Pay parity exists with CDCR.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

The following key HCS positions are budgeted and filled:

- The Statewide Medical Director position is budgeted and is technically vacant; however, the position is filled through a contract with UCLA.
- The Chief Psychiatrist has returned from military leave.
- Pharmacy Services Manager.
- The Standards and Compliance Coordinator.
- The Clinical Record Administrator position is unfilled. However, in December 2007 DJJ posted an invitation to bid for Medical Records Director Services that resulted in a consultant being hired. In addition, a Health Program Specialist II has been hired to oversee medical records. This individual is not credentialed in medical records.
- The Director of Nurses (Nurse Consultant III) was filled at the time of our review in June 2008.¹⁰

The following key HCS positions are either not budgeted or filled:

- The Health Care Administrator (HCA) position is not a budgeted position. The HCA occupies a Correctional Health Care Administrator II position from Heman G. Stark. Staff reported that the process of establishing a budgeted position is underway.

Question 4. The Statewide Medical Director position is filled or being effectively recruited and provides competent oversight and leadership of DJJ Health Services in compliance with Remedial Plan requirements (page 10). The Medical Director has medical autonomy for the health care program.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

Robert Morris, MD, Professor of Pediatrics at UCLA is the Statewide Medical Director. He is on a contract position, and normally works Tuesday to Thursdays. As stated in the previous report Dr. Morris reported that he is available when he is not in the office and often works more than 40 hours per week.

Dr. Morris has successfully overseen the development and implementation of the initial policies and is in process of developing new policies and revising previous policies. We incidentally note the DJJ process for developing and implementing policies is cumbersome and does not lend itself to timely policy development, review, and implementation. Although Dr. Morris previously has distributed chronic disease guidelines to the physicians, we are not aware of any formal chronic disease training provided to them and our review showed problems with physicians following guidelines for certain conditions (see SYCRCC report).

During this review period, a statewide quality management program was implemented and facilities were in various stages of implementation during our site visits. However, a

headquarters auditing process has not been implemented as required by the remedial plan (see Question #12).

The remedial plan requires the medical director to establish a system to evaluate staff productivity and fiscal accountability. To our knowledge this has not occurred, despite continuing decreases in the DJJ population and dire condition of the state budget.

The process of putting health care systems in place is often staff intensive, but once completed, facilities can perform well with fewer staff. Monitoring resource utilization and staff productivity enables DJJ to adjust resources in accordance with the needs and size of the population. This is an essential component to any health care organization in order to ensure that the services provided are reasonably cost effective. Any state agency that does not provide services in a reasonably cost-effective manner hampers its own credibility and ability to carry out its mission.

In April 2008, with intent to assist DJJ in evaluating resource needs, we requested that DJJ collect and provide us key health care data to assess resource needs. This information has not been provided to us.¹¹ We remain available to assist the Medical Director with development, implementation and evaluation of staff productivity and resource utilization.

Question 5. The Statewide Director of Nurses position is filled or being effectively recruited and provides competent leadership and oversight of nursing services in compliance with the Remedial Plan (page 11). The DON has clinical authority for nursing services.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

The Statewide Director of Nurses position was filled from May 2007 until August 2008. During her relatively brief tenure the statewide DON demonstrated impressive leadership capabilities and improved nursing services. She conducted a systematic analysis of nursing services,¹² described the strengths and weaknesses of DJJ's nursing structure and organization,¹³ established statewide priorities,¹⁴ identified needed resources, implemented training and effected strategies within her control to improve nursing services within DJJ.

She developed and implemented a Nursing Services Quality Management Plan that included an evaluation of Supervising Nurses' (SRNs) capabilities to evaluate nursing practice in their facilities; and identified educational needs of the SRNs to promote their ability to evaluate the nurses. Through this program she determined that not all SRNs were completing nursing audits within their respective facilities. Of those that were conducting audits the accuracy of the audits (as compared to her findings) ranged from 62.5% to 86% with a mean of 74%. She also noted that the SRNs as a whole were not able to identify nursing system issues evident from audit reports, and had difficulty recognizing how to effectively prioritize problems and use their time and resources effectively. She developed a corrective action plan to address the educational needs and professional development of the SRNs as well as the systems issues that were identified during the reviews.¹⁵

Under her direction, a nursing physical assessment curriculum was developed and implemented. We reviewed the curriculum and found that it provided useful information in performance of

general ‘head to toe’ assessments, EKGs and interpretation of laboratory tests. However, there was a key error in the curriculum regarding a fundamental aspect of nursing assessment and nursing documentation using the ‘SOAP’ format.¹⁶ In the curriculum example of SOAP charting,¹⁷ the note incorrectly identifies subjective data as objective data. Our facility reviews show that nurses are repeating this error in their assessments of patients, often leading to inadequate evaluations. This was discussed with the DON who concurred with our assessment. The curriculum should be corrected and nurses retrained regarding this content.

With respect to the structure of nursing services at headquarters, the DON identified a lack of nursing and administrative resources available to her to effectively carry out her responsibilities. For example, as noted above, the Public Health Nurse position was not under her direct supervision thus she was not able to use this resource to assist her in the development of infection control and disease surveillance programs. Due to other demands and priorities, the DON did not author or adopt a set of nursing protocols, to provide clinical guidance to nurses working in the facilities.

In addition, not all nursing positions in DJJ are under the clinical supervision of the DON. Licensed psychiatric technicians (LPTs) who are governed by the Board of Nurses are not clinically supervised by nursing services but rather by mental health. Consequently, facility LPTs were not assigned nursing duties such as medication administration in the specialized housing units. Supervising nurses had to assign registered nurses to administer medications in these housing units, resulting in duplication of services. The DON attempted to resolve this in a manner that would ensure appropriate supervision of the LPTs and be cost effective to the state, however this did not occur. She concluded that the only practical alternative was ultimately to turn these positions clinically and administratively over to mental health, recognizing that this would result in duplication of nursing services and increase cost. The medical experts understand and respect that the psychiatric technicians’ primary duties are to the mental health program. However to not fully utilize their skills as nurses is to create duplication of services which is more costly to the state. Medication administration is a nursing function and requires clinical supervision by the supervising nurses. We recommend that DJJ amend the supervisory structure so that LPTs are clinically supervised by the supervising nurses and administratively supervised by the psychologists.

We reviewed a number of documents and memorandums demonstrating her ability to develop a range of options and potential solutions to identified problems. However, she found that she was not able to effectively implement these plans. Ultimately, this led to professional frustration and her decision to leave DJJ. The medical experts believe this is a significant loss to DJJ.

Question 6. The Health Care Administrator (HCA) position is filled or being effectively recruited and provides competent administrative leadership. The HCA has developed a comprehensive health care budget that includes monthly tracking and reporting for each line item (e.g. pharmacy, hospitalizations, equipment and supplies, etc) per facility. The HCA provides administrative support to clinical staff to ensure that operational systems are functioning smoothly.

Assessment: Deferred

This area was not fully evaluated during this period of review. We are aware from site visits that the Superintendents and CMOs do not receive budgets in a timely manner due to the state budgetary process. We will explore this further during the next round of site visits.

Question 7. The health care budget is adequate to meet all the requirements of the Health Care Service Remedial Plan. The integrity of the health care budget is maintained (funds are not diverted to other programs except when approved by the Chief Deputy Secretary).

Assessment: Deferred

This area was not fully evaluated during this period of review. We are aware from site visits that the Superintendents and CMOs do not receive budgets in a timely manner due to the state budgetary process. We will explore this further during the next round of site visits.

Question 8. There are job descriptions for each budgeted position in the DJJ Office of Health Services.

We requested and were provided a job description and duty statement for each central office position.

Assessment: Substantial Compliance

Question 9. HCS has developed and implemented a structured, written orientation program for headquarters and field staff. All new headquarters staff is oriented within 30 days of hire. Personnel orientation is documented and maintained in personnel files.

Assessment: Substantial Compliance

HCS staff has developed a structured, written orientation program for headquarters staff. The plan is for supervisors to provide specific training to new employees based on their specific assignment. The orientation is to be documented via a checklist that is maintained in the supervisory file.

HCS staff is currently working to develop a standardized health care orientation program for facility staff. For field staff, there is currently a generic 40-hour orientation program at each facility that is mandated for all new employees. The employee then receives specific training based on their assignment. These records are maintained at each facility in the training department (facility orientation) and in the supervisory file (job specific training).

Question 10. HCS has developed and implemented initial policies and procedures and health record forms in collaboration with the Medical Experts. These policies are reviewed and updated annually, and as necessary.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

The Office of Health Services, in collaboration with the medical experts, has developed an initial set of policies and procedures and accompanying forms. Since our last visit, the Peer Review, Credentialing, and Organizational Structure policies have been finalized. The policies and

procedures have been disseminated to the field as Temporary Departmental Orders (TDOs). Facility staff has, for the most part, written local procedures to implement the statewide policy.

The health record policies and procedures with accompanying forms have not yet been developed.

We also note that the DJJ process of policy development, review and finalization is a cumbersome process as evidenced by the current policies still being Temporary Departmental Orders.

Question 11. DJJ Office of Health Services has developed chronic care policies and procedures and clinical guidelines that are consistent with nationally accepted standards of care (e.g., Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, American Diabetes Association, etc.). DJJ has provided appropriate policy and guideline training for the clinicians.

Assessment: Partial compliance

Health Care Services has developed chronic care policies and procedures. Clinical guidelines from the NCCHC have been distributed to the medical staff. Training still needs to be provided for the clinicians, especially regarding the necessary elements of an adequate history for specific chronic illnesses, the assessment of degree of control and treatment.

Question 12. HCS has developed and implemented a structured auditing process in compliance with the HCSR.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

Health Care Services has developed a Quality Management Plan. The plan establishes a HCS Quality Management Team (QMT) which coordinates and facilitates the performance of quality improvement activities at each facility.¹⁸ The Standards and Compliance Coordinator (SCC) leads the HCS Quality Management Team.

The plan also provides for each facility Quality Management Committee (QMC) to monitor and evaluate 2 aspects of care from the remedial plan each quarter (using indicators from the Health Care Audit Instrument); a total of 8 per year. In addition to the two aspects of care each quarter, each facility QMC is to evaluate emergency medical response drills conducted at each facility each quarter, monthly emergency room visit reports; emergency response reviews and sentinel events reports.¹⁹ Following the review of each aspect of care, the facility is to develop a corrective action plan for deficient areas. Because there are 18 separate facility audit tools, this frequency of review (i.e., 2 per quarter) does not ensure that all aspects of the remedial plan are reviewed annually.

We reviewed the results of facility reviews for the months of May and June 2008. We noted that only partial reviews were conducted for each aspect of care (e.g. nursing sick call, chronic disease management). For example, the chronic disease management review at Preston in June 2008 consisted only of 2 of 10 screens found in the audit tool; and 4 of 10 screens in the medical reception audit tool. None of the documents we were provided contained corrective action plans in response to audit findings.

In addition to HCS mandated quality improvement monitoring, it is important that each facility identify its unique problems for which the facility leadership should design and implement studies.

The facility-based quality improvement activities are an important component to the quality management program and DJJ is to be commended for implementing this aspect of the program. However, the facility monitoring activities does not replace the Health Care Services clinical auditing process required by the remedial plan.²⁰ The purpose of the external audit is to conduct an independent review to validate the results of facility monitoring.

Prior to her departure in August 2008, the Statewide DON conducted external reviews using the HCS audit instrument to compare her findings with those of the SRNs.²¹ Of the SRNs that were conducting audits, the DON determined that the accuracy of the audit findings ranged from 62.5% to 86% with a mean of 74%. The DON used the external auditing process to both educate the SRNs how to interpret the audit tool correctly as well as to discuss the results to her review, identify problems and assist the SRNs in developing strategies to correct the problems.

In addition, the Health Care Services audit results should be used to compare against medical experts audit findings to determine whether there is consistency and validity in audit tool interpretation and to discuss discrepancies in findings and conclusions. For example, the medical experts found significant problems with a physician's performance at Preston Youth Correctional Facility; this raised questions as to why the internal auditing/peer review process had not identified and corrected the performance issues. Also, the medical experts requested that HCS conduct an internal assessment of the HCSRP audit tool that applied to headquarters.²² The result was a score of 100% for all areas except one.²³ These findings are not consistent with the medical expert's findings and warrant further discussion.

Finally, the remedial plan requires a comprehensive audit process using a multidisciplinary team, consisting of a physician, nurse, pharmacist, dentist and administrator.²⁴ A team approach enables more effective communication, identification and resolution of problems, particularly those that are interdisciplinary in nature.

Following the HCS audit, the Standards and Compliance Coordinator is responsible for coordinating the publication and distribution of audit reports; monitoring the implementation of corrective action plans. We recommend that each facility undergoes an external review audited twice annually until the system is confident in the facilities ability to self-monitor, then a minimum of annually. The medical experts offer our assistance to Health Care Services to develop this aspect of the Quality Management Program.

Question 13. The Clinical Records Administrator monitors health record management at each facility a minimum of once annually to ensure compliance with health record policies and procedures.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

At our last review the Clinical Records Administrator position was vacant due to recruitment difficulties. DJJ issued a Request for Bid (RFB) for a contract health records professional and in the spring of 2008 hired a Registered Health Information Administrator and Health Program

Specialist II to develop health records and a health record management program. At the time of our visit, they had developed a working plan to develop a unified health record policy and procedures manual. This involved conducting site visits to each facility to get an overview of UHR processes, inventory current health records forms and assess current health record maintenance and staffing. They also planned to review internal documentation and work processes related to health records that included: health record forms and organization; health technician desk procedures and security; access to and release of confidential health information, etc. Their goal was to complete all processes by December 31, 2008.

Statewide Pharmacy Services

Since our last visit, DJJ has hired a Statewide Pharmacy Manager who is a Pharm.D.²⁵ We were impressed with both his knowledge and interest in providing quality and cost-effective pharmacy services to youth.

Question 1. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager (SPM) in collaboration with key staff (nursing, medical) has developed and implemented comprehensive pharmacy policies. Pharmacy policies are reviewed annually and updated as necessary.

Assessment: Noncompliance

At the time of our visit, the SPM had not yet developed comprehensive pharmacy policies and procedures.

Question 2. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager, in collaboration with the Statewide Medical Director has developed and implemented standardized and cost-effective pharmacy practices. This includes standardization of dispensing practices, and consideration of alternate pharmacy models such as regionalizing and/or outsourcing of pharmacy services.

Assessment: Partial compliance

The SPM has developed and implemented standardized pharmacy practices at all facilities. This was demonstrated by pharmacy audit scores that, with one exception,²⁶ ranged from 90-100%.

The SPM has initiated studies of pharmaceutical purchasing practices by site to determine individual facility total and psychotropic medication expenditures and provide feedback to facility and DJJ stakeholders. He also tracks pharmaceutical expenditures by type of medication and provider. For example, the total DJJ medication purchases from July-September 2007 totaled \$568,002.69. Of that amount \$294,756.91 (52%) was for psychotropic medications.²⁷

To date, consideration of alternate pharmacy models such as regionalizing and/or outsourcing of pharmacy services has not yet been performed. This is not inappropriate at this time in that DJJ is collecting and analyzing data which may be used for comparison to other pharmacy models.

Question 3. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager monitors staff productivity levels and recommends adjustments in staffing levels as appropriate.

Assessment: Deferred

The medical experts were not able to fully monitor this question at this time. We requested health care data from DJJ²⁸ including the number of prescriptions filled per month by facility as a basis for discussion and evaluation, but the data was not provided.

Question 4. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager has constituted and chairs the Statewide Pharmacy and Therapeutics (P & T) Committee that meets Quarterly. The Pharmacy Manager produces and distributes minutes of the meetings to committee members.

Assessment: Deferred

The SPM has constituted and chairs the Statewide P & T Committee that meets quarterly. Assessment was deferred pending production of meeting minutes.

Question 5. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager attends facility P & T Meetings on alternate months in person or via teleconference.

Assessment: Deferred.

Assessment deferred pending production of minutes documenting substantive issues (e.g. pharmacy utilization, cost per youth, etc).

Question 6. The Statewide Pharmacy and Therapeutics (P & T) Committee has developed or adopted a statewide drug formulary that is appropriate to the needs of youth and includes a non-formulary request process. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager monitors compliance with the statewide formulary.

Assessment: Substantial Compliance

DJJ has adopted the California Drug Formulary as its own. Because this formulary is not youth specific, we recommend that the Statewide P & T Committee review expenditures to determine whether any drugs should be made non-formulary.

Question 7. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager develops a per youth/per month cost. The Statewide Pharmacy Manager and Health Care Administrator monitor trends in aggregate and per facility costs and present data at Statewide P & T Committee Meetings.

Assessment: Partial Compliance

The SPM has published some data regarding per youth costs for psychotropic medications. Review of HCS Statewide Quality Management Meeting minutes from 9/18/02007, 12/12/2007 and 3/12/2008 did not contain any references to pharmacy data and per facility costs.

Facility Findings

Preston Youth Correctional Facility

The Farrell Medical Experts visited Preston Youth Correctional Facility on September 5-6, 2007. The facility scored 77% (553 out of 714 applicable screens/questions). The outpatient housing unit and medication administration in the housing units were not evaluated during this visit.

Since our last visit in November 2006, the population at the facility has decreased from approximately 400 to 350 youth. Overall, a number of improvements have been made since our last visit. Dr. Evalyn Horowitz is the Health Care Manager and the facility has two full-time physicians and a Health Care Administrator (HCA). Nurse staffing has been increased to 18 RN positions with two RN vacancies for which they are still recruiting. Staff reported that it is difficult to recruit because of uncertainty about relocation of youth programs.

There are still no finalized agency, health care, or institutional tables of organization. This has led to confusion among reporting relationships at the institutional level, particularly among nursing staff and has resulted in the publication of two memoranda²⁹ seeking to clarify the reporting relationships.

Dr. Horowitz believes she has full authority over hiring decisions, but does not have control of the budget. The HCA was given a budget for major and minor equipment, but not other aspects of the health care budget. In addition, Youth Correctional Counselor (YCC) positions and overtime are charged to the medical budget, but when staff tried to find out how many YCC positions were assigned to the health care budget they were not provided this information. The HCA reported that the business office had informed him that he was over budget. When he investigated, he discovered that they were over budget because over \$700,000 had been charged to the medical budget for YCC overtime.

The HCA also reported that the cost of equipment and supplies, including computers, is to be automatically budgeted with new positions, but they have had difficulty obtaining these supplies and equipment in a timely manner when new employees are hired. They reported having no problems ordering medical supplies, but office supplies take longer. Apparently there is no statewide contract for purchase of office supplies, computers, copiers, etc. This may result in medical purchasing items (e.g. copiers) different from what is purchased by the business office. For example, the facility contracts that support copiers for one user group may not support copiers for another user group.

The facility had four Medical Technical Assistant (MTA) positions, but one was reclassified to a Youth Correctional Officer position (YCO). MTAs are being paid from the medical budget and perform medical duties. There is currently a 24/7 correctional officer assigned to the medical unit at the front desk and a 1.0 FTE in medical reception. These 3.85 YCO positions providing coverage in the medical unit are paid for from the medical budget. Staff advised us that a Budget Change Proposal (BCP) for additional YCOs was approved.

Health care leadership stated that they currently have enough nurses however, if the medical reception mission is moved and the nurses are transferred with it, then they may not have enough nurses. Also, if they lose medical reception, they are told the correctional officer position will be reassigned, yet this officer also supervises other areas in the medical section, (doctor's sick call, dental, and lab).

Staff reported issues regarding obtaining access to youth due to scheduling issues, and lack of sufficient numbers of correctional officer escorts. There are no dedicated officers for medical transports. Custody is making an effort and staff reported improvement from last year.

New employees are oriented in the personnel office and receive an abbreviated security orientation. More comprehensive three-day training is only conducted once or twice a year by custody. Following the security orientation, the health care orientation lasts 3-4 weeks, and is extended if necessary. The TDOs are still in effect and policies have not been finalized.

Sanitation in the main hallway was good but poor in some individual treatment rooms and offices. This is despite the hiring of a new janitorial position. There have been leaks in the ceiling in the x-ray room for some time but they have not been definitively repaired. Plaster and water have dripped down onto the uncovered x-ray equipment, with the potential to damage it.

Summary of Health Care Review

Medical reception scored 72%. Areas needing improvement are the quality of the medical history and physical examination, notation of current medical problems on the Problem List, and documentation of a treatment plan addressing all current problems.

Intrasystem Transfer scored 56%. Areas needing improvement are ensuring that a reliable system exists for notification of health care staff of transferring youth, the physician legibly signing, dating and timing review of the intrasystem transfer form upon arrival, and providing continuity of essential medications.

Nursing Sick Call scored 51%. Nursing sick call is not being conducted in a clinical setting, instead is being conducted in the dayrooms, without adequate privacy, equipment and the health record. Nurses have not been trained in health assessment and use of nursing protocols and not unexpectedly, the quality of assessments is poor. Nursing referrals to a physician are working well.

Medical Care scored 83%. Improvement is needed in documentation of patient education and documentation of implementation of the physician treatment plan.

Chronic Disease Management scored 82%. Improvement is needed in the quality of the database medical history and physical examinations, and administration of appropriate vaccinations.

Infection Control scored 100%. Congratulations!

Pharmacy Services scored 67%. Areas needing improvement include sanitation, implementation of monthly inspections and quarterly pharmacy and therapeutics meetings, and computer software capability to identify drug-drug interactions.

Medication Administration Process scored 92% (we did not review medication administration in the specialized treatment units and will do so at the next visit). The only area of improvement needed was to separate and label internal from external medications.

Medication Administration Health Record Review scored 87%. Areas that need attention include clinician documentation of route of administration with each order, and accurate transcription onto the MAR (the pharmacy is documenting date prescription was filled, not date of physician order).

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 88%. Areas needing improvement include implementation and documentation of emergency response drills, the quality of nursing assessments and timeliness of physician referrals.

Health Records scored 25%. Areas needing improvement include implementation of statewide and local policies regarding health record management, development of a laboratory and consultation tracking report system, and a record tracking system.

Preventive Services scored 96%. Congratulations!

Consultations scored 91%. Areas needing improvement include the development and implementation of a consultation tracking log (that addresses tracking of consultation reports; timely review of the consultant's findings, and meeting with the patient to discuss the recommended treatment plan.

Peer Review scored 20%. Areas needing improvement include development and implementation of statewide and local peer review policies and peer review activities.

Credentialing scored 71%. Areas needing improvement include the development and implementation of statewide and local credentialing policies and credentialing files that contain all required elements.

Quality Management scored 50%. Areas needing improvement include implementation of quality management meetings and studies, physician peer review and annual Quality Management Report to the Statewide Medical Director.

Heman G. Stark Youth Correctional Facility

The Farrell Medical Experts visited Heman G. Stark Youth Correctional Facility on October 30-November 1, 2007. The facility scored 64% (421 out of 657 applicable screens/questions). The facility population at the time of our visit was less than 800 youth. The medical experts found that there was an increase in collaboration and cooperation between custody and health care staff since our last visit. Satellite health care clinics have been equipped and supplied and are actively in use. The Superintendent has dedicated correctional officers for medical escort purposes in the housing units, with the exception of a mental health unit, which is currently having problems with youth escorts for medication administration.

Summary of Health Care Review

Facility Leadership, Budget, Staffing, Orientation and Training scored 33%. The CMO is a board-certified family practitioner who has been in place since May 2007. The SRN III and both SRN II positions are filled. Staff reports that one of their key positions, a Correctional Health Services Administrator II position is occupied by an individual in headquarters and not available to be filled. Nursing staff reported there is not pay parity with CDCR, and that for example, a nurse at the CDCR adult facility, Correctional Institution for Men (CIM) which is also located in Chino, is paid more than a nurse at HGSYCF. We were not able to confirm this during our visit and it should be explored further by headquarters staff.

The CMO reported that he does not have a health care budget and that he does not know how much money is allocated for health care expenditures. At this time, the facility only tracks expenditures. We attended a Farrell implementation meeting. The Superintendent indicated that, not only was there no medical budget, but that DJJ had not established institutional budgets and that Stark was operating in deficit spending as a result. Staff also reported that they had ordered printers for the satellite clinics. However, once the printers arrived, the person in charge of information technology took them and put them elsewhere in the institution in non-medical areas because they were “too nice for medical.” While the medical experts understand the need for coordination of computers and related software purchases, it is inappropriate that these medically purchased items were reallocated to another institutional department.

With respect to policies and procedures, the superintendent was concerned that the medical TDOs were distributed and implemented prior to training being provided for other non-health care managers. He believes that implementation of the TDOs was hampered because they were not distributed through normal channels with timely training.

The SRN III is concerned that he has insufficient nurse staffing to meet the expectations of the new policies and procedures, and that existing staff are not matched to the appropriate duties. For example, registered nurses are assigned to administer medications instead of licensed vocational nurses (LVNs) or psychiatric technicians. He believes that he may not require more nursing positions if, in collaboration with mental health, he had the authority to clinically assign all nursing staff, including psych techs. The Health Care Remedial Plan indeed requires that all nursing personnel are under the clinical supervision of the nursing chain of command; however this is not the case at this time. Finally, the SRN reported that he was told that the additional

nurses he received were to be dedicated to mental health even if the BCP Farrell Position spread sheet stated that a positions was designated HC (health care) instead of MH (mental health).

Medical reception scored 43%. Although Heman G. Stark is not a reception center, by policy youth who enter the system through parole revocation are to undergo the medical reception process. Although nurses are completing the initial screening form, in only 1 of 9 records did physicians complete a history and physical examination, document an appropriate treatment plan and update the Problem List. Staff reported that the physicians are resistant to using the new history and physical examination form due to its length (4 pages). In addition, visual acuity (VA) is not being consistently measured for new arrivals, even when the most recent VA documented is several years old.

Intrasystem Transfer scored 54%. Areas requiring improvement include the completeness of nursing documentation upon the youth's arrival, timeliness of physician review, and physician signature and dating of the intrasystem transfer form.

Nursing Sick Call scored 48%. The nursing protocols and health assessment training have not yet been implemented system wide. Areas needing improvement include the quality of the nurse's history and physical examinations, nursing diagnoses and plan of care.

Medical Care scored 71%. Areas requiring improvement included the history and treatment plan, and ensuring that the plan is implemented in a timely manner.

Chronic Disease Management scored 53%. The program is in the early stages of implementation. Areas requiring improvement included the initial history, frequency of chronic care visits, the assessment, the treatment plan, education, and vaccinations.

Infection Control scored 71%. Areas requiring improvement include training of the infection control nurse and scheduling and consistent implementation of sanitation activities and inspection.

Pharmacy Services scored 93%. Congratulations. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is that the computer software does not have the capability to identify drug-drug interactions.

Medication Administration Process scored 66%. Areas requiring improvement include sanitation in satellite areas where medications are prepared and administered, implementation of needle and syringe control, security escorts during medication administration in the mental health unit (Unit 1, lower level) and ensuring that the designated time for administration of hour of sleep (HS) medications is 2100 hours. This includes a one hour window period before and after (2000-2200) to accomplish medication administration.

Medication Administration Health Record Review scored 75%. Areas requiring improvement include physician order completeness and accuracy, and documentation of a clinical note explaining the rationale for the order. In one case the physician documented an incorrect dose for an HIV medication that was corrected by the pharmacy, however the original order was not corrected.

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 81%. Areas requiring improvement included the accuracy of the log, emergency equipment checks, training, nursing evaluations, and physician follow-up.

Outpatient Housing Unit. This area was not evaluated because the facility does not have an OHU at this time. Staff currently transfers youth requiring OHU services to Southern Regional Youth Correctional Facility (SRYRCC).

Health Records scored 50%. Areas requiring improvement included development of a local policy and the filing of the problem list.

Preventive Services scored 85%. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is clinician identification and development of a treatment plan for youth who are obese.

Consultations scored 74%. Areas requiring improvement included timeliness of consults and follow-up after the consultation.

Peer Review scored 0%. Areas requiring improvement include development and implementation of statewide and local peer review policies and peer review activities.

Credentialing scored 71%. Areas requiring improvement include the development and implementation of statewide and local credentialing policies and having credentialing files for all physicians that contain all required elements.

Quality Management scored 50%. Areas requiring improvement include ongoing quality management meetings and studies, physician review of nursing sick call, SRN review of nursing sick call and annual Quality Management Report to the Statewide Medical Director.

Ventura Youth Correctional Facility

The Farrell Medical Experts visited Ventura Youth Correctional Facility on December 4-6, 2007. The facility scored 76% (530 out of 699 applicable screens/questions). The facility population at the time of our visit was 125 females and 76 males in the camp. There are currently five living units, plus the camp. The facility has made significant progress in improving health care services. Clinic sanitation is excellent; clinics are clean and well organized. We note however, that local policies have not yet been developed or implemented.

Summary of Health Care Review

Facility, Leadership, Budget, Staffing, Orientation and Training scored 63%. We note that the facility has not been provided an institutional or health care budget for the fiscal year, which is almost half over. The facility spends money as they deem necessary, without being able to determine whether they are over or under their budget.

Nurses continue to report lack of pay parity for selected classifications. We were unable to verify this during our visit and this should be explored further by Health Care Services.

We did not fully evaluate staffing during this visit. We did note however that there were 7 nursing vacancies for 21 budgeted positions. We toured the special counseling units Alvarado and BV. We interviewed the unit manager regarding daily activities of the youth and staff in the unit. He indicated that the youth are in school from 8:00 am-3:30 pm, Monday through Friday. A registered nurse and two psych techs provides coverage for the two units for days and evenings. As of the week prior to our visit, it was decided that the registered nurse will not conduct sick call in the housing unit because the room does not have an exam table and youths are not permitted to be in the room unescorted for security reasons. Thus the sole duties of the registered nurse are to administer medications for a total of 30 wards. On the day of our tour, there were no psych techs in the unit and we inquired as to their whereabouts. The unit manager reported that he didn't know.

Although there has been improved cooperation between medical and custody staff, there is a need for further cooperation and coordination of activities. One area is that staff reported that officers do not consistently permit youth to be escorted to the medical clinic for scheduled appointments when medication administration is occurring. This is primarily because there is only one officer posted in the medical section who must be present during medication administration. If any other youth are brought to the medical section, another officer must be present and this does not consistently occur. Scheduled and unscheduled visits, as well as medication administration are to be anticipated on a daily basis and custody posts should be established to provide supervision of these dual activities. During our review we observed that a youth in emotional crisis was left alone and unsupervised in the medical clinic while the nurse called a physician to report the patient's condition. There must be adequate custody posts to provide health care services 24 hours per day. Another area requiring improved cooperation is that when youth are scheduled for medications or clinical appointments and want to refuse these services, medical policies require that the youth refuse in person. However, we were advised that

officers do not uniformly enforce the requirement to have youth report to the medical clinic to do so. Although youth have a right to refuse care, they do not have the right to refuse direction from a correctional officer.

Medical Reception scored 69%. Medical reception is generally occurring in a timely manner with exceptions. Areas requiring improvement include performing accurate and complete reviews of current symptoms; identification of active problems with a corresponding treatment plan for each problem, including known risk factors (obesity, tobacco, and substance abuse); and documentation of laboratory test result counseling. We recommend that clinicians review initial progress notes carefully to ensure awareness of problems not initially identified on the day of arrival.

Intrasystem Transfer scored 83%. The intrasystem transfer process is occurring in a timely manner. There is staff confusion regarding when to use the Intrasystem transfer versus medical reception logs. Areas requiring improvement include the development and implementation of a local policy, and to ensure that clinicians review, date and sign the intrasystem transfer form in a timely manner.

Nursing Sick Call scored 62%. Youth requests are being collected and triaged in a timely manner, however sick call is not being uniformly performed in clinical areas providing privacy and, not unexpectedly, nursing assessments are poor. Nurses have not received training in health assessment and nursing protocols. Areas requiring improvement include development of local policy, performance of nursing sick call in clinical areas with privacy, training of nursing staff regarding health assessment skills and nursing protocols, and a system for ongoing peer review and feedback to assist nurses in improving their assessment skills.

Medical Care scored 81%. Areas requiring improvement included the history of the presenting complaint, clinical assessment, and treatment plan.

Chronic Disease Management scored 77%. Areas requiring improvement included the initial history and frequency of chronic care visits.

Infection Control scored 50%. The infection control program is in development. Areas requiring improvement include provision of training to the infection control nurse, conducting infection control meetings a minimum of quarterly, and addressing key infection control indicators. As the program develops, staff should focus on data showing trends that health care staff should address (e.g. positive culture reports, % of TB skin test conversions, % of youth completing hepatitis vaccinations, etc.)

Pharmacy Services scored 92%. Congratulations. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is that the computer software does not have the capability to identify drug-drug interactions.

Medication Administration Process scored 77%. Nurses administering medications to youth adhered to accepted nursing practices. The medication room was neat and organized and all narcotics were accounted for. Areas requiring improvement include the development of a local policy, compliance with time requirements for administration of hour of sleep medications, and improved cooperation between nursing and custody staff during medication administration (e.g.

staff reported feeling rushed by custody because of scheduling issues which nurses perceived did not permit them to follow proper medication administration procedures and increasing risk of medication errors).

Medication Administration Health Record review scored 84%. Although this area did generally well, there should be increased attention to accurate and timely transcription of orders, proper documentation of discontinuation of medications, and signatures on the MAR.

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 75%. Areas requiring improvement included the use of the SOAP format by nursing staff, nursing evaluations, checking emergency equipment and performance of emergency training and drills.

Outpatient Housing Unit. This area was not assessed during this visit.

Health Records scored 25%. Areas requiring improvement included development of a local policy, need for a tracking system for laboratory and x-ray reports, and need for an accountability system for the UHRs.

Preventive Services scored 88%. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is clinician identification and development of a treatment plan for youth who are obese.

Consultations scored 84%. Areas requiring improvement included follow-up after the consultation.

Peer Review scored 40%. Areas requiring improvement included development of a local policy, monitoring by statewide Medical Director, and biannual reviews.

Credentialing scored 88%. Congratulations. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is the development of a local policy.

Quality Management scored 38%. Areas requiring improvement include development of a local policy, conducting of CQI studies, physician review of nursing sick call, SRN review of nursing sick call and annual Quality Management Report to the Statewide Medical Director.

Southern Youth Correctional Reception Center and Clinic

The Farrell Medical Experts visited SYCRCC on January 29-31, 2008. Overall, the facility scored 72% (500 of 693 indicators). The facility population at the time of our visit was 202 youth in 5 housing units. In addition to the main clinic areas, there are two satellite nursing stations, one in the Marshall Intensive Treatment Program (ITP) and a clinic in Drake for youthful offenders. Youth housed in Drake are brought to the main medical unit on Tuesdays for medical services. The Outpatient Housing Unit (OHU) currently uses five beds for medical/mental health purposes. SYCRCC provides infirmary services for the population of Heman G. Stark YCF. We would particularly like to thank Ms. Sharon Brooks, Health Care Administrator, for the assistance she provided us during the review.

Summary of Health Care Review

Facility, Leadership, Budget, Staffing, Orientation and Training scored 43%. All key leadership positions are filled at SYCRCC. Staff reported that they did not have an institutional table of organization. An area of concern was that health care leadership did not have a complete set of health services policies (24 out of 32). Some local policies had been developed but were missing sections from the statewide policy and had numerous typographical errors. Thus staff has not been properly trained in health care policies and procedures. Although it was reported to us that the Chief Medical Officer was provided a health care budget, it is unclear to the medical experts that this is a functional budget. Staff reported that they have been given budget figures, but that the facility does not actually have the dedicated funds, and health care invoices are paid from a general fund.

Although there has been improved cooperation between medical and custody staff, staff reported that youth are not being consistently escorted to the medical unit, particularly when in temporary detention. Finally, although a formal staffing assessment was not conducted during this visit, we note that staff continues to be added to the facility despite the decreasing population. For example, with respect to clinical staffing, there is a Chief Medical Officer and nurse practitioner. Yet recently a full time physician was hired. Moreover, the facility has a Chief Dentist and 2 full-time dentists. At the time of our visit, the facility was interviewing candidates for a 4th dentist. In the face of the current state budget crisis, we recommend that DJJ re-evaluate staffing needs before hiring new staff.

Medical Reception scored 63%. From the period of October-December 2007, the facility averaged 35 new arrivals per month. The staff uses the Medical Reception Tracking Log but it is not consistently filled out. The medical reception screening is not conducted in a manner that ensures visual and auditory privacy. Youth are not provided accurate written orientation materials. Review of medical records show that clinicians who perform the reception history and physical examination do not consistently obtain thorough histories and perform pertinent physical examinations. For example, a clinician did not document an adequate examination of the neck of a patient who reported a history of a neck mass that was potentially malignant. Moreover, in such cases previous medical records should have been requested. Clinicians also do not complete accurate and complete Problem Lists and develop a treatment plan for each active

problem. In our view, the history and physical examination form contributes to these problems.³⁰ Clinicians should also address known risk factors (obesity, tobacco, and substance abuse).

Intrasystem Transfer scored 59%. The facility receives very few transfers. From the period of June to December 2007 the facility averaged 3.5 transfers per month. We requested 12 records but only 4 were available for review. In general the process is occurring in a timely manner. The nurses did not consistently complete all aspects of the form and clinicians do not sign the transfer form indicating that they have reviewed the form and the record for pertinent medical problems requiring follow-up. Youth eligible for the chronic disease management were not referred for enrollment.

Nursing Sick Call scored 60%. The room where nurses conduct sick call in the main clinic is not properly equipped (no otoscope or ophthalmoscope). Youth health service requests are generally being collected and triaged in a timely manner, except for dental requests. Nurses forward all requests for dental services, including youth complaining of dental pain directly to the dentist without first seeing the youth. We found instances of requests not being triaged by a dentist in a timely manner, despite having 3 dentists at the facility. In one case, a youth complaining of pain was not seen for six days after he submitted his complaint. Areas requiring improvement include development of local policy, performance of nursing sick call in clinical areas with privacy, training of nursing staff regarding health assessment skills and nursing protocols, and a system for ongoing peer review and feedback to assist nurses in improving their assessment skills.

Medical Care scored 69%. Areas requiring improvement include the documentation of the medical history, pertinent physical and laboratory findings, and the plan (follow-up).

Chronic Disease Management scored 51%. Not all patients with chronic problems were on the chronic disease log, including 2 patients with thyroid disease. Other areas requiring improvement include the initial and interval history, disease assessment, and vaccinations. We also found that the providers need additional training on the treatment of asthma. Numerous patients had histories of using their inhalers on a daily basis and were not prescribed inhaled steroids. While some of these patients may not be using their inhalers correctly, and, in fact, may not require inhaled steroids, it is an indication that the providers are either not either treating appropriately or are not providing appropriate education.

Infection Control scored 63%. The infection control program is in development. Staff currently is not submitting case reports to the health department as required by local, state or federal laws. Areas requiring improvement include provision of training to the infection control nurse, conducting infection control meetings a minimum of quarterly, and addressing key infection control indicators. As the program develops, staff should focus on data showing trends that health care staff should address (e.g. positive culture reports, % of TB skin test conversions, % of youth completing hepatitis vaccinations, etc.).

Pharmacy Services scored 100%. Congratulations!

Medication Administration Process scored 75%. In the main clinic, the medication room has old cabinets in disrepair with broken drawers and locks. Narcotic keys were kept in an unlocked drawer. The cabinetry and locks in this room should be replaced. An inspection of the medication cart showed that nurses pre-poured medications and did not document administration status on the MAR at the time of administration status.

Medication Administration Health Record review scored 88%. Congratulations! Although this area did generally well, there should be increased attention to proper documentation of discontinuation of medications.

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 70%. Staff maintained two separate logs to record urgent/emergent events, one for the daytime and one for the nighttime. There should only be one log. Other areas requiring improvement include the quality of clinician history, physical examination, and assessments, checking emergency equipment and performance of emergency training and drills.

Outpatient Housing Unit scored 63%. Patients housed in the OHU were not within sight or sound of the medical staff. Other areas requiring improvement included the admission and discharge nursing notes.

Health Records scored 100%. Congratulations!

Preventive Services scored 88%. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is clinician identification and development of a treatment plan for youth who are obese.

Consultations scored 98%. Congratulations!

Peer Review scored 67%. Areas requiring improvement include development and implementation of statewide and local peer review policies.

Credentialing scored 67%. Areas requiring improvement include the development and implementation of statewide and local credentialing policies and having credentialing files that contain all required elements.

Quality Management scored 63%. Areas requiring improvement include QM studies, physician review of nursing sick call and OHU, and annual quality Management Report to the Statewide Medical Director.

NA Chaderjian Youth Correctional Facility

The Farrell Medical Experts visited NA Chaderjian YCF on February 25-29, 2008. Overall, the facility scored 61% (453 of 744 indicators).

The facility population at the time of our visit was 210 youths. Staff reported that there are plans to increase the population to 330 youth when departmental program moves are completed. Currently they have 11 housing units open and ultimately plan to have 12 units. In addition to the main outpatient clinic, there is a clinic in the Intensive Treatment Program (ITP).

With respect to contracts and personnel, staff reported continued problems with both processes. The CMO advised us that the contracts for the local hospital (San Joaquin) and for Alpine orthopedic services have not been completed for the current fiscal year. In July 2007, they applied for an extension of the other specialty contracts for 60-90 days, which was approved, but it expired and was not renewed. Despite the lack of a contract, they are using the services but the respective vendors have not been paid. Staff believed the process worked more efficiently when DJJ had the ability to develop and implement local contracts.

The statewide nursing registry contracts for July 2007 to July 2008 were only recently approved and sent to them in January. Prior to this they were not able to use registry nurses because they did not have a contract. Moreover, these registries are statewide, and they are required to call registries that may not be in their geographical area (e.g., West Covina for psych and pharmacy techs). After the registry recruits people, they have to go through the personnel approval process, which takes 2-3 months. In addition, staff reported that the primary delay in hiring is in the Livescan fingerprinting process. Apparently, the Livescan machine at the facility does not work properly resulting in some prospective employees having to come back five times for repeat fingerprint scans. Staff said they often are not even notified that there is a problem until a significant amount of time has elapsed. A request has been made to replace the machine but it has not been approved for reasons that were not made clear to us. They have lost a number of prospective employees due to the lengthy approval process.

We noted that significant improvements in sanitation had occurred in the Stockton complex OHU where there is a full time janitor. On the other hand, there are not dedicated or consistent janitorial services in the separate Chad outpatient clinic and Chad ITP clinic.

At the Chad outpatient clinic, there have been physical plant improvements. The walls in most rooms were painted and the hallway, office, and clinical examination room floors were recently stripped and waxed. The main clinic treatment room is somewhat cluttered and not as clean as other areas. This is undoubtedly due to its frequent use, which should result in more, not less frequent cleaning and disinfection activities. There was no posted schedule of cleaning and disinfection activities in any of the clinical areas.

The ITP clinic is cluttered and the floors are dirty. Some of the furniture is old and in disrepair, and equipment is broken (e.g., copier). We understand that the youth are currently being housed in Mohave while Merced is under renovation, and strongly recommend that the ITP medical clinic be renovated as well.

Summary of Health Care Review

Facility Leadership, Budget, Staffing, Orientation, and Training scored 55%. Key health care leadership positions are filled. The Chief Medical Officer, Dr. Gabriel Tanson, is board-certified in family practice. Although it was reported to us that the Chief Medical Officer was provided a health care budget, it is unclear to the medical experts that this is a functional budget. Staff reported that they have been given budget figures, but that the facility does not actually have the dedicated funds; health care invoices are paid from a general fund. Although there has been improved cooperation between medical and custody staff, health care staff reported that youth are not being consistently escorted to the medical unit for medical appointments.

Contributing to this is the fact that the medical waiting area is used for youth awaiting parole hearings, which often prevents other youth from being brought up for medical appointments. There is no posted security staff assigned to the Chad outpatient medical unit, other than in the control unit outside the clinic. There is also no security post in the control unit after 5 pm. When nurses give out medications, there is no dedicated correctional officer to facilitate the process. We recommend that the facility establish a correctional officer post for the medical clinic and control station for 16 hours per day, 7 days per week.

Although we did not conduct a formal staffing assessment during this visit, we noted that staff continues to be added to the complex despite the decreasing population. The Northern California Youth Correctional Complex (NCYCC), currently consists of NA Chaderjian (population 210), OH Close (population 184), and Dewitt Nelson (population 183). Dewitt Nelson is scheduled to close by 7/31/08. NCYCC is budgeted for a Chief Medical Officer, three physicians, and a 0.7 FTE nurse practitioner for approximately 580 youth. Even with the projected increase in population at Chad, the overall population of the complex will decrease by 63 youth with the closure of DeWitt Nelson. The 0.7 nurse practitioner was only recently hired and had not yet started at the time of our visit. In addition, physician permanent intermittent employees (PIEs) are used to fill in when physicians are on vacation. As previously recommended, in the face of the current state budget crisis, we recommend that DJJ re-evaluate staffing needs at these facilities.

Medical reception scored 42%. Youth who are parole revocators are receiving timely medical reception evaluations. The clinician who conducts these evaluations appears to be very conscientious. However, there are some system and clinical issues that affect the quality of the evaluations. One issue is that both the receiving medical screening and the history and physical examination are being performed the day the youth arrives, yet staff reported that the health record was available only about 50% of the time. This has resulted in the clinician not having access to, and not addressing important historical information.

Moreover, the clinician does not adequately explore historical information that is provided at the time of the physical such as a history of asthma, TB infection, etc. One youth reported a history of hypertension and a 'mild stroke' for which no further information was obtained. The history and physical examination form contributes to the lack of a complete history. It contains a review of symptoms but the form does not require a yes or no response to each symptom, and it is unclear whether each question is asked. This should be done. The lack of access to the health

record also results in the Problem List not being updated when the physical examination is performed.

Nurses are not measuring visual acuity for newly arriving youth and both routine and specifically ordered lab tests are not consistently being implemented. Because DJJ policy does not require clinicians to write orders for 'routine' admission labs (RPR, Chlamydia and Gonorrhea urine screening, voluntary HIV antibody, and tuberculin skin tests), there is no system of transcription and accountability for carrying out the orders. Clinicians are not reviewing laboratory results until approximately three weeks after results are available, which is an undue delay. In addition, nurses are conducting post-test counseling in the housing units. This was reportedly due to escort problems. Post test counseling requires a confidential setting in which to answer questions and provide risk reduction counseling.

Finally, the clinician does not consistently identify each active medical problem, document a plan, and monitor the patient until the plan is implemented and the desired clinical result achieved.

In summary, we recommend that the health care leadership develop a medical reception process, in which the clinician does not perform the history and physical examination until the health record has been obtained and lab results are available. Clinicians should address all pertinent historical information and explore current symptoms more fully. Nurses should measure visual acuity of all newly arriving youth and notify patients of their test results in a medical setting that provides confidentiality. We recommend that clinicians write orders for any lab test, diagnostic procedure, and treatment the patient is to receive and that completion of these tests be documented in the health record. DJJ may wish to develop a standardized physician order sheet for newly arriving or returning youth to save time for clinicians writing orders (sample is attached).

Finally, the clinician should update the Problem List with all current medical problems (including health risks such as obesity, tobacco, alcohol and drug use, etc.) and develop a treatment plan for each problem.

Intrasystem Transfer Scored 56%. The intrasystem transfer review process is occurring in a timely manner. However, in three of nine applicable records, the sending facility did not complete the top portion of the form. Nurses need to complete all portions of the form, including disposition of the patient. In four of ten records a clinician did not review and sign the form in a timely manner, or at all. Three of seven patients did not receive medications or have them renewed in a timely manner. Most significantly, five of seven youth did not receive appropriate and timely follow-up for chronic disease management, previously ordered consultations, and clinical monitoring. We recommend that clinicians perform a more thorough review of the youth's previous medical history and treatment plan, and ensure appropriate follow-up and clinical monitoring.

Nursing Sick Call. We did not evaluate nursing sick call during this visit because health care leadership reported that all patients were being referred directly to a clinician. We will evaluate this area during our next site visit.

Medical Care scored 65%. Areas requiring improvement included the history and plan, and ensuring that the plan is implemented in a timely manner.

Chronic Disease Management scored 60%. Chad does not have a reliable chronic disease tracking system. The main clinic and ITP maintain independent tracking systems. When we requested the chronic disease tracking log, we were provided only the main clinic log, not the ITP. It was only after we inadvertently found a youth with HIV infection who was not on the list (who was housed in the ITP) that we realized there were two lists. Moreover, neither list contained the names of all chronic disease patients. This was not unexpected given that we found that newly arriving youth were not consistently enrolled in the program. In addition to the development of a reliable tracking system, other areas requiring improvement included the initial history, frequency of chronic care visits, the assessment, the treatment plan, education, and vaccinations.

Infection Control scored 38%. There are no local policies regarding the implementation of the infection control program. There is a nurse who is assigned infection control responsibilities. She is relatively new to her job duties and appears to be very conscientious. She has not received any formal training. Infection control meetings have been recently implemented but do not address all required areas. We discussed this with the infection control nurse and made some recommendations regarding meeting content and the need to address trends.

Pharmacy Services scored 100%. Congratulations!

Medication Administration Process scored 60%. Areas requiring improvement include sanitation of both the main clinic room and the Intensive Treatment Program clinic area. There is an accountability system for narcotics and syringes; however, during our review, we found narcotics in an unlocked bag and not double locked. It was reported that each evening narcotics are transported for the Chad clinic to the OHU to ensure that two nurses count and document accountability for the medication; this was reportedly why the nurse kept the narcotics in the bag for transport later that evening. However, this is a serious breach of security practices regarding narcotics. The DJJ Director of Nurses was present at the time of our observation, and addressed the situation with the nurse immediately and with the SRN the following day.

Medication Administration Health Record Review scored 80%. This area is doing generally well. However, nurses do not currently transcribe the physician order onto the MAR prior to the pharmacy filling the order. This should be done since there are no other checks and balances (aside from checking the original order) to assure that the dispensed medication is what the physician ordered or that the ordered medication was actually dispensed by the pharmacy (i.e., if nothing is on the MAR, how does the nurse know that a medication should have been delivered from the pharmacy?). Other areas of improvement include nursing documentation of administration status (e.g., administered, refused, etc.) for every scheduled dose onto the MAR. Nurses should also discontinue medication orders according to policy and standard nursing procedures. Nurses should refrain from crossing out the original order on the MAR as a mechanism to signal that the order is discontinued.

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 60%. The evaluation of urgent care involved inspection of emergency equipment and supplies in the main clinic and ITP. In both areas, the emergency response bag did not contain a list of standardized equipment and supplies. Thus, when the nurse checks the bag each day, the nurse has nothing to compare it against for completeness. In the ITP the bag was disorganized. There was no peak flow meter. Ace bandages were old and stuck together. No emergency drills have been conducted. Our record review included both a sample of charts from the Chad emergency log and also the OHU log, which included youth from Chad. Our review showed concerns regarding nursing and clinical assessments, and clinical follow-up after patient visits to the emergency room.

Outpatient Housing Unit scored 73%. Areas requiring improvement include physicians writing complete admission orders and nurses documenting complete and appropriate assessments.

Health Records scored 0%. At Chad, we learned that if the person responsible for health records is on vacation, no one is assigned to complete her responsibilities. The health records are not consistently organized. The Problem List was not consistently visible upon opening the record. In some records there was a tab for physician orders and in other records there was not. The Receiving Screening form and History and Physical Examination form were filed in the progress notes rather than the database. Physician orders were found in both the progress notes and physician order forms. In fact, we found primarily medication orders on the physician order forms. This was reportedly because the pharmacy requested only pharmacy orders on the physician order sheet; however, we were later told that this was not policy. There was no tracking system for laboratory and consultation reports, or a reliable health record filing system.

We recommend that the facility: develop local policies to ensure compliance with the statewide policies; organize health records consistent with statewide policies; develop a laboratory and consultation report tracking system; and assign responsibility for health record duties when the assigned person is on vacation.

Preventive Services scored 79%. Areas requiring improvement included clinician identification and development of a treatment plan for youth who are obese, and follow-up of abnormal blood pressures.

Consultations scored 38%. Areas requiring improvement included timeliness of consults and follow-up after the consultation.

Peer Review scored 60%. Areas requiring improvement included development and implementation of local peer review policy and review of sentinel events.

Credentialing scored 88%. Areas requiring improvement included the development and implementation of statewide and local credentialing policies.

Quality Management scored 50%. Areas requiring improvement included ongoing quality management meetings and studies, physician review of nursing sick call, SRN review of nursing sick call, and annual Quality Management Report to the Statewide Medical Director.

OH Close Youth Correctional Facility

The Farrell Medical Experts visited OH Close on June 2-4, 2008. The facility scored 81% (444 of 550 Screens/Questions).

We would like to thank Superintendent Yvette Marc-Aurele and her staff for their assistance and cooperation during the audit. We were impressed by the staff's desire to provide the youth quality health services. This was the first formal audit for the facility and there are a number of health care services that are doing well including medical care and chronic disease management, and the medication administration process. There did not appear to be any contract issues affecting health care delivery as there were at our last visit to the Northern California Youth Correctional Complex (NCYCC) in February 2008.

There are however, some fundamental structural aspects of health care services that are not in place. This includes a complete and current set of policies and procedures to which staff has been trained and a timely and comprehensive orientation program.³¹ DJJ also has not developed nursing protocols and guidelines for the treatment of common conditions among adolescents and young adults that are required by the remedial plan.³² Although there is a health care budget now under the control of the Chief Medical Officer (CMO), the budget was not available to the CMO until more than half the fiscal year had passed.

The facility population at the time of our visit was 198 youths. Currently there are 1.6 primary care providers (physician and nurse practitioner) at the facility which is a clinician to youth ratio of 1:124³³. This appears to be more clinical coverage than is necessary to meet youth needs. There is only one exam room so on the days that both clinicians are at the facility they alternate seeing patients in the same room. Moreover, our review of clinician patient encounter logs for the months of March-May 2008 showed that for the 3 month period each provider saw an average of patients per 9.8 patients per day. The majority of these encounters were for minor conditions such as previously diagnosed acne that could be managed by nurses if nursing protocols in place and staff properly trained.

Recognizing that there are areas needing improvement, we wish to congratulate staff on their progress to date.

Summary of Health Care Review

Facility Leadership, Budget, Staffing, Orientation and Training scored 67%. Positively, all key leadership positions are filled. The Chief Medical Officer (CMO) is board-certified in a primary care field. The budget is now under the control of the CMO however this did not occur until more than half the fiscal year had passed. The facility does not have a complete set of local policies and procedures and staff has not been systematically trained regarding the policies. The medical space consists of an examination room and a small office adjacent to the exam room. The examination room is cramped and often 2 clinicians, a nurse and Medical Technical Assistant (MTA) occupy this area. There is no schedule of sanitation activities and it does not appear that the room has been thoroughly cleaned in some time.

Staff expressed concern that there is no officer posted in the immediate medical area. The communication center is the closest correctional officer to the medical clinic. However if a disturbance were to occur these officers cannot leave their post and would have to call for assistance. Staff is concerned whether the response would be timely. This concern should be discussed and resolved among medical staff and facility management. There are only two correctional officers designated as youth escorts which staff report at times delays youth movement and appointments.

Medical Reception is not applicable. Medical reception was not evaluated because the facility is not a reception center and does not receive parole revocators.

Intrasystem Transfer scored 80%. We found that not all transferred youth were listed on the log, but a review of those records showed that the intrasystem transfer review process did occur. Of concern is that in only 1 of 5 records of youth who were taking prescription medication did the record show that continuity of medication was provided. In two cases, the findings may possibly be attributed to documentation issues (an MAR was missing and in another record the nurse did not date when the youth was given his asthma inhaler). Also, in 4 of 10 cases clinical follow-up was indicated and did not take place. In two cases youths with previously abnormal labs that warranted repeating were not noted and did not take place; one was enrolled in an obesity program for which follow-up did not occur; and one saw a psychiatrist who wanted follow-up in six weeks but this did not occur.

Nursing Sick Call scored 55%. Only the structural aspects of this area were reviewed because nurses are not conducting sick call. We found that there is no policy and procedure for nursing sick call at OH Close. Nurses have not been trained regarding health assessment and use of nursing protocols as they have not been developed by Headquarters staff. Consequently youth requesting sick call services are referred directly to a clinician. We note that many youth are being seen repeatedly for minor conditions that in the community they would not go to a physician for and could be handled by a nurse (acne, colds, athlete's foot) with proper training and protocols. On the other hand, we know that DJJ is reconsidering nursing sick call and the use of nursing protocols. It is possible that primary reliance on clinicians will be most efficient and effective. We also note that there is no policy with respect to making rounds in detention areas and rounds are not documented daily.

Medical Care Scored 97%. While the facility met the goal of 85%, an area that could be improved is ensuring that all aspects of the treatment plan occur as ordered. The facility should be proud of its achievement in this area.

Chronic Disease Management scored 87%. While the facility met the goal of 85%, areas that could be improved included the initial history and the treatment plan.

Infection Control scored 50%. This area was subject to a limited review.³⁴ Areas needing attention include updating the 2005 infection control manual, ensuring that exposure control and engineering controls are in place to prevent transmission of communicable diseases, and the development and implementation of sanitation schedules.

Pharmacy Services. Pharmacy services were not reviewed during this visit since the same pharmacy serves both Chaderjian and Close and the services were reviewed during our recent visit to N.A. Chaderjian. The evaluation we did during that visit applies to O.H. Close as well.

Medication Administration Process scored 92%. Congratulations! The only area that required attention was to ensure that when youth are transferred back to the facility from the OHU, that their record (including the medication administration record) and medications are transferred with the youth.

Medication Administration Health Record Review scored 75%. Although the medication administration process is going well, documentation in the record requires improvement. With respect to physician orders, in 3 of 10 records the physician did not document the route of administration. In 3 of 10 orders the clinician dated but did not time the order. A concern is that when the nurses document medication orders as being transcribed, they do not actually transcribe the order at that time, but wait until the medication arrives and then place the label onto the MAR. Thus when subsequent nurses view the MAR they do not know there is a new order for a medication. This presents a risk that the medication will not be administered to the youth in a timely manner or at all.

For example, in the case of one youth taking TB preventive therapy the nurse did not transcribe the order and the pharmacy apparently did not receive the order. The patient's MAR that was automatically printed by the pharmacy showed the old January order and not the one written in March. In 6 of 10 records the patient received the medication within 24 hours of the medication being ordered. In only 5 of 9 records did the nurse document the administration status (e.g. administered, refused, etc) on the MAR for each dose of medication.

Urgent/Emergent Care scored 54%. Areas requiring improvement included the accuracy of the log, nursing documentation and nursing evaluations.

Outpatient Housing Unit. The Medical experts evaluated this area during our recent visit to the complex in February 2008.

Health Records scored 25%. Areas requiring improvement included development of a local policy, a functional tracking system for laboratory and diagnostic studies, and a functional system for UHR accountability, filing, and retrieval.

Preventive Services scored 76%. An area that required improvement is clinician identification and development of a treatment plan for youth who are obese. In some cases, the calculated BMI's may have been higher than the current BMI since the patients' heights were based on heights that had been obtained at intake into the system. This issue was discussed with Dr. Morris.

Specialty Services scored 80%. Areas requiring improvement included the ordering clinician's documentation and follow-up after the consultation.

Peer Review. Peer Review was not reviewed during this visit as it was reviewed during our recent visit to the NCYCC Outpatient Housing Unit and N.A. Chaderjian YCF.

Credentialing. Credentialing was not reviewed during this visit as it was reviewed during our recent visit to NCYCC Outpatient Housing Unit and N.A. Chaderjian YCF.

Quality Management. Quality Management was not reviewed during this visit as it was reviewed during our recent visit to NCYCC Outpatient Housing Unit and N.A. Chaderjian YCF.

Recommendations

Headquarters

1. Ensure that all Department, Headquarters and Facility tables of organization include all key positions and are consistent with one another. Ensure that the organizational structure for nursing is consistent with the HCSR. P.
2. Continue to work with CDCR Contracts Section to develop an efficient process for establishing and executing health care contracts in a timely manner.
3. Develop and implement standardized nursing protocols and related training program. Amend the nursing health assessment curriculum to accurately reflect the nursing process. Once that is done, retrain all nurses.
4. Develop a complete set of health care policies that address all NCCHC Juvenile Health Care standards. Review and revise initial policies. Streamline the policy and procedure review and development process.
5. Develop and implement a HCS clinical auditing program, consistent with the Health Care Remedial Plan. Conduct a study to compare the results of internal peer review with the experts peer review results. Address any discrepancies with the medical experts.
6. Provide ongoing, interactive training to primary care clinicians regarding management of chronic diseases.
7. Develop, collect and analyze measures of staff productivity and health care resource utilization. Adjust staffing and resources in accordance with facility resource needs and population.
8. Develop and implement a plan to evaluate the cost effectiveness of pharmacy services.
9. Develop and implement a standardized health record manual that contains policies and procedures and related health record and ancillary forms. Provide training to the field.
10. Consider establishing Licensed Vocational Nurse positions in DJJ as has been done in CDCR.

Facility

11. Continue to improve sanitation of the health care units and satellite sick call areas.
12. Improve the quality of nursing and medical staff clinical assessments and documentation.
13. Conduct quality improvement studies for problems identified by the staff or medical experts.
14. Provide training related to the chronic disease program.

15. Develop a statewide program to address the problem of obesity in the DJJ population.

Endnotes:

¹ Preston YCF 77%, HGS YCF 64%, Ventura VCF 76%, SYCRCC 72%, NA Chaderjian 61%, OH Close YCF 81%.

² El Paso de Robles YCF and Dewitt Nelson YCF.

³ See Health Care Organization, Leadership, Budget and Staffing Questions #1 and #2.

⁴ See Health Care Organization, Leadership, Budget and Staffing Questions #12.

⁵ See SYCRCC report.

⁶ The Public Health Nurse is a retired annuitant.

⁷ Memorandum dated 5/30/08 from Robert Morris MD to Chief Medical Officers regarding Facility Organizational Charts.

⁸ DJJ Health Care Services, Field Structure Clinical Oversight, dated 4/25/08.

⁹ See Proof of Practice documents #266 and #272.

¹⁰ The DON left her position in August 2008.

¹¹ We understand that DJJ is now conducting an internal staffing assessment; however in the absence of utilization data, it will be difficult to precisely determine staffing needs.

¹² Conceptual Considerations for the Function and Structure of DJJ Nursing Services, dated June 3, 2008.

¹³ Statewide Nursing Services Structure within DJJ. Memorandum from Cathy Ruebusch to Doug McKeever dated January 11, 2008 and; Thoughts on Nursing Sick Call dated June 5, 2008

¹⁴ Statewide Nursing Priorities within DJJ. Memorandum from Cathy Ruebusch to Doug McKeever dated January 11, 2008.

¹⁵ Report on the Nursing Services Quality Management Plan, January to June 2008, dated May 28, 2008.

¹⁶ SOAP documentation is a structured approach to documentation. The acronym stands for S=Subjective data, O=Objective data, A=Assessment or nursing diagnosis and P=Plan.

¹⁷ Page 33.

¹⁸ DJJ Health Care Services Quality Management Plan, page 1.

¹⁹ DJJ Health Care Services Quality Management Plan, page 3.

²⁰ See Health Care Services Remedial Plan-Standards and Compliance Coordinator, page 12-13.

²¹ Not all SRNs were conducting internal audits at that time.

²² Health Care Organization, Leadership, Budget and Staffing.

²³ Question #13 which relates to the clinical records administrator monitoring health record management at each facility a minimum of annually to ensure compliance with the HCSR was assessed as being non-applicable when it should have been assessed as being partially compliant.

²⁴ Comprehensive means reviewing all aspects of the remedial plan requirements.

²⁵ A doctoral degree in pharmacy.

²⁶ Preston YCF.

²⁷ DJJ Pharmaceutical Purchases July-September 2007.

²⁸ Farrell Expert/Special Master Formal Request dated 4/16/08: Health Care Monitoring Requests.

²⁹ Reporting Relationships for Supervising Nurses dated August 29, 2007, and Utilization and Supervision of Licensed Psychiatric Technicians, dated August 29, 2007.

³⁰ Review of system questions such as ‘chest pain’ or ‘shortness of breath’ do not have a yes/no response so it is unclear whether the clinician asked the question or not. The physical examination section has prompts for examinations that may not be relevant to the patient’s problems. For example, under the Neck examination section it prompts an examination of the thyroid only. This is not the relevant examination for a youth with possible neck cancer. At the end of the form, instead of a section devoted to listing the patient’s diagnoses and a medical treatment plan, the clinician is only to indicate whether the youth is “cleared for all activity” or has any medical restrictions. Thus the form suggests its primary purpose is a medical classification tool. We have some suggestions and will forward them to Dr. Morris under separate cover.

³¹ Basic facility orientation for new employees is not provided on a routine basis. We were informed that the most recent orientation occurred six months prior to our visit.

³² DJJ has requested that the experts re-evaluate the value of nursing sick call. The experts are willing to consider replacing nursing sick call with clinician sick call. At this time, the plan requires nursing sick call. DJJ has placed the development of these protocols on hold pending the resolution of this issue with the experts.

³³ When the Farrell Medical Experts published their original report in 2003 the overall clinician to youth ratio was 1:262 which we determined to be more than adequate for the population size and medical acuity. At our February 2008 visit to the Northern California Youth Correctional Complex (NCYCC) we noted that the complex consisted of NA Chaderjian (population 210), OH Close (population 184), and Dewitt Nelson (population 183). Dewitt Nelson was scheduled to close by 7/31/08. The Complex is budgeted for a Chief Medical Officer, three physicians, and a 0.7 FTE nurse practitioner for approximately 580 youth. This is a clinician to youth ratio of one to 123 youth. In addition we noted supplemental physician staffing on a regular basis.

³⁴ OH Close does not have its own infection control nurse. There is a NCYCC registered nurse who has been designated the infection control nurse for the complex and this area was previously evaluated in February 2008 during the N.A Chaderjian visit.

Appendix D
Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Audit Items: Report of Findings, June 2009
Monitors Zack Schwartz and Aubra Fletcher

The Safety and Welfare Plan assigns monitoring of some requirements to the special master and her staff. In order to audit these requirements, monitors Zack Schwartz and Aubra Fletcher visited each of DJJ's six facilities between October 2008 and March 2009.¹ On March 12, 2009, the special master and monitor Schwartz visited DJJ's central office for a safety and welfare audit. This report is based on these visits as well as a variety of interactions with DJJ management and staff throughout the monitoring period. Report findings also draw from DJJ responses to various formal requests for documentation and from multiple "proofs of practice" provided by DJJ. Some findings are also based on site visit notes compiled by former OSM monitor Cathleen Beltz and former OSM intern Amelia Post prior to October 2008. Reliance on these sources is noted in the text and footnotes.

2.1.1: DJJ to add/appoint a program director. **2.1.2:** DJJ to add/appoint a Farrell project director.

2.1.1: This position was vacant until DJJ hired Doug McKeever as director of programs on January 2, 2008.²

Rating: Substantial compliance

2.1.2: Michael Brady was appointed chief of court compliance in approximately December 2008.³ This new position encompasses the duties assigned by the remedial plans to the *Farrell* project director: coordinating statewide implementation and integration of all remedial plans.⁴ Unlike the former *Farrell* project director, who reported to the directors, the chief of court compliance reports directly to the chief deputy secretary.⁵

The "*Farrell* project director" position still exists and reports to Michael Brady, but the position has a more limited role than in the past: oversight of project management for *Farrell* and *LH*-related reforms.⁶ For instance, the project director is responsible for developing schedules and monitoring whether staff follow them.⁷ DJJ reports that its project managers now perform several jobs previously done by Delegata (e.g., "risk and issue mitigation reporting, mitigation or

¹ O.H. Close (October 21, 2008), Chaderjian (October 22, 2008), Ventura (December 17-18, 2008), Stark (January 26-27, 2009), Preston (February 9-11, 2009), and SYCRCC (March 17-18, 2009).

² *Id.*; memorandum of Bernard Warner to various DJJ staff, December 20, 2007 (DJJ Proof of Practice #127, April 4, 2008). Hereinafter, DJJ's "Proof of Practice" documents are cited as "PoP."

³ Statements of Bernard Warner during staff training, December 4, 2008. Unless otherwise noted, cited "statements" were made to or in the presence of the special master or her staff.

⁴ Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. Unless otherwise noted, cited site visits were conducted by the special master and/or her staff for the purpose of safety and welfare monitoring.

⁵ See Attachment 1, draft Court Compliance organization chart, undated (provided in approximately January 2009).

⁶ Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁷ *Id.*

escalation,” “developing and maintaining the Portfolio Master Schedule,” and “capturing lessons learned”).⁸

Sandra Emert will become project director upon the departure of Dan Mehring.⁹ Ms. Emert previously headed the project management office at CDCR’s information technology division (Enterprise Information Systems).¹⁰ She is expected to remain at DJJ for six months to one year.¹¹

Rating: Substantial compliance

2.1.3a: DJJ to put in place a program development and implementation team. **2.1.3b:** DJJ to put in place a temporary transition team. **2.1.3c:** DJJ to put in place a compliance team. The deadline for each of the above items is October 1, 2006.

The safety and welfare plan requires DJJ to create three central office teams. Respectively, these teams will (a) develop and implement programs, train staff, and provide quality assurance; (b) facilitate implementation of the reform plan and cultural change; and (c) monitor compliance with the *Farrell* remedial plans.¹² Although the three teams must include a total of at least eleven members, as well as any necessary support staff (analysts and office technicians), the exact make-up of each team may vary.¹³ Members of one team may be reassigned to another depending on overall needs.¹⁴

Since DJJ began assembling the teams in 2007, it has acted within its discretion to change or reallocate the teams’ staff several times. In June 2007, DJJ provided duty statements for 18 positions that would comprise the program development and implementation team (2.1.3a).¹⁵ Creation of the transition team (2.1.3b) was on hold at that time pending the designation of a project director.¹⁶ By January 2008, DJJ had established three work groups in place of the transition and program development teams.¹⁷ Meanwhile, DJJ had begun to assemble an eight-member compliance team (2.1.3c) headed by Bob Moore.¹⁸ Since the remedial plan requirement is that at least eleven professional staff plus adequate support staff fulfill certain functions, the

⁸ See document entitled “Project Management Office,” undated (provided on March 12, 2009).

⁹ Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁰ *Id.*

¹¹ *Id.*

¹² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 19, 21.

¹³ *Id.*, p. 20. The program development and implementation team must include four senior clinicians and/or senior administrators with expertise in mental health services. Mental Health Remedial Plan, p. 75.

¹⁴ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 20.

¹⁵ Fourth Report of the Special Master (June 2007), Appendix A (Beltz Report), p. 3; see also document entitled “IBTM Trainers Position Tracking as of 06/07/2007” (PoP #30, June 7, 2007). Sixteen of the positions had at that time been filled, and a seventeenth was to be offered by the end of the month.

¹⁶ Fourth Report of the Special Master (June 2007), Appendix A (Beltz Report), p. 3.

¹⁷ Sixth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz report), p. 3.

¹⁸ In December 2007 and January 2008, DJJ provided duty statements for each of the eight team positions. See draft duty statements for associate governmental program analyst, staff services manager II, lieutenant, office technician (PoP #81, December 7, 2007); duty statement for major position within the compliance unit (PoP #120, January 24, 2008).

special master's office accepted the reallocation and realignment of staff as fully within DJJ's discretion.¹⁹

In December 2008, DJJ began to establish a new Court Compliance Task Force that subsumes the functions of all three teams.²⁰ The Court Compliance Task Force is headed by Michael Brady (see audit item 2.1.2, above).²¹ It includes three team supervisors who oversee six remedial area team leaders, as well as Bob Moore's compliance unit.²² It also includes staff from IT, legal, project management, audits, communications, and the litigation coordinator.²³ Nineteen members of the team are designated as program developers.²⁴ In all, there are over forty members.²⁵ The Task Force convenes weekly to discuss progress and to problem-solve in each remedial area. Facility representatives participate in these meetings via videoconferencing equipment. Experts and OSM are also invited to participate in person or via telephone.

The compliance team, now a subset of the Task Force, originally spent significant time analyzing and responding to Office of the Inspector General (OIG) and CDCR Office of Audits and Compliance (OAC) findings and inquiries.²⁶ As of May 2008, the team was also in the process of developing a *Farrell* master audit schedule to coordinate facilities' tracking and auditing of the *Farrell* requirements.²⁷ The team leader reported at that time that the team would continue to work on OIG and OAC issues but planned to focus largely on *Farrell* compliance.²⁸

Ratings: Substantial compliance

2.1.4a: DJJ to install dedicated staff for policy development and policy maintenance by November 21, 2007. **2.1.4a:** Master schedule completed for updating DJJ policy by January 15, 2007. **2.1.4a:** Policies updated per schedule and TDOs issued as needed, on an ongoing basis.

2.1.4a (dedicated staff): Central office's Policy, Procedures, Program, and Regulations (PPP&R) branch is devoted to policy development, maintenance, and tracking.²⁹ Dolores Slaton oversees the unit.³⁰ It includes 12 analysts and one office tech.³¹ An executive policy review

¹⁹ *Ibid.*; Fourth Report of the Special Master (June 2007), p. 2.

²⁰ Statements of Bernard Warner during staff training, December 4, 2008.

²¹ Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; *see also* Attachment 1, draft Court Compliance organization chart, undated (provided in approximately January 2009).

²² *See* Attachment 1, draft Court Compliance organization chart, undated (provided in approximately January 2009).

²³ *See id.*

²⁴ *See* document entitled "Program Developers," undated (obtained from central office March 12, 2009). Program development occurs largely through DJJ's project management process, in which large projects are organized via the "charter process." Statements of Delegata trainers at "Using the DJJ Reform Management Structure: A Reform Portfolio Project Training Course," December 4, 2008. Tami McKee Sani oversees the charter process. Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

²⁵ Statements of Michael Brady during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; *see also* Attachment 1, draft Court Compliance organization chart, undated (provided in approximately January 2009); document entitled "Program Developers," undated (provided on March 12, 2009).

²⁶ Statements of staff during central office site visit, May 29, 2008.

²⁷ *Id.*

²⁸ *Id.*

²⁹ Statements of Dolores Slaton during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁰ *See* Attachment 2, PPP&R organization chart, January 26, 2009.

team examines all policies before finalization; the team includes the DJJ directors and the staff person in charge of the Integrated Behavior Treatment Model.³² The team convenes as necessary to resolve conflicts regarding policy content.³³

The PPP&R branch has a sufficient number of staff to develop policies and training materials. However, the monitors decline to assign a rating to this item and defer to the safety and welfare expert's determination as to policy personnel's knowledge of contemporary standards of care and practice in juvenile correctional agencies.³⁴

Rating: Defer to expert

2.1.4a (master schedule): In its November 2008 filing, DJJ indicated that it had substantially complied with the requirement that it develop a master schedule for policy updates.³⁵ OSM has not seen a master schedule, only a master table of contents. The safety and welfare expert has approved the table of contents sections relevant to his remedial area.³⁶ Internal deadlines for policy development and implementation thus far have been designated on a rolling basis. In April 2008, the special master recommended that DJJ produce a list of policies it intends to update in the coming year.³⁷ OSM has since received internal deadlines for a variety of policies, and DJJ's policy planning and development capabilities have sharply improved.³⁸ In June 2009, DJJ reported that its master schedule for policy updates was "currently being finalized."³⁹

Rating: Partial compliance

2.1.4a (updated policies): The various policies addressed in the last year include the following.

³¹ *Id.*

³² Statements of Dolores Slaton and Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³³ *Id.*

³⁴ The safety and welfare plan states that policy development staff "must be knowledgeable of contemporary standards of care and practice in juvenile correctional agencies" and that policies will be "based on contemporary standards of care and practice." Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 12, 21.

³⁵ Deft. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 1.

³⁶ See master table of contents for DJJ's policy manual (PoP #274, October 22, 2008); Barry Krisberg, informal report entitled "Headquarters – Implementation of Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan," undated (received March 13, 2009), p. 2 [hereinafter "Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit, 2009"].

³⁷ Seventh Report of the Special Master (April 2008), p. 25.

³⁸ OSM received various project management office-generated project schedules and charters in November 2008 and March 2009. DJJ provided the Court with revised deadlines for some policies in October 2008. See Deft. Notice of Filing Revised Deadlines for Select Standards & Criteria and Remedial Plans, October 22, 2008. The Court adopted these as new deadlines. See Order, February 20, 2009, at 2-3; Order, March 27, 2009, at 2. DJJ also submitted to the Court a list of prioritized policies for fiscal year 2008-2009 on November 21, 2008. See Deft. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit CC. DJJ has incorporated policy status updates in its "dashboard" packet that is regularly submitted to the court. See Deft. Notice of Filing Updated Audit Criteria to Assist the Court in Monitoring DJJ's Compliance with Remedial Plans, January 29, 2009. DJJ has refined the policy dashboard format and shared a draft with plaintiff's counsel and OSM in February 2009. A later draft was shared with OSM on March 12, 2009. See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

³⁹ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 1; see also e-mail of Barry Krisberg to Aubra Fletcher, June 9, 2009.

- Grievances and staff misconduct complaints: Temporary departmental orders (TDOs) were implemented at all facilities on August 4, 2008,⁴⁰ and they expire on October 1, 2009.⁴¹
- Use of force (Crisis Prevention and Management): After more than one year, which included two rounds of executive review, the policy was undergoing labor review as of March 9, 2009.⁴² Staff training commenced on March 17, 2009.⁴³ DJJ reports that it is on schedule for implementation by March 31, 2009.⁴⁴
- Suicide Prevention, Assessment, and Response (SPAR): Work on this policy began five years ago.⁴⁵ Mental health staff received training on new SPAR procedures in November and December 2005.⁴⁶ As of nine months later, the procedures had not been implemented.⁴⁷ A new draft policy was submitted to the policy unit in July 2007,⁴⁸ and four pilots were conducted at Chaderjian in 2008.⁴⁹ DJJ modified the policy and drafted a project charter in the fall of 2008.⁵⁰ The policy was to be implemented by February 23, 2009,⁵¹ but this internal deadline was later extended to March 10, 2009.⁵² DJJ did not meet this implementation deadline. As of March 12, 2009, the policy was undergoing labor review.⁵³ Central office distributed the policy to facilities on March 19, 2009.⁵⁴
- Disciplinary decision-making system: Policy revisions began in mid-2007, and a TDO was issued in the meantime. At DJJ's request, the Court reset the deadline for implementation of this policy from March 31, 2007 to March 31, 2009.⁵⁵ The policy was finalized and distributed to facilities in April 2009.⁵⁶
- Program credits: The policy unit received a draft policy in February 2008.⁵⁷ The revised policy was finalized and distributed to facilities on March 27, 2009.⁵⁸ Training is complete, and the policy was implemented on March 31, 2009.⁵⁹

⁴⁰ Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, August 1, 2008.

⁴¹ TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

⁴² See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

⁴³ See *id.*; statements of facility staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 17, 2009.

⁴⁴ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

⁴⁵ First Report of the Special Master (March 2005), p. 32 (DJJ prepared written policies and procedures that were approved by the Consent Decree mental health experts by December 2004.).

⁴⁶ Mental Health and Rehabilitation Interim Plan, ¶ 33.

⁴⁷ Third Report of the Special Master (September/November 2006), pp. 10-11.

⁴⁸ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

⁴⁹ See *id.*; statements of staff during Chaderjian site visit, October 17, 2008; SPAR project schedule, undated (provided November 2008).

⁵⁰ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09;" Project Charter: Suicide Prevention, Assessment, and Response, November 13, 2008.

⁵¹ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09;" statements of DJJ chief psychiatrist during Ventura site visit, December 3, 2008; statements of facility senior psychologists during SYCRCC site visit, January 28, 2009.

⁵² Statements of Dr. Juan Carlos Arguello during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵³ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

⁵⁴ See e-mail of Robert Rollins to various, March 19, 2009.

⁵⁵ See Order, February 20, 2009, at 2-3.

⁵⁶ DDMS policy bulletin and policy (PoP #392, April 27, 2009).

⁵⁷ See Attachment 3, "Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09."

- Forensic evaluations (Welfare and Institutions Code § 1800): Begun in mid-2007, this policy has undergone three executive reviews in recent months, as well as two case conferences to settle disputes over language.⁶⁰ As of March 11, 2009, the policy was “in [the policy unit] preparing for [the chief deputy secretary’s] signature.”⁶¹ As of the end of April 2009, the implementation date was set for June 1, 2009.⁶² Central office distributed the policy to facilities on June 1, 2009,⁶³ and staff training was nearing completion as of early June 2009.⁶⁴
- Outpatient housing unit (OHU): Work began in early 2008.⁶⁵ As of March 9, 2009, the policy was undergoing labor review.⁶⁶ DJJ indicates that its schedule is “on target,” but no deadline is noted on dashboard policy document.⁶⁷
- Youth classification: Begun in mid-2007, the policy unit is awaiting a draft of the policy from the program area.⁶⁸ A tentative charter for the entire classification project, including the creation of a new policy, estimated that the project would begin on March 17, 2009 and be completed in 1.5 years.⁶⁹ Although no deadline is listed on its dashboard, DJJ indicates that it is not on schedule for timely implementation of this policy.⁷⁰ DJJ has complied with the requirement to implement “interim classification” separating youth at the highest and lowest risk to harm others.⁷¹
- Program service day: The policy unit received a draft policy in early 2008.⁷² A pilot began at Preston during the fall semester of 2008.⁷³ After two reviews by labor, the policy was completed and distributed to facilities for implementation at the end of March 2009.⁷⁴ Implementation of the program service day, including statewide standards, is monitored separately by the safety and welfare expert.⁷⁵ The program service day policy does not reference the required statewide standards and provides little direction to

⁵⁸ Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents (PoP #374, April 6, 2009).

⁵⁹ *Ibid.*

⁶⁰ Statements of DJJ mental health leadership during central office site visit (mental health), February 18, 2009; statements of Michael Brady during informal meeting, February 20, 2009; statements of Dolores Slaton and Tammy McGuire during central office visit, March 12, 2009; *see also* Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09.”

⁶¹ *See* Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09.”

⁶² Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, April 30, 2009.

⁶³ *See* e-mail of Robert Rollins to various, June 1, 2009.

⁶⁴ Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, June 4, 2009.

⁶⁵ *Id.*

⁶⁶ *Id.*

⁶⁷ *Id.*

⁶⁸ Statements of Dolores Slaton during central office visit, March 12, 2009; *see also* Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09.”

⁶⁹ *See* Attachment 4, draft Project Charter: Comprehensive Classification System, February 25, 2009.

⁷⁰ *See* Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09.”

⁷¹ Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), p. 19.

⁷² *See* Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09.”

⁷³ *Id.*

⁷⁴ *See* Attachment 5, “Program Service Day Policy” (PoP #376, April 6, 2009).

⁷⁵ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 6.2a-c, 6.6.

facilities.⁷⁶ In its comments on a draft of this report, DJJ stated that the statewide standards “were purposely excluded because we knew they would have to be revised and approved.”⁷⁷ DJJ distributed a final version of the standards in May 2009.⁷⁸ DJJ’s required its facilities to develop and implement the program service day by March 31, 2009.⁷⁹ We do not understand how the program service day could be implemented in a way that conforms to the remedial plan without these standards in place.

- Psychopharmacological treatment: Begun in mid- to late-2008, this policy was finalized and distributed to facilities in March 2009.⁸⁰ DJJ has developed consent forms and a training curriculum.⁸¹ Training for on-site instructors has been provided at the facilities to 45 medical and mental health staff and 23 mental health clinicians.⁸²
- Treatment confidentiality: DJJ has developed a charter for development of this policy, which lists the start date as December 15, 2008 and the estimated duration as three months.⁸³ On another document, the start date is listed as January 27, 2009 and the end date as June 12, 2009.⁸⁴ OSM and the experts have not seen a draft of this policy. DJJ plans to complete a draft of the policy by June 2009.⁸⁵

Rating: Partial compliance

2.1.4a: *As appropriate, youth are to receive information materials and/or briefing within 30 days of policy changes.*

Central office issued a memorandum to facilities in July 2007 instructing staff to notify youth of policy changes as appropriate.⁸⁶ Monitor Cathleen Beltz’s site visits to facilities in early 2008 revealed inconsistent practices, though most facilities were documenting youth notification of at least some policy changes.⁸⁷ For example, at Chaderjian, no information regarding phone access, individual achievement points, restorative justice points, or program credit was posted on dayroom bulletin boards.⁸⁸ Ms. Beltz also observed that at Stark, only one policy was publicly

⁷⁶ See Attachment 5, “Program Service Day Policy” (PoP #376, April 6, 2009). Draft statewide standards were produced in February 2008. See DJJ Program Workgroup, “Program Service Day Implementation Plan recommendations,” February 20, 2008.

⁷⁷ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 1.

⁷⁸ See Attachment 6, “Program Service Day Standards,” May 11, 2009 (PoP #402, May 15, 2009).

⁷⁹ See Attachment 3, “Policy Dashboard: As of 3/11/09;” Attachment 5, “Program Service Day Policy” (PoP #376, April 6, 2009).

⁸⁰ Psychopharmacological Treatment Policy (PoP #381, April 7, 2009).

⁸¹ Psychopharmacological treatment consent forms (PoP #239, September 9, 2008); draft psychopharmacological policy training materials (PoP #293, November 18, 2008).

⁸² Eric Trupin and Terry Lee, informal report on central office site visit, submitted February 2009, p. 52.

⁸³ See Project Charter: Treatment Confidentiality Policy, January 20, 2009, p. 1.

⁸⁴ See Attachment 7, project schedule listing, e.g., chartered projects and minor projects, undated (PoP #362, March 12, 2009), p. 2.

⁸⁵ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 2.

⁸⁶ Sixth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz report), Attachment 1 (notification to youth memorandum, July 2007).

⁸⁷ Site visit notes of Cathleen Beltz, January through June 2008.

⁸⁸ Chaderjian site visit notes of Cathleen Beltz, January 2008.

displayed in Spanish.⁸⁹ Four of eight interviewed youth at Stark had heard of restorative justice points.⁹⁰ None of the eight youth had been informed about how to earn these points.⁹¹ None of these eight youth had learned of the new phone policy from staff on their living unit; one learned of the policy while on another unit, and the other youth had learned from friends or were unaware of the change.⁹²

In June 2008, the director of facilities issued a follow-up memorandum to facility superintendents, instructing them to archive “signature pages” signed by youth confirming that they were notified of each new policy.⁹³ The *Farrell* Compliance Team reportedly examines these binders during its facility audits.⁹⁴

During site visits conducted between October 2008 and March 2009, staff across the state consistently described the process of announcing policy changes in large group meetings of the entire living unit.⁹⁵ Time is allowed for questions and answers, and youth sign an attendance log following the meetings.⁹⁶ O.H. Close and SYCRCC maintain these signature logs in a central location,⁹⁷ while Chaderjian’s SBTP and Ventura store the logs on the living units.⁹⁸ The logs at Preston were kept in two separate offices, though this was identified and corrected during the monitors’ visit.⁹⁹ At Stark, the logs were not located during the monitors’ visit; an administrator stated that the signature logs were kept on the living units, and living unit staff stated that they were housed in that administrator’s office.¹⁰⁰

Reviewed signature logs reflect that youth are sometimes absent from large group meetings, whether due to work, family visiting, or medical reasons.¹⁰¹ The logs do not normally indicate that staff later inform the absent youth of the policy change.¹⁰² Interviewed youth indicated that they learn of some policy changes in large group meetings, but some policy and rule changes are not made known until the new rule is broken, or until a peer passes along the new information.¹⁰³

⁸⁹ Stark site visit notes of Cathleen Beltz, May 2008.

⁹⁰ Statements of interviewed youth to former OSM intern Amelia Post during Stark site visit, May 2008.

⁹¹ *Id.*

⁹² *Id.*

⁹³ See memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, June 3, 2008.

⁹⁴ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁹⁵ Statements of facility staff during site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

⁹⁶ *Id.*

⁹⁷ The monitors reviewed signature logs at these facilities.

⁹⁸ Statements of facility administration and living unit staff during Ventura site visit, December 2008. A monitor reviewed signature logs at Chaderjian’s SBTP in March 2009.

⁹⁹ Statements of Noele Richmond during Preston site visit, February 2009. A monitor reviewed signature logs housed in one staff member’s office.

¹⁰⁰ Statements of staff during Stark site visit, January 2009.

¹⁰¹ Reviewed signature logs during O.H. Close, Chaderjian, and Preston site visits, October 2008, October 2008, and February 2009, respectively.

¹⁰² *Id.*

¹⁰³ At O.H. Close, two youth stated that no large group meetings are held and that announcements are made only regarding school schedules and incentive levels of individual youth. At Ventura, various interviewed youth confirmed that they learn of policy changes in large group meetings, and that they are given the opportunity to pose questions about the changes. At Stark, two youth on a mental health unit confirmed that large group meetings include policy announcements. A youth on Stark’s SMP said that policy changes are sometimes announced and sometimes made known only through word of mouth. A youth on Stark’s “incentive” unit stated that youth

With regard to posted information on living units, the monitors found inconsistent practices similar to those observed by Ms. Beltz. Posted information varies by living unit and is sometimes outdated. As a representative example, four of six dayroom bulletin boards were observed at SYCRCC: three of four units displayed posters regarding the *LH* lawsuit; three of four units posted a notice regarding a change to visiting hours as of 3/21/09; one unit had posted updated information about the grievance process; another unit still had posted grievance information from 2007; all four units posted a flyer informing youth that they are entitled to four phone calls per month; three of four had Youth Bill of Rights posters on the walls, and one of these units displayed additional information regarding SB 518/AB 1300 on its wall.¹⁰⁴

Very little information is posted in Spanish at any facility. Stark provides another representative example: information on sexual assault was posted in Spanish at all five units observed. Spanish-language posters about heat exhaustion prevention were posted at three units. A poster on employee misconduct was posted in Spanish at one unit. All other information, including information on recent policy changes, was posted only in English.¹⁰⁵

Interviewed youth were largely aware of the relatively new phone call policy, though implementation of this policy varies by facility, living unit, and assigned staff.¹⁰⁶ Most youth were familiar with new grievance procedures.¹⁰⁷ Many youth interviewed after December 10, 2008 were unaware of changes to the disciplinary decision-making system scheduled for implementation on that date.¹⁰⁸

Orientation materials vary by facility, and were not always updated to reflect recent policy changes. For example, the orientation materials used at Stark, though reportedly revised in December 2008 and January 2009, did not reflect key changes in the grievance process and disciplinary decision-making system.¹⁰⁹ Central office is creating a state-wide youth orientation

primarily learn about policy changes through word of mouth, and another youth on this unit said that youth learn of changes only once they have broken the new rule and face discipline for it. One of the incentive unit youth provided an example of an unannounced policy change: in about November 2008, families came for visits on a Saturday and only learned after they arrived that the policy had changed and they could not visit on that day. At SYCRCC, one interviewee stated that some policy changes are announced and posted but that sometimes youth – and even staff – are not timely informed of changes. For example, he noted that the designated day for restricted visitation was changed without giving youth time to inform their families. He added that the period of time within which a youth could qualify for a different incentive level had been changed from one week to ten days, without prior announcement to youth.

¹⁰⁴ Monitor observations during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

¹⁰⁵ Monitor observations during Stark site visit, January 2009.

¹⁰⁶ Youth interviews during site visits, October 2008 to March 2009. The implementation of family contact requirements is monitored by OSM under the Mental Health Remedial Plan. *See* Mental Health Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, audit item S&W 8.3. Comprehensive reporting on this issue will be included in a future court submission.

¹⁰⁷ Statements of interviewed youth during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁰⁸ Statements of one interviewed youth during Preston site visit, February 2009; statements of two interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009; *see also* Attachment 8, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, November 25, 2008 (PoP #305, December 5, 2008) (noting implementation of changes to DDMS).

¹⁰⁹ New Ward Orientation: Stark, December 17, 2008; Stark orientation DVD, undated (received January 2009); statements of staff during Stark site visit, January 2009.

packet and is revising the youth rights handbook.¹¹⁰ Staff at central office have begun creating useful youth handouts regarding new policies, to be distributed to youth in large groups and posted in dayrooms.¹¹¹

Rating: Central office: SC, O.H. Close: PC, Chaderjian: NR, Ventura: SC, Stark: PC, Preston: PC, SYCRCC: PC

2.1.4b: *Clear separation between juvenile and adult training to be established. Separate DJJ training process plan and tracking system in place by June 30, 2008.*

In January 2008, OSM reported that CDCR had made good progress in separating juvenile and adult training.¹¹² In particular:

- CDCR had removed the provision requiring “consolidated youth and adult training” from its master plan.
- Juvenile and adult training had been moved to separate locations.
- Different trainers were conducting juvenile and adult training.
- The youth system has a number of training courses with no parallel in the adult system. The only overlap consists of a limited number of “core curriculum” classes.
- When CDCR developed curriculum for DJJ, it was done in consultation with DJJ subject matter experts.

Central office staff confirmed that these reforms remained in effect.¹¹³ Currently, the juvenile training academy is dormant because DJJ is not hiring new staff.¹¹⁴ It is reportedly ready to reopen when necessary.¹¹⁵

Juvenile and adult staff receive 56 hours of identical core curriculum at the academy, out of a total of over 600 hours.¹¹⁶ Most classes concern workplace issues that are common to CDCR and DJJ (e.g., health and safety, CPR/first aid, sexual harassment, and stress).¹¹⁷ A few core classes concern topics that may present special issues for juvenile correctional staff (child victimization and mandated reporting, domestic violence, and drug awareness).¹¹⁸

The goal of separating adult and juvenile training is to ensure that the content of training reflects contemporary standards of juvenile corrections. The safety and welfare plan describes a “clear

¹¹⁰ Statements of Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009. The version of the handbook in use at SYCRCC, for instance, is dated May 2002.

¹¹¹ See, for example, Attachment 9, “Program Credits Handout for DJJ Youth,” March 2009.

¹¹² Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz report), p. 5.

¹¹³ Statements of Vickie Skidmore during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹¹⁴ *Id.*

¹¹⁵ *Id.*

¹¹⁶ Core Curriculum Academy Lesson Plan Status as of 1/30/09; Attachment 10, memorandum of Pamela Shintaku to Sandra Youngen and Bernard Warner, March 10, 2009, p. 12.

¹¹⁷ *Id.*

¹¹⁸ *Id.*

separation between juvenile and adult training *content and expectations*” (italics added).¹¹⁹ The plan’s authors discuss separating juvenile and adult training as part of a larger section about ensuring DJJ’s independence within CDCR.¹²⁰ The special master’s office defers to the safety and welfare and mental health care experts as to whether DJJ’s academy training reflects contemporary standards of care and practice for juvenile correctional agencies. The monitors note that curriculum changes are underway and reflect recent changes in DJJ.¹²¹

As part of creating its own training system, DJJ is required to track training.¹²² OSM has received various DJJ training schedules and attendance logs. However, DJJ has not demonstrated that it has an automated system to track which staff need to receive which trainings. Based on the monitors’ interviews and observations, training officers at each site track staff training needs in ad hoc and informal ways. OSM has asked DJJ to provide data on the percentage of staff who remain to be trained in each reform-related area, broken down by job classification.¹²³ Central office staff indicate that data-gathering of this type is in progress.¹²⁴

Rating: Partial compliance

2.1.5: *A minimum of 18 trainers/quality assurance specialists to be filled/assigned by June 30, 2007.*

The 19 program developers on DJJ’s Court Compliance Task Force (described above at item 2.1.3) also act as trainers/quality assurance specialists.¹²⁵ As a result, it is difficult to differentiate between the requirement that DJJ assign 18 trainers/quality assurance specialists and the requirement that it add 11 professional staff, plus support staff, to compose the teams required by item 2.1.3. The special master’s office monitors for a total of 29 staff dedicated to any of the functions in this item and item 2.1.3: program development and implementation, transition, compliance, and training/quality assurance. Given that the Task Force contains over 40 members (see item 2.1.3, above), DJJ meets this standard.

Rating: Substantial compliance

¹¹⁹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 21.

¹²⁰ *Id.*, pp. 12-13. Note especially the statement that “[t]he issue, of course, is to prevent the juvenile authority from being overwhelmed by the adult authority and thereby being transformed into a smaller version of the adult system.” *Id.*, p. 12.

¹²¹ See Attachment 10, memorandum of Pamela Shintaku to Sandra Youngen and Bernard Warner, March 10, 2009.

¹²² Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item 2.1.4b. The plan requires DJJ to “maintain[] records” of training “for DJJ employee certification and recertification.” Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 21.

¹²³ See e-mail of Aubra Fletcher to Doug Ugarkovich, January 6, 2009; e-mail of special master to Doug Ugarkovich, February 23, 2009.

¹²⁴ Statements of Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009. In its comments to a draft of this report, DJJ reported that it maintains a training database and has a statewide procedure for tracking staff training; it also reported that the type of training data requested by OSM and various experts is now available. DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 2. Because statements of staff and provided documents did not reflect any such procedure during this audit round, OSM has assigned a partial compliance rating. The monitors will examine relevant documentation in future audits.

¹²⁵ E-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, May 4, 2009; document entitled “Program Developers,” undated (provided March 12, 2009).

2.2.3: DJJ to designate staff to act as facility compliance monitors and to develop internal compliance schedule for all operations by July 31, 2007.

DJJ designated facility compliance monitors as of April 3, 2008,¹²⁶ but did not develop an internal compliance schedule until January 8, 2009.¹²⁷ In the interim, compliance monitors assisted in auditing compliance with recent legislation regarding youth-family contact, which overlapped with monitoring of remedial plan item 8.3.¹²⁸ The audit contributed to a report by CDCR's Office of Audits and Compliance (OAC).¹²⁹ Facility compliance monitors participated in other OAC audits during 2008, as well.¹³⁰

The 2009 internal compliance schedule issued to facility monitors lists six assessments for the calendar year:

- A follow-up youth-family contact audit in February.
- An audit of compliance with DJJ casework policy in April.
- A grievance policy compliance audit in June.
- A youth sexual misconduct audit in August.
- A SPAR policy compliance audit in October.
- An audit of compliance with DJJ safety and security policy in November.¹³¹

One of these audits is a follow-up audit, and two (youth sexual misconduct and safety and security) are not directly related to *Farrell* reforms. The remaining four are not sufficient to provide a meaningful review of facility compliance efforts. Though DJJ has created an audit schedule for facility compliance monitors, a partial compliance rating is assigned due to the relative lack of scheduled *Farrell*-related self-audits.

Rating: Partial compliance (all facilities)

2.2.5: DJJ facilities to rewrite local directives and procedures as new policies are adopted, on an ongoing basis.

In its November 21, 2008 filing, DJJ indicated that compliance with this requirement is in progress and that it does not expect to attain substantial compliance by the end of the 2008-2009 fiscal year.¹³² Central office has not provided guidance to facilities regarding promulgation of

¹²⁶ See memorandum of Sandra Youngen to Bob Moore, April 3, 2008. Some of the original staff designations have changed, though all facilities had compliance monitors at the time of the OSM site visits.

¹²⁷ See Attachment 11, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, January 8, 2009.

¹²⁸ See Attachment 12, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to facility staff, June 3, 2008; statements of facility compliance monitors at each facility site visit, October 2008-March 2009.

¹²⁹ See OAC reports on compliance with SB 518, AB 1300 and Safety and Welfare Plan item 8.3 at various facilities (PoPs# 158-164, June 30, 2008); executive summary of OAC report (PoP #221, August 21, 2008).

¹³⁰ Statements of facility compliance monitor during Stark site visit, January 2009; statements of facility compliance monitor during Preston site visit, February 2009.

¹³¹ See Attachment 11, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, January 8, 2009.

¹³² Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 1.

and access to local procedures.¹³³ During site visits, OSM found varying practices across the state.

At all sites at which the item was monitored, superintendents issue directives to staff regarding site-specific procedures.¹³⁴ For example, by way of memo, the superintendent at O.H. Close has instructed parole agents to provide parents with certain information upon a youth's arrival at a living unit.¹³⁵ This memo also requires YCCs to contact youths' families following every case conference and directs YCCs and conflict resolution staff to meet with parents during visiting hours. This practice is unique to O.H. Close and is based on the Family Justice pilot.¹³⁶

Preston and Ventura demonstrated an organized effort to rewrite local procedures as new policies are adopted.¹³⁷ Both maintain an electronic version of their facility's operations manual on the facility's intranet. The manual can therefore be updated easily and is accessible to all staff. A designated staff person is responsible for updating the manual. Staff were able to name recent revisions to the manual.¹³⁸ Staff at Preston noted that comprehensive updates are supposed to occur every three years, but are not occurring. A variety of memos and staff instructions have been issued at Preston but have apparently not been included in the operations manual.

Stark and SYCRCC are still developing systems to rewrite local procedures as new policies are adopted. Stark's operations manual was last updated approximately six or seven years ago.¹³⁹ In January 2009, staff were reformatting the manual for user accessibility. Substantive manual updates were planned to be complete by May 2009. A staff person will be assigned to keep the manual updated in the future, and to maintain a current version of the document on the facility's server. In the meantime, the superintendent issues local policy memos as needed, which are not stored in a centrally accessible location. These memos will be included in the facility operations manual as it is updated.

No staff person is assigned to updating the local operations manual at SYCRCC.¹⁴⁰ The current version is at least two years old. "Read and initial boards" are reportedly maintained on each living unit, where staff acknowledge that they have received and read directives from the superintendent. SYCRCC stores copies of the directives in the superintendent's office.

¹³³ In its comments on a draft of this report, DJJ noted that central office has instructed each facility to "designate a point person to ensure that local directives and procedures are rewritten as new policies are adopted," and that each facility has designated a point person. DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, pp. 2-3. This appears to be the extent to which central office has thus far ensured that local directives are written and accessible to facility staff.

¹³⁴ OSM did not monitor this item at Chaderjian during this round.

¹³⁵ Statements of superintendent during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

¹³⁶ The Family Justice pilot is related to Mental Health Remedial Plan requirements.

¹³⁷ This paragraph is based on statements of staff, particularly Ventura's superintendent and assistant superintendent and Preston's assistant superintendent, during site visits in December 2008 and February 2009.

¹³⁸ At Ventura, staff mentioned the introduction of the new program service day. At Preston, staff mentioned an updates in response to new legislation regarding youth-family contact and the Youth Bill of Rights, as well as the pilot BTP program.

¹³⁹ All material about Stark in this paragraph is based on statements of a program administrator during the Stark site visit in January 2009 and on DJJ's comments to the monitors' informal Stark report, provided on April 24, 2009.

¹⁴⁰ All material about SYCRCC in this paragraph is based on statements of interviewed staff during OSM's SYCRCC site visit in March 2009.

Rating: Central office: BC, O.H. Close: SC, Chaderjian: NR, Ventura: SC, Stark: PC, Preston: SC, SYCRCC: PC

2.2.6: DJJ to update and approve job descriptions by January 31, 2007.

The Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan requires that DJJ update job descriptions “for all living unit and management staff at the treatment team leader [level] and above, incorporating duty requirements and performance measures consistent with agency policy.”¹⁴¹

In January 2008, OSM reported that DJJ had not produced updated job descriptions for staff at the TTS level and above.¹⁴² In its November 21, 2008 filing, DJJ indicated that compliance with this requirement is in progress and that it does not expect to attain substantial compliance by the end of fiscal year 2008-2009.¹⁴³ DJJ staff reported that job descriptions would be updated once DJJ’s treatment model was more clearly defined.¹⁴⁴ In March 2009, DJJ staff indicated that a project charter was being developed for the job description project,¹⁴⁵ though this project charter was not listed in DJJ’s March 12, 2009 response to an OSM formal request for a list of current and planned project charters.¹⁴⁶ When complete, the charter will describe this project’s dependencies on other tasks, including progress on the IBTM.¹⁴⁷

Rating: Beginning compliance

2.2.7: DJJ to produce annual reports that accurately reflect the status of reform and the state of DJJ. The first annual report is to be produced by August 30, 2007.

In November 2008, DJJ indicated to the Court that it has not begun efforts to comply with this requirement and does not expect to achieve substantial compliance this fiscal year.¹⁴⁸ At his January 2009 meeting with central office staff, Dr. Krisberg stated that annual reports would be redundant at this stage, since it is unclear how they would differ from the quarterly reports DJJ currently produces.¹⁴⁹ DJJ subsequently proposed the modification of this requirement.¹⁵⁰

Rating: Not rated

2.3.1: DJJ to complete the “WIN Exchange” that will store important information about DJJ youth to a single server and allow DJJ facilities to share this information as youth transfer

¹⁴¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 21.

¹⁴² Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix A (Beltz report), p. 6.

¹⁴³ Def’t. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 1.

¹⁴⁴ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁴⁵ *Id.*

¹⁴⁶ PoP #362, March 12, 2009 (“Information Pertaining to Question 2”).

¹⁴⁷ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁴⁸ Def’t. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 1.

¹⁴⁹ Statements of Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 15, 2009.

¹⁵⁰ E-mail of Rachel Stern to special master, parties, and experts, April 24, 2009.

between them, by January 1, 2007.

The WIN Exchange is in use. Development of the system was completed on April 1, 2008.¹⁵¹ Programmers then uploaded records to the system, combined records to avoid redundant data, and tested the system's functions.¹⁵² Two-way communication with DJJ facilities was activated on June 26, 2008.¹⁵³ DJJ staff can now use the server to store information about youth and to share this information as youth transfer between facilities. Senior programmer Robert Eden reported in July 2008 that the server was generally performing well.¹⁵⁴ At the March 2009 central office audit, staff reported no problems with the exchange of data between facilities.¹⁵⁵ During various site visits, staff produced records for OSM monitors from WIN on a regular basis, with minimal glitches.

Many data-reporting functions remain to be developed, some of which are in progress.¹⁵⁶ Modifications to WIN currently in progress include: adding the capability to track program credits contracts for particular youth, modifying the JJAC form to track time-adds in more detail (e.g., by distinguishing between program time adds and WIC-1800 cases), modifying the case conference screen tab, expanding religious services tracking, and automating mental health data.¹⁵⁷

This is a one-time compliance item.

Rating: Substantial compliance (completed)

2.3.3a: *DJJ to contract for Performance-based Standards (PbS) in place by September 1, 2006.*
2.3.3b: *DJJ to fill or assign a state-wide PbS coordinator position by November 1, 2006.* **2.3.3c:** *DJJ to fill/assign PbS site coordinators at each facility by November 1, 2006.*

2.3.3a: The PbS contract was approved by DGS in October 2006.¹⁵⁸ This is a one-time compliance item.

Rating: Substantial compliance (completed)

¹⁵¹ DJJ Quarterly Report (July 21, 2008), p. 98.

¹⁵² *Id.*

¹⁵³ E-mail of Bob Eden to special master, July 28, 2008.

¹⁵⁴ *Id.*

¹⁵⁵ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁵⁶ Statements of Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009; e-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, April 1, 2009. The Mental Health Remedial Plan requires DJJ to develop certain automated data gathering and reporting capabilities, which it has not yet done. Statements of Dr. Juan Carlos Arguello during central office site visit (mental health), February 18, 2009. This will be discussed more fully in forthcoming mental health reports. The Sexual Behavior Treatment Program Remedial Plan also requires certain data storage and reporting functions, and DJJ has developed an impressive database and data reporting program, though it is not yet implemented. Presentation of Ed Chance during central office site visit (SBTP), January 30, 2009; statements of Dr. Barbara Schwartz during central office site visit (SBTP), January 30, 2009; statements of central office staff during central office site visit (SBTP), June 8, 2009.

¹⁵⁷ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁵⁸ DJJ contract with PbS (PoP #1, March 13, 2007).

2.3.3b: Sue Easterwood is the state-wide PbS Coordinator. She has held the position since October 2006.¹⁵⁹

Rating: Substantial compliance

2.3.3c: All facilities filled or assigned the PbS coordinator position.¹⁶⁰ See also items 3.5 and 3.6a, below, regarding PbS reporting practices.

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

2.4.1-5, 2.4.7-8: DJJ must ensure that each facility has a (1) program manager(s) responsible for high risk, low risk and re-entry programs, as needed; (2) volunteer services/positive incentives coordinator (duplicate of item 6.4b); (3) vocational specialist; (4) victim services/restitution specialist; (5) training officer; (7) work assignment coordinator and (8) facility administrators for operations programs and business services. **6.3 and 6.4a, c:** Prior to the conversion of facilities to a rehabilitative model, DJJ must hire or assign (a) facility administrators of programs and program managers and (c) conflict resolution teams (where appropriate). Deadlines vary by facility and position. All facilities' deadlines have passed.

These audit items require certain administrative and management positions at facilities in a generic way. The position titles need not align precisely with existing positions.

2.4.1: DJJ informed the Court in November 2008 that efforts to comply with this requirement are in progress and that it did not anticipate achieving substantial compliance by the end of this fiscal year.¹⁶¹ During site visits, OSM found varying practices across the state.¹⁶²

- O. H. Close: As of October 2008, the facility had one program manager and a program administrator vacancy in all MH programs at OHC.¹⁶³ Since that time, the facility has gained a program administrator for its SBTP.¹⁶⁴
- Chaderjian: The facility's two program administrators divide their spheres functionally, not by risk level. There is a re-entry services program administrator, but no duties have been assigned to that position.
- Ventura: The acting assistant superintendent serves as mental health program administrator until the superintendent can locate a suitable replacement.

¹⁵⁹ Memorandum re appointment of Sue Easterwood as PbS coordinator (PoP #2, March 13, 2007); statements of Sue Easterwood during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

¹⁶⁰ Statements of facility PbS coordinators during site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁶¹ Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 1.

¹⁶² Information in this section is based on staff interviews during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁶³ Statements of staff during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

¹⁶⁴ Statements of staff during O.H. Close site visit (SBTP), March 10, 2009.

- Stark: The facility has program administrators in charge of various risk levels. One program administrator oversees the *Morrissey* and parole detainee programs. He is also the facility compliance monitor. Another program administrator oversees the high-risk programs. He also serves as the facility's *Farrell* training coordinator. A third program administrator oversees the low- and medium-risk programs, including the substance abuse treatment program. And an acting program administrator is in charge of mental health programs.
- Preston: The superintendent's office oversees the behavior treatment program units and one low-risk unit (Manzanita). The parole agent III oversees the intake unit. A program administrator oversees all other living units.
- SYCRCC: Two treatment team supervisors (TTS) jointly oversee the intake units. One of the two also oversees the core programs. A program administrator oversees the intensive treatment program, and another program administrator oversees the SBTP. In addition, two supervising case work specialists separately oversee each residential mental health unit (ITP and SBTP).

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

2.4.2: All facilities have hired volunteer services/positive incentives coordinators.¹⁶⁵ Documentation provided by these coordinators indicates that all facilities provide special events for A level youth.¹⁶⁶ Common activities include movie nights (O.H. Close, Stark) sports events (O.H. Close, Preston), and arts and crafts projects (O.H. Close, Stark).¹⁶⁷ Ventura also hosts a co-ed dinner night and a slumber party for A level females.¹⁶⁸ At SYCRCC the superintendent and staff take A-clearance youth off grounds for activities at least once a month. Destinations include restaurant dinners, a local golf course, and Wal-Mart.¹⁶⁹ This provides staff and youth the opportunity to interact socially together, and exposes youth to normalizing young adult activities that simultaneously enhance their pro-social skills.

Three facilities (O.H. Close, SYCRCC and Ventura) have created "incentive dayrooms."¹⁷⁰ The incentive dayrooms are generally open only to A level youth¹⁷¹ and contain games and other activities. O.H. Close's incentive dayroom stands out because of its comfortable environment, youth involvement, and gaming equipment.¹⁷² Youth have helped to paint the walls with murals,

¹⁶⁵ Staff interviews during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁶⁶ The monitors reviewed the following documentation during or after site visits: file documenting incentive events at Chaderjian; list of A Level programs held between June 2006 and October 2008 at O.H. Close; list of incentive events at Preston, August 2008 to January 2009; Stark Youth Incentive Activity Report, December 2008; SYCRCC Incentive Activity Reports, December 2008 to February 2009.

¹⁶⁷ *Id.*

¹⁶⁸ Statements of incentive coordinator during Ventura site visit, February 2009.

¹⁶⁹ Statements of facility compliance monitor during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

¹⁷⁰ Observations during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁷¹ At O.H. Close, B Level youth occasionally visit the incentive dayroom in order to see the benefits of achieving A-Level status. The superintendent is also contemplating one-hour visits for C Level youth who have two weeks of "good days." Statements of incentive coordinator and superintendent during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

¹⁷² Observations during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

and decorate seasonally.¹⁷³ The dayroom was equipped with Wii video game consoles and multiple sofas and pillows.¹⁷⁴ Chaderjian plans to open an incentive dayroom modeled on what O.H. Close has achieved.¹⁷⁵

There is some variation in other aspects of the incentive program. Some facilities provide incentive activities to B or C level youth, while others do not. For instance, SYCRCC opens sports tournaments and holiday parties to all levels.¹⁷⁶ Ventura, by contrast, has no special events open to youth below A level.¹⁷⁷ At Stark, the most common incentive activity is extra dayroom time at night.¹⁷⁸ Staff are instructed to provide this extra time based on a youth's behavior that day, rather than his formal incentive level.¹⁷⁹ Currently, youth in Preston's temporary behavior treatment program units are not permitted to participate in the incentive program.¹⁸⁰ They receive C Level privileges, regardless of their behavior.

Interviewed youth were generally aware of the incentives system and spoke positively of it. For example, nine youth at Stark were interviewed about incentives and were generally aware of the incentive program, their own current incentive level, and some of the differences in privileges for each level.¹⁸¹ Seven of eight youth interviewed at SYCRCC characterized incentives as a motivator.¹⁸²

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

2.4.3: No facilities have hired vocational specialists.¹⁸³ Central office staff described three bureaucratic barriers to filling the positions.¹⁸⁴

- For budgeting purposes, the state considers DJJ education services and *Farrell* reforms separate programs. The state allocated money to hire vocational specialists to *Farrell* reforms, not education.
- The state budget characterized the positions as teachers, not vocational specialists. It therefore allocated the wrong amount of money for the positions.
- DJJ is facing a hiring freeze, and any new hires require a special exemption from the Department of Finance.

¹⁷³ *Id.*

¹⁷⁴ *Id.*

¹⁷⁵ Statements of Yvette Marc-Aurele to Aubra Fletcher during O.H. Close site visit (SBTP), March 2009.

¹⁷⁶ SYCRCC Incentive Activity Reports, December 2008 to February 2009.

¹⁷⁷ Statements of incentive coordinator during Ventura site visit, February 2009.

¹⁷⁸ Stark Youth Incentive Activity Report, December 2008.

¹⁷⁹ Statements of incentive coordinator during Stark site visit, January 2009; *see also* Attachment 13, Youth Incentive "Pyramid," March 3, 2009.

¹⁸⁰ Statements of superintendent and of interviewed youth during Preston site visit, February 2009.

¹⁸¹ Statements of interviewed youth during Stark site visit, January 2009.

¹⁸² Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

¹⁸³ *Id.*

¹⁸⁴ Statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

CDCR has resolved the first issue. In February 2008, the education business services manager, Rob Uno, learned about the funds budgeted to hire vocational specialists. He initially believed that it would require a budget revision to move the money. In late 2008, CDCR's Operational Support Division reallocated the funding to education.

DJJ has taken action to resolve the remaining two issues. Mr. Uno submitted requests to reclassify the positions and exempt them from the hiring freeze. Both requests are making their way through the Department of Finance. If the department does not process the requests by the end of the fiscal year, funding for the positions will not automatically roll over to the next year.

All facilities are in "beginning compliance," despite the lack of vocational specialist positions, due to the coverage of some vocational specialist duties by other staff.

Rating: Beginning compliance (all facilities)

2.4.4: Central office has created a victim services specialist position at Chaderjian, O.H. Close, Preston, and Ventura.¹⁸⁵ During her 2008 site visits, Cathleen Beltz found that Chaderjian was in the hiring process, and O.H. Close had filled the position.¹⁸⁶ As of December 2008, Ventura's parole agent III was acting in the position, and facility leadership expected to conduct interviews for the position in January 2009.¹⁸⁷ Preston's previous victim service/restitution specialist has been promoted to supervising case work specialist in charge of intake.¹⁸⁸ As of February 2009, the facility had contacted applicants to interview for the vacancy.

Central office has not officially allocated victim services specialists to SYCRCC or Stark. At SYCRCC, a retired annuitant in the parole agent III's office coordinates victim services and restitution payments/tracking.¹⁸⁹ At Stark, the parole agent III stated that there is a process for notifying victims of hearings and for tracking youth who owe restitution.¹⁹⁰

The victim services specialist position is important to DJJ but not to the experts. In the future, OSM will defer to DJJ's self-monitoring on this issue.

Ratings: O.H. Close: SC, Chaderjian: SC, Ventura: BC, Stark: NC, Preston: BC, SYCRCC: SC

2.4.5: All facilities have full-time training officers.¹⁹¹ As of the monitors' October 2008 audit at O.H. Close, the position was a secondary assignment for a TTS, with no designated clerical support.¹⁹² O.H. Close's superintendent was attempting to reclassify the position as a lieutenant

¹⁸⁵ Statements of staff during facility site visits by Cathleen Beltz, Aubra Fletcher, and Zack Schwartz, 2008-2009.

¹⁸⁶ Statements of staff during facility site visits, 2008.

¹⁸⁷ Statements of staff during Ventura site visit, December 2008.

¹⁸⁸ Statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009.

¹⁸⁹ Statements of staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

¹⁹⁰ Statements of parole agent III during Stark site visit, January 2009.

¹⁹¹ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009; DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 3.

¹⁹² Statements of staff during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

(as it is at some other facilities) because of the directive role the officer must assume with other staff.¹⁹³ DJJ reports that as of January 2009, O.H. Close had a full-time training officer.¹⁹⁴

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

2.4.7: O.H. Close, Stark, SYCRCC, and Ventura have work assignment coordinators.¹⁹⁵ The item was not monitored at Chaderjian. Preston has no work assignment coordinator. Although the facility provides opportunities to work, interviewed staff indicated that a coordinator would make it easier for youth to find facility jobs. As it is, staff and youth learn about vacancies by word of mouth, and job applications have been lost in the past. There is no central location or youth to contact in order to learn about available facility job positions.

Rating: O.H. Close: SC, Chaderjian: NR, Ventura: SC, Stark: SC, Preston: NC, SYCRCC: SC

2.4.8: It remains unclear how the facility administrator for operations and business services function will be defined under the IBTM. Facilities currently staff this area differently.¹⁹⁶ Some facilities (SYCRCC, Ventura) assign the business manager responsibility for operations. Preston assigns some responsibility for operations to staff responsible for programs. We defer to the safety and welfare expert regarding this item.

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

6.3 & 6.4a: The safety and welfare plan contemplates that facilities will have a single administrator of programs, reporting directly to the superintendent.¹⁹⁷ This is offered as an example of effective facility organization rather than a clear-cut requirement.¹⁹⁸ The staff member currently resembling this role is the assistant or deputy superintendent.¹⁹⁹ At some facilities (SYCRCC, Preston) it appears that the duties that would be assigned to the facility administrator of programs are split among staff members responsible for various risk levels. The monitors decline to assign ratings and defer to the expert.

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

¹⁹³ *Id.*

¹⁹⁴ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 3.

¹⁹⁵ Statements of staff during O.H. Close, Ventura, Stark, Preston, and SYCRCC site visits, October 2008, December 2008, January 2009, February 2009, and March 2009, respectively.

¹⁹⁶ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

¹⁹⁷ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 14 (“The following description is presented as an *example* of facility organization that conforms to the principles and concepts outlined above ... DJJ facilities are organized into three component parts: operations, programs, and business service functions. Each functional area is administratively managed by a facility administrator who reports to the Superintendent.”) (emphasis added).

¹⁹⁸ *Ibid.*

¹⁹⁹ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009, particularly at Stark and Ventura.

6.4c: All facilities except SYCRCC have conflict resolution teams (CRTs).²⁰⁰ CRTs consist of a combination of YCCs and parole agents, and vary in size from two to eight members.²⁰¹ Team members have been prioritized for training in motivational interviewing, safe crisis management, and conflict resolution.²⁰² Youth interviews at Stark,²⁰³ Preston,²⁰⁴ and O.H. Close²⁰⁵ suggest that the CRTs are skillful, constructively engaged with youth, and effective in addressing conflict and violence. They played a pivotal role at Stark in the second half of 2008 to increase safety for youth and staff and lessen the influence of racial/gang “politics” and violence. As a result, youth are no longer excluded from vocational classes based solely on their race.²⁰⁶

The duties of CRT members appear to vary at different facilities. Notably, the Stark team intervenes in staff-youth and youth-youth conflicts, while the Preston team focuses on conflicts among youth.²⁰⁷ The CRT duty statements drafted by central office encompass both functions: while the duty statements explicitly instruct the team to intervene in conflicts among youth, they also state that the team should “provide mentoring and modeling of desired conflict resolution skills” to staff.²⁰⁸ This “mentoring and modeling” might include resolving conflicts between staff and youth.

²⁰⁰ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009; *see also* Fifth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz report), pp. 10-11 and Attachments 4 and 5 (program statement and duty statements).

²⁰¹ *Id.* Team compositions are as follows: O.H. Close: two YCCs, two parole agents; Preston: four YCCs, four parole agents; Stark: two parole agents, four YCCs; Ventura: two YCCs.

²⁰² *Id.* For instance, all six CRT members at Stark have attended trainings in motivational interviewing, safe crisis management, and conflict resolution. Five of the seven CRT members at Preston are trained in safe crisis management, and six of seven are trained in motivational interviewing. Both members of Ventura’s CRT are certified conflict resolution trainers.

²⁰³ Of eight youth interviewed at Stark in May 2008, six had heard of the conflict resolution team. Six knew of the team but had received no explanation of the team’s purpose or function. Five stated that because team members are staff, they did not trust them and feared consequences from other staff if they contacted the team. Of five youth asked about the CRT in January 2009, three were familiar with the team.

²⁰⁴ Of five youth interviewed at Preston in February 2009, three said the CRT had prevented fights by arranging for youth to meet and discuss their conflicts. Two said that CRT members frequently spend time on living units. One youth said the CRT had never contacted him, even after fights.

²⁰⁵ During a site visit to O.H. Close in October 2008, three youth were asked about the CRTs’ effectiveness. Two youth indicated that the CRTs are sometimes effective but sometimes escalate matters; these youth were of the opinion that there are limits on what CRT members – as DJJ staff – can realistically achieve. In particular, they noted, CRT members’ efforts address short-term problems but not underlying long-term conflicts. Another youth referred to the CRT members as problem-solvers and said that fewer “things happen” when CRT members are involved.

²⁰⁶ Statements of staff during Stark site visit (mental health, education), April 29-30, 2009. The special master was shocked to find that youth racial “politics” resulted in the exclusion of African American youth from trades classes in 2005. First Report of the Special Master (March 2005), p. 21. This was still true in July 2008, but no longer in April 2009.

²⁰⁷ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009; e-mail of Elverta Mock to the special master, May 6, 2009. Staff at Preston have also found the CRT to be a good resource for preventing conflicts among youth. Statements of Elaine Stenoski during Preston site visit, February 2009. Ms. Stenoski described an incident in which staff wanted to move a youth to a new unit, but had safety concerns because of the youth’s status as a sex offender and possible gang issues. A TTS consulted the CRT about the youth’s history with other youth on the unit and received a detailed answer regarding the safety of the new unit for the youth.

²⁰⁸ Fifth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz report), Attachment 5 (duty statements).

SYCRCC lacks a conflict resolution team because it has traditionally focused on intake, rather than long-term commitments.²⁰⁹ As the facility has opened several non-intake units, four staff members have been identified as potential CRT members.²¹⁰ These staff have other assignments, but are available to assist with conflict resolution if called upon.²¹¹

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

3.3b: *DJJ to create violence reduction committees to review and evaluate incidents of violence quarterly and to develop plans to reduce violence and use of force, by January 1, 2007. (This item is also monitored by the safety and welfare expert.)*

All DJJ facilities have violence reduction committees (VRCs), which generally meet once a month.²¹² All VRCs include a cross-section of management and living unit staff.²¹³ SYCRCC and O.H. Close also include representatives from other program areas, including mental health.²¹⁴ VRCs at three facilities (Chaderjian, O.H. Close, and Preston) include youth representatives.²¹⁵ Central office does not currently require VRCs to include youth.²¹⁶

All VRCs review violence trend data, but most use it only minimally to inform decisions.²¹⁷ For example, only one facility (O.H. Close) uses quantitative data to set violence reduction goals and monitor progress.²¹⁸ During a VRC meeting observed at Ventura, the discussion of trend data was limited to stating the number of incidents in the past and current month, then noting if the numbers had increased or decreased.²¹⁹

Staff and youth have identified a wide range of issues that contribute to violence. Examples include the influx of gang-entrenched youth from closed facilities (Preston), lack of activities on the living units (Chaderjian), moving youth from open dorms to closed cells (O.H. Close), and

²⁰⁹ Statements of David Patterson and Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

²¹⁰ *Id.*

²¹¹ *Id.*

²¹² Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009. Preston's VRC cancelled an unusual number of meetings in the last six months of 2008. Preston VRC minutes, November 2008 and January 2009.

²¹³ VRC minutes collected during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

²¹⁴ *Id.*

²¹⁵ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009. O.H. Close excelled in taking detailed input from youth during meetings. *Id.*

²¹⁶ The committee chair at SYCRCC spoke to DJJ's chief of security, who told him that the VRC was not required to include youth. SYCRCC has chosen not to put youth on its VRC due to concerns that the meetings will reveal confidential information. Statements of staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 17-18, 2008.

²¹⁷ VRC minutes collected during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009; Barry Krisberg, informal report on Chaderjian site visit, April 2-4, 2008; monitor's observations of VRC meeting during Ventura site visit (December 2008).

²¹⁸ VRC minutes collected during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008. At O.H. Close, violence reduction goals are expressed as a percentage reduction in violence or other behaviors. Goals vary by living unit. E.g., one living unit had the goal of reducing physical altercations by 25%, while another had the goal of reducing inappropriate sexual behavior by 50%. *Id.*

²¹⁹ Monitor's observations of VRC meeting during Ventura site visit (December 2008).

social dynamics such as “pressuring” and “disrespect” (O.H. Close).²²⁰ Facilities have responded in various ways. For example, Preston requires living units to hold violence-reduction meetings between staff and youth.²²¹ Following a group disturbance, SYCRCC planned to introduce additional incentives for youth that avoid fighting for two weeks.²²² Other strategies that have been discussed include extra sports activities (SYCRCC, O.H. Close), dispersing gang members among living units and removing instigators from low-risk units (Preston), improving school movement to reduce fighting (Preston), and instituting additional searches for contraband (SYCRCC).²²³

Central office guidance to the VRCs has focused on reporting practices. (Committee members previously requested help in preparing quarterly reports and violence reduction plans.²²⁴ In January 2008, most facilities were represented in a discussion of best reporting practices.²²⁵) VRCs have now had more than a year to experiment with different methods for reducing violence. Facilities might benefit from guidance based on a review of these strategies.

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

S&W 3.4a: DJJ to qualify 18 staff as crisis management trainers by July 1, 2007. **S&W 3.4b:** DJJ to provide crisis management training for direct care staff at Stark and Preston by November 1, 2007. **S&W 3.4c:** DJJ to train staff at all remaining facilities in crisis management by July 1, 2008. The latter two items are also monitored by the Safety and Welfare expert.

3.4a: OSM previously reported that DJJ had qualified 22 staff as crisis management trainers, and trained 217 additional staff from across all facilities.²²⁶ As of March 2009, DJJ has 24 staff qualified in crisis management training.²²⁷

Rating: Substantial compliance

3.4b: At Stark, most line staff have not received the JKM Safe Crisis Management training, as depicted below.²²⁸

Position	Total #	Trained	% Trained
Lieutenant	10	2	20%
Sergeant	17	2	12%

²²⁰ VRC minutes collected during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009; Barry Krisberg, informal report on Chaderjian site visit, April 2-4, 2008.

²²¹ Minutes of seven Preston living units’ most recent violence reduction meetings, January 2009. Stark has plans to require similar meetings. Stark Violence Reduction Plan, June 2008.

²²² Statements of staff during SYCRCC site visit, March, 2009.

²²³ VRC minutes collected during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

²²⁴ Fifth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz report), p. 4.

²²⁵ Attachment 14, memorandum from Jeff Plunkett, Major, Division of Juvenile Facilities, February 4, 2008.

²²⁶ Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz report), p. 9.

²²⁷ Statements of Tammy McGuire and Jay Aguas during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

²²⁸ See training attendance report as of January 15, 2009: JKM Safe Crisis Management (PoP #354, February 23, 2009); Stark position listing, December 1, 2008.

SYCC	22	12	55%
YCC	190	35	18%
YCO	178	8	5%

In addition to the staff noted above, the following individuals have been trained in safe crisis management: the chief psychologist, 2 program administrators, 5 treatment team supervisors, 1 health and safety officer, 2 supervising casework specialists, 7 casework specialists, 6 parole agents, 4 psych techs, 1 clinical psychologist, 2 staff psychologists, and 2 supervising RNs.²²⁹

Preston’s administrators have been trained in safe crisis management, but many line staff and teachers have not been. The superintendent, assistant superintendent, principal, chief medical officer and chief dentist have been trained in crisis management, as have all program administrators and TTSS.²³⁰ Forty-two percent of YCCs have been trained, which represents impressive progress.²³¹ Only 4 of 42 teachers and 7 of 67 YCOs (see below) have been trained.²³²

Position	Total #	Trained	% Trained
Casework Specialist	6	4	67%
PA I	8	7	88%
Sergeant	8	2	25%
SYCC	9	4	44%
YCC	86	36	42%
YCO	67	7	10%

Ratings: PC (both facilities)

3.4c: A January 2008 memorandum from Chief Deputy Secretary Bernard Warner states that DJJ will “prioritize [crisis management training] for staff who work with youth who are assessed as High Risk for institutional violence.”²³³ High priority trainees include staff assigned to DJJ conflict resolution teams, youth correctional counselors, and senior youth correctional counselors from high risk living units, as well as mental health and education staff.²³⁴

DJJ has made progress in training staff in crisis management, but has not trained all direct care staff. New trainees are distributed across all facilities.²³⁵ DJJ regularly provides attendance lists indicating that training is taking place. OSM and the experts have requested that DJJ provide this data in the form of percentages of staff trained, broken down by job classification and facility.

²²⁹ See training attendance report as of January 15, 2009: JKM Safe Crisis Management (PoP #354, February 23, 2009).

²³⁰ *Id.*

²³¹ See *id.*; Preston staff roster February 10, 2009.

²³² See training attendance report as of January 15, 2009: JKM Safe Crisis Management (PoP #354, February 23, 2009); Preston staff roster February 10, 2009.

²³³ Memorandum of Bernard Warner (PoP #140, May 21, 2008).

²³⁴ Statements of staff during central office site visit, May 2008.

²³⁵ DJJ provided the OSM with training attendance lists. The lists are not attached due to their length.

Ratings: Partial compliance (all four facilities)

3.5: *By January 1, 2007, DJJ to develop and use a database to track all incidences of violence and use of force. This item is also monitored by the Safety and Welfare expert. 3.6a:* DJJ to implement a system to record the data elements collected for PbS Safety Outcome Measures 2, 3, 4, 11, and 12 for every day of the year by November 1, 2006. Safety Outcome Measure 2 refers to injuries to youths per 100 person-days. Measure 3 refers to injuries to staff per 100 staff-days. Measure 4 refers to injuries to youths by other youths per 100 person-days. Measure 11 refers to assaults on youth per 100 person-days. Measure 12 refers to assaults on staff per 100 person-days. This item is also monitored by the safety and welfare expert. **3.6b:** *By April 1, 2007, DJJ to produce quarterly reports on selected PbS data elements.*

DJJ's Quarterly Statistical Report (QSR), formerly known as CompStat, includes figures on the number of use of force incidents each month and the safety outcomes described in item 3.6a.²³⁶ Separate staff are responsible for gathering use of force and safety outcome measure data. To gauge the reliability of the data, a monitor interviewed PbS coordinators at all facilities except Ventura, as well as the staff who gather use of force data at Preston and SYCRCC.²³⁷

The data in QSR is based on records made soon after events, by staff with direct knowledge of what happened. These records include:

- Use of force (UOF) reports. UOF reports contain narrative descriptions of use of force incidents, and are primarily used to review staff compliance with policy.²³⁸ Staff must write UOF reports any time they use force or witness its use.²³⁹ Staff must complete the report before leaving work on the day of the incident.²⁴⁰
- Behavior reports. Behavior reports contain narrative descriptions of youth misconduct, and are primarily used in the disciplinary (DDMS) process. Staff must write behavior reports any time they observe or become aware of behavior that seems to warrant Level 2 or Level 3 DDMS charges against a youth.²⁴¹ Staff are also required to write behavior reports any time they use force against a youth, presumably because force may only be used in response to some form of youth misconduct.²⁴² Staff must complete behavior

²³⁶ See Attachment 15, sample QSR pages. CompStat is a report format used by CDCR's adult division. DJJ adapted CompStat to its own needs by eliminating some data items. This prompted the name change. Statements of Sue Easterwood during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

²³⁷ Unless otherwise noted, information in this section is drawn from those interviews.

²³⁸ Crisis Prevention and Management Policy (PoP #388, April 20, 2009), pp. 36-39, 55-56.

²³⁹ *Id.*, pp. 36-39. The policy's definition of a "use of force incident" is circular ("a use of force incident involves the use of force by any DJJ employee ..."). *Id.*, p. 8. The policy states that permissible means of using force "include[] but are not limited to" authoritative warnings and commands, chemical restraints, firearms, less-lethal weapons (e.g. rubber sticks, gas grenades), mechanical restraints, and physical strengths and holds." *Id.*, pp. 8, 49-51. In addition, the policy forbids certain means of using force, such as choke-holds. *Id.*, p. 21.

²⁴⁰ *Id.*, p. 36.

²⁴¹ Disciplinary Decision Making System Procedures (PoP #392, April 27, 2009), pp. 4, 6.

²⁴² Crisis Prevention and Management Policy (PoP #388, April 20, 2009), p. 55.

reports before leaving work on the day of the incident, or within 24 hours of learning about past misconduct.²⁴³

- DDMS records. DDMS records state the disciplinary charge against a youth and its disposition.
- The Daily Operations Report. The Daily Operations Report contains a count of the number of various events that occur over a given day, including uses of force, fights, assaults on staff, and group disturbances.²⁴⁴ Supervisors are responsible for entering this data at the end of every shift.²⁴⁵ The Daily Operations Report was implemented at all facilities in March 2008.²⁴⁶
- Health services“ urgent/emergent log. This log contains brief descriptions of any emergency medical situation presented to a facility“s clinic (OHU). Some PbS coordinators use it to verify whether a staff or youth was injured in an assault.
- Serious incident reports (SIRs). Policy requires facilities immediately to report “serious incidents” to the Chief Deputy Secretary.²⁴⁷ The SIR policy defines “serious incident” to include a list of situations, some concrete and specific (e.g., “a secure area extraction when an extraction team is utilized”) and others more vague (e.g., “an incident that has a significant impact on the operations of the facility”).²⁴⁸ Due to the looseness of some definitions in the policy, the statewide PbS coordinator has instructed staff not to use the SIRs for data purposes.²⁴⁹

A given incident is usually noted in multiple records. Consider a typical case: two youth have a fistfight and one hurts his eye. Staff use force to break up the fight, take the injured youth to the clinic, and file DDMS charges against one or both youth. Information on this incident would appear in a UOF report, behavior report, DDMS record, the urgent/emergent log, the Daily Operations Report, and possibly an SIR. This burdens staff with paperwork and complicates data collection.

Staff described various processes for gathering data. The processes are not always consistent between facilities. In order to tally the number of injuries to youth by other youth, for instance, the PbS analyst at Preston begins by screening DDMS records for charges 2D and 3Q (physical altercations). She then checks the number of recorded fights against the number in the Daily Operations Report. Assuming there are no discrepancies, she cross-references each DDMS record against the urgent/emergent log to determine if a youth was injured in the fight. To tally the same information, the PbS coordinator at Stark cross-references SIRs that describe fights

²⁴³ *Id.*, p. 36; Disciplinary Decision Making System Procedures (PoP #392, April 27, 2009), pp. 4, 6.

²⁴⁴ See Attachment 16, sample Daily Operations Report.

²⁴⁵ Statements of Jeff Plunkett during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

²⁴⁶ DJJ Quarterly Report, April 30, 2008, p. 73.

²⁴⁷ First Report of the Special Master (March 2005), Appendix G (Serious Incident Reporting Policy), p. 1.

²⁴⁸ *Ibid.*

²⁴⁹ Statements of Sue Easterwood during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. Except for the urgent/emergent log and SIRs, all records described above are part of WIN.

against the urgent/emergent log. To take another example, PbS staff at different facilities sometimes screen for different DDMS charges when they look for data on assaults on youth.

Central office has provided instructions on PbS data collection to facility staff, but the instructions are not specific enough to avoid these inconsistencies.²⁵⁰ The instructions for gathering data on violent incidents direct staff to refer to the “behavior report, supplemental reports, use of force report, daily operations report, SIR, [and] medical forms” to gather data on the characteristics of the incident.²⁵¹ Staff at different facilities (or at the same facility at different times) can legitimately follow these instructions using different data-gathering methods. This makes it difficult to compare data between facilities or across time.

DJJ’s data regarding the number and type of UOFs are more reliable. Administrative staff must determine whether different reports relate to a single incident, what kind of force was used, and whether the incident involved a youth receiving mental health care. However, because all of these data are available in a single source – the UOF report – there is no ambiguity about where staff must look or how to cross-reference data sources.

Ratings: Defer to expert (all facilities)

3.8c: *DJJ to provide training in strategies and procedures to safely integrate gangs and racial groups by July 1, 2008. The safety and welfare expert monitors the quality of the training.*

DJJ has not begun to provide the gang/race integration training required by the remedial plan.

In its January 2008 quarterly report, DJJ indicated it had begun to research and consult with experts about gangs and confinement.²⁵² However, in November 2008, DJJ indicated that it had not begun efforts to comply with this remedial requirement.²⁵³

Following his January 13-14, 2009 central office audit, Barry Krisberg reported:

DJJ promised to consult with a national expert in this area but the formation of an active working group to address gang issues has been given a lower priority than other *Farrell* reforms. I have met with the recently activated Headquarters gang task force and reviewed their ideas on potential gang experts. The only person on their list who I recognized as a national expert was Cheryl Maxsom of UCI. The DJJ list was dominated with names of people whose expertise is gang member identification and suppression. This approach has yielded very limited payoff in reducing gangs in either DJJ or CDCR. I suggested that DJJ look to a more multi-faceted approach that included treatment interventions, educational curriculum, and the wider use of positive peer culture approaches such as Normative Culture,

²⁵⁰ See Attachment 17, “Outline of the Sa2-12 PbS to QSR/CompStat on Safety Issues” and “PbS Source Document Guide: Incident Report Form” (PoP # 369, March 11, 2009).

²⁵¹ *Ibid.*

²⁵² DJJ Quarterly Report (January 31, 2008), p. 42 (“DJJ representatives attended the Gang Consultant meeting with out of state gang experts/consultants to learn about findings of gangs and confinement.”).

²⁵³ Deft. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 3.

to reduce gang behavior in DJJ. It is not clear that DJJ staff have a handle on what is driving the gang conflicts in its facilities. I have offered to work intensely with the DJJ gang reduction task group and to get them materials from around the Nation about effective evidence-based gang reduction approaches. I indicated that I would be willing to serve in the role as the National gang expert. A clear mission of the DJJ task force is to establish written policies and procedures to guide the DJJ effort to reduce the negative impact of gangs in its facilities. These written materials must be effectively delivered to all staff through well-designed training efforts. This work has just begun and I hope to encourage more steady movement forward in this arena in the near future.²⁵⁴

Central office staff held a meeting with Dr. Krisberg about this issue on April 6, 2009.²⁵⁵

Rating: Defer to expert (all facilities)

3.9a: *By July 1, 2008, DJJ to open sufficient Behavioral Treatment Programs (BTPs), in accordance with remedial plan provisions, for the projected 2008/09 demand.*

In November 2008, DJJ indicated that its development of Behavioral Treatment Programs (BTPs) is in progress but that it did not anticipate reaching substantial compliance by the end of fiscal year 2008-2009.²⁵⁶

Central office staff completed a project charter in December 2008, and in February 2009, DJJ estimated the development of the BTPs could be completed in approximately 137 days, by July 1, 2009.²⁵⁷ The schedule does not include an implementation plan, but DJJ intends to open four BTP units at Stark (E, F, W, and X Companies) in August 2009.²⁵⁸

In the meantime, the Preston facility has closed its Special Management Program (SMP) and opened two treatment units currently called “BTPs.”²⁵⁹ Preston staff and central office personnel are reportedly sharing information in such a way that Preston’s units have become an informal pilot.²⁶⁰

²⁵⁴ E-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, May 4, 2009.

²⁵⁵ Statements of Larry Miranda during DJJ Court Compliance Task Force meeting, March 12, 2009.

²⁵⁶ Def’t. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 3.

²⁵⁷ See DJJ Project Charter: Behavior Treatment Program, December 5, 2008; BTP development schedule, February 27, 2009.

²⁵⁸ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. The monitors note that DJJ staff referred to two high-risk units at the Stark facility as “temporary BTPs” in a recent Case Management Conference. Statements of Joan Loucraft during *Farrell v. Cate* Case Management Conference, February 20, 2009. Central office staff later clarified that these units are not officially BTPs, that Stark continues to operate an SMP, and that the term “temporary BTP” was employed in order to obtain teaching staff. Statements of Jim Telander and Henry Lum during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. Monitor Aubra Fletcher visited these living units on April 21, 2009, and they appear to be operated much the same as before, with little out-of-cell time and no overarching behavior treatment program concept.

²⁵⁹ Statements of staff and interviewed youth during Preston site visit, February 2009.

²⁶⁰ *Id.*; statements of staff during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. Staff referred to Preston’s proto-BTP units as a “sounding board for lessons learned.”

In January 2009, the safety and welfare expert noted that he did not believe “DJJ has a clear program description of the BTPs, nor does it have a good handle on how many beds will be needed in these units. There is a danger that these will become SMPs with new initials or that DJJ will open more BTP beds than it needs.”²⁶¹ He called for a detailed description of DJJ’s plans for the BTPs, for approval by the *Farrell* experts.²⁶² Dr. Krisberg subsequently reviewed DJJ’s proposed BTP design, reiterated his prior concerns, and listed 18 additional concerns about the direction DJJ is headed in designing its BTPs.²⁶³ He reports that the team of DJJ staff working on this design are in agreement with his comments.²⁶⁴

Rating: Beginning compliance

5.4a-g: DJJ to hire or train trainers in (a) DJJ Integrated Behavior Treatment Model (IBTM), (b) risk/needs assessment, (c) treatment plan development, (d) motivational interviewing, (e) normative culture, (f) interactive journaling, and (g) other formal rehabilitation/treatment programs adopted by DJJ.

5.4a: As of this writing, DJJ is working with outside consultants to write a description of its proposed Integrated Behavioral Treatment Model (IBTM).²⁶⁵ Staff training on the IBTM itself has thus not yet been developed.

Rating: Non-compliance

5.4b: DJJ has contracted with Orbis Partners to train staff in the YASI-CA risk/needs assessment tool.²⁶⁶ Eight DJJ staff attended training for trainers on October 1, 2008.²⁶⁷

Rating: Defer to expert

5.4c: Orbis Partners also provides staff training in case planning.²⁶⁸ DJJ reports that six staff have been trained as trainers.²⁶⁹

Rating: Defer to expert

5.4d: In December 2007, the University of California, San Diego began to provide motivational interviewing training to DJJ staff.²⁷⁰ It is unknown whether any DJJ staff have been trained as trainers.

²⁶¹ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), 2009, p. 12.

²⁶² Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (summary), 2009, p. 9.

²⁶³ See Attachment 18, e-mail of Barry Krisberg to various, May 7, 2009.

²⁶⁴ See *id.*

²⁶⁵ Statements of Michael Brady and Dr. Angela Wolf during DJJ Court Compliance Task Force meeting, April 2, 2009.

²⁶⁶ Seventh Report of the Special Master (April 2008), Appendix E (Orbis contract), p. 1.

²⁶⁷ Reform Related Training Data: Orbis Partners (PoP #318, December 4, 2008).

²⁶⁸ Seventh Report of the Special Master (April 2008), Appendix E (Orbis contract), p. 1.

²⁶⁹ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 3.

Rating: Substantial compliance

5.4e: DJJ has not located a contractor to train trainers in normative culture. An initial advertisement received no bids, according to Barry Krisberg, because it was sent to non-qualified bidders.²⁷¹ For example, the North American Family Institute (NAFI), the main organization to offer normative culture training, was not aware of the advertisement.²⁷²

Central office staff drafted a “project charter” to guide DJJ in developing a new request for proposal (RFP).²⁷³ Funding for this contract process expires on June 30, 2009.²⁷⁴ DJJ’s project schedule for the RFP process provided that DJJ begin drafting the RFP on February 10, 2009 and complete the RFP by March 13, 2009.²⁷⁵ The schedule indicated that DJJ would begin the contracting process on March 16, 2009 and complete it on August 13, 2009.²⁷⁶

DJJ issued the RFP on March 27, 2009 and will accept bids through May 5, 2009.²⁷⁷ The RFP calls for proposals

to facilitate the development of norms . . . and to develop and deliver training specific to the Division of Juvenile Justice norms and practices which allow staff to establish and maintain a normative culture environment within its facilities. The result of this project will be to create a long term successful rehabilitative environment by establishing social rules and expectations centered on respect for the individual, groups, and the community at large.²⁷⁸

As of June 2009, DJJ has selected a contractor for normative culture training for trainers; the contract has not yet been signed.²⁷⁹

Rating: Beginning compliance

5.4f: DJJ has a contract with the Change Companies to provide training for trainers in interactive journaling through June 30, 2010.²⁸⁰ The contract also includes assistance in the development of an Intensive Needs Interactive Journaling® Curriculum.²⁸¹ DJJ’s initial interaction with the Change Companies was in 2004, when staff received some journals.²⁸² As of May 2008, DJJ

²⁷⁰ Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), p. 18; Reform Related Training Data: Motivational Interviewing (PoP #354, February 23, 2009).

²⁷¹ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), 2009, p. 15.

²⁷² Notes of former monitor Cathleen Beltz based on May 2008 site visit to central office.

²⁷³ See DJJ draft Project Charter: Normative Culture Request for Proposal, January 27, 2009.

²⁷⁴ *Id.*, p. 1.

²⁷⁵ See Attachment 7, DJJ project schedule, undated, p. 2.

²⁷⁶ *Id.*

²⁷⁷ See Attachment 19, Bid #6000000077 – Normative Culture (cover page only). DJJ staff reported on May 5, 2009 that two bids had been received.

²⁷⁸ *Id.*

²⁷⁹ DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 3.

²⁸⁰ DJJ Project Charter: Implement Interactive Journaling, March 2, 2009, p. 1.

²⁸¹ *Ibid.*

²⁸² Statements of staff during central office site visit, May 2008.

and Change Companies were planning implementation of interactive journaling in order to complement the risk/needs assessment tool developed with Orbis.²⁸³ Also in May 2008, central office staff said they were scheduling training of all youth correctional counselors.²⁸⁴ OSM has not seen this schedule.

DJJ has drafted a project charter for implementation of interactive journaling training.²⁸⁵ Staff began the charter in January 2009, and it was approved by DJJ directors on March 10, 2009.²⁸⁶ The charter does not include a detailed schedule, but does note that DJJ must complete the project before the Change Companies contract expires in June 2010.²⁸⁷ The safety and welfare and mental health experts are concerned that all treatment materials be integrated as part of the IBTM.²⁸⁸

Rating: Beginning compliance

5.4g: The special master reported in March 2008 that staff training had begun in safe crisis management, crisis intervention and conflict resolution, aggression replacement, and understanding and preventing suicide.²⁸⁹ Training in these and other areas was interrupted in July and August 2008 and early 2009 due to restrictions on travel for state employees.²⁹⁰ Schedules received since that time indicate that training continues.²⁹¹

The rating assigned to this item is “partial compliance,” in light of the likelihood that while developing its IBTM, DJJ will seek to add additional programs.

Rating: Partial compliance

4.1b, 6.7: DJJ to provide training to all direct care staff in certain areas. New or reassigned staff are to be trained within ninety days of assignment to a living unit. All supervisory and management staff are required to complete the training as required by DJJ policy. Training areas: **6.7a:** DJJ IBTM (August 15, 2009). **4.1b:** Risk/needs tool (February 1, 2009). This item is a duplicate of item 6.7b, which is monitored by the safety and welfare expert. **6.7c:** Treatment plan development (August 15, 2009). **6.7d:** Motivational interviewing (per interim training schedule). **6.7e:** Normative culture (per interim training schedule). **6.7f:** Interactive journaling (per interim training schedule). **6.7g:** Other key treatment components (August 15, 2009).

DJJ provides OSM and the experts with training data in the form of attendance logs.²⁹² OSM and the medical and mental health experts have asked that DJJ provide training data that reflects

²⁸³ *Id.*

²⁸⁴ *Id.*

²⁸⁵ See DJJ Project Charter: Implement Interactive Journaling, March 2, 2009.

²⁸⁶ E-mail of Amy Seidlitz to Tammy McGuire and Joan Loucraft, March 26, 2009.

²⁸⁷ See DJJ Project Charter: Implement Interactive Journaling, March 2, 2009, p. 2.

²⁸⁸ E.g., statements of Barry Krisberg, Eric Trupin, and Terry Lee during telephone conference, February 20, 2009.

²⁸⁹ Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), pp. 18-19.

²⁹⁰ Statements of Jay Aguas during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

²⁹¹ Training schedule as of February 2009 (PoP #354, February 23, 2009).

²⁹² See, e.g., Training Attendance Report (PoP #354, February 23, 2009).

the percentage of staff trained in certain areas, broken down by job classification and facility.²⁹³ It is unclear how, without this data, DJJ tracks which staff remain to be trained in which areas. Also, without data on the percentage of relevant staff still to be trained, the experts and OSM cannot fully evaluate DJJ's compliance with training-related requirements.

6.7a: As noted above, staff training on the IBTM itself has not begun.

Rating: Non-compliance (all facilities)

4.1b: Many of DJJ's case work specialists and parole agents have received training in the YASI-CA risk/needs assessment tool.²⁹⁴ A small percentage of DJJ's youth correctional counselors and other direct care staff have been trained in the YASI-CA.²⁹⁵

Rating: OSM defers to the safety and welfare expert (all facilities)

6.7c: In addition to its YASI-CA training, Orbis Partners is training DJJ staff in "case planning."²⁹⁶ As with the YASI-CA trainings, training has thus far focused on case work specialists.²⁹⁷

Rating: OSM defers to the safety and welfare expert (all facilities)

6.7d: Motivational interviewing training began in December 2007.²⁹⁸ Training for direct care staff occurs in two blocs for each staff member: a three-day class, followed by a two-day "reinforcement" training six months later.²⁹⁹ Many direct care staff have completed both training sessions, and many others have completed the first.³⁰⁰ DJJ intends that all staff receive motivational interviewing training by the end of 2010.³⁰¹

Rating: Partial compliance (all facilities)

6.7e: Normative culture training has not begun.

Rating: Non-compliance (all facilities)

²⁹³ See e-mail of Aubra Fletcher to Doug Ugarkovich, January 6, 2009; e-mail of special master to Doug Ugarkovich, February 23, 2009.

²⁹⁴ For example, five of the six casework specialists working at Preston have received this training, while at Stark, six of eight casework specialists have. Training Attendance Report (PoP #354, February 23, 2009); Preston position listing, February 1, 2009; Stark position listing, December 1, 2008.

²⁹⁵ For example, less than 10% of the YCCs and SYCCs at Stark and Preston have received this training. Training Attendance Report (PoP #354, February 23, 2009); Preston position listing, February 1, 2009; Stark position listing, December 1, 2008.

²⁹⁶ Training description, (PoP #365, March 12, 2009), p. 5.

²⁹⁷ Training patterns at Stark and Preston are almost identical to those reported for the YASI-CA training above.

²⁹⁸ See Training Attendance Report: Motivational Interviewing (PoP #354, February 23, 2009), p. 1.

²⁹⁹ Reporter's Transcript of Proceedings, Order to Show Cause hearing, April 21, 2008, at 121:5-11.

³⁰⁰ See Training Attendance Report: Motivational Interviewing (PoP #354, February 23, 2009), pp. 1-28.

³⁰¹ Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), p. 18.

6.7f: Although interactive journals are in use on some DJJ living units, staff training in interactive journaling has not yet begun.³⁰²

Rating: Non-compliance (all facilities)

6.7g: As noted above, staff training began in 2008 for safe crisis management, crisis intervention and conflict resolution, aggression replacement training, understanding and preventing suicide.³⁰³ Trainings in all of these areas continued throughout 2008, and trainings in aggression replacement therapy and safe crisis management have continued in early 2009.³⁰⁴

Orbis Partners has also begun training DJJ staff in cognitive behavioral therapy principles.³⁰⁵

Rating: Partial compliance (all facilities)

6.1a-c: DJJ is required to convert Chaderjian to a treatment facility by April 2007. **6.1b** (begin conversion) and **6.1c** (complete conversion): Stark was due to begin conversion to a rehabilitative model January 1, 2007 and to complete the conversion by July 1, 2007. Preston was to begin conversion by July 1, 2007 and complete conversion by January 1, 2008. A fourth facility was to have completed conversion by July 2008, and a fifth was to begin the process in the same month. Items 6.1a and 6.1c are also monitored by the safety and welfare and mental health experts.

OSM defers to the safety and welfare and mental health experts regarding compliance with these requirements.

8.1.1: By September 20, 2008, DJJ to add all needed program space to O.H. Close, Preston, Ventura, Stark, and SYCRCC, such that no regular programs must be canceled due to lack of space. As a part of this requirement, sufficient classrooms must be located in or near BTPs in order to maintain a ratio of one teacher for every six students.

Staff interviewed in late 2008 and early 2009 at O.H. Close, Preston, Ventura, Stark, and SYCRCC reported a lack of program space.³⁰⁶ Ventura's chief psychologist reported difficulty securing adequate space for group sessions.³⁰⁷ Psychologists at Stark reported a need for space to hold groups and individual sessions, primarily for outpatient and high risk youth.³⁰⁸ Living units do not house enough space, and there are problems with noise and privacy.³⁰⁹ Clinicians at

³⁰² Deft. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 5.

³⁰³ Seventh Report of the Special Master (March 2008), pp. 18-19.

³⁰⁴ Training attendance records and training schedule for February and March 2009 (PoP #354, February 23, 2009).

³⁰⁵ *Id.*

³⁰⁶ Statements of facility management during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008; statements of acting superintendent during Preston site visit, February 2009; statements of chief psychologist during Ventura site visit, December 2008; statements of acting superintendent during Stark site visit, January 2009; statements of TTS during Stark site visit, April 2009; statements of two senior psychologists during SYCRCC site visit, December 2008.

³⁰⁷ Statements of Geralyn Freeland during Ventura site visit, December 2008.

³⁰⁸ *Id.*

³⁰⁹ *Id.*

SYCRCC reported difficulty finding treatment space on the living units.³¹⁰ They must use the offices of non-clinician unit staff when these offices happen to be unoccupied, an arrangement that results in many interruptions, delays, and rescheduled sessions.³¹¹

SYCRCC also lacks sufficient living units to meet youth's demands to remain in its core treatment program. The superintendent's office frequently receives letters from youth on intake units asking not to be transferred to another facility.³¹² Though one living unit is empty, funds are not available to reopen it.³¹³ The facility has only one low-risk unit, with the result that youth on the high-risk unit who perform well are rewarded only with a slot on the low-risk wait list.³¹⁴

DJJ is drafting a fifteen-year facilities master plan based on population projections, and plans to use either modular or living units for program space.³¹⁵ The division has \$9.3 million in funding for modulars – of which it must still request authority to spend \$6 million, a process that takes about two months – and \$2.5 million for major repairs. The division has earmarked money for BTPs to receive program, classroom, and office space. It is unclear whether the funds match its needs, given that DJJ is unsure how many BTPs it will open.

Central office is waiting for decisions on facility closures before allocating funds for modulars or major repairs to specific sites. Ten modular buildings were expected to arrive at O.H. Close in the fall of 2008, but this plan was “on hold” as of October 2008.³¹⁶ Staff at Stark indicated that the facility has been awaiting promised modular buildings for about two years.³¹⁷

Some work to remedy program space needs is underway. Chaderjian has received new modular buildings, which were not yet in use as of mid-May 2009.³¹⁸ Ventura is building new classrooms for post-secondary educational classes.³¹⁹ New classrooms on living units are under construction at Stark.³²⁰ O.H. Close has received permission to resume work on the extension of its residential SBTP, which was nothing more than a foundation slab as of October 2008.³²¹

An ongoing project at SYCRCC sheds light on the numerous barriers to meeting space needs; these barriers appear to arise at the facility, central office, and CDCR levels. In 2005, SYCRCC

³¹⁰ Statements of two senior psychologists during SYCRCC site visit (mental health), December 2008.

³¹¹ *Id.*

³¹² Statements of staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

³¹³ *Id.*; monitor observations during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

³¹⁴ Statements of staff and interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

³¹⁵ Information in this paragraph is based on statements of Mark Blaser to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009. Staff expect to have a final version of this plan by the end of this fiscal year. Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 21, 2009.

³¹⁶ *Id.*

³¹⁷ Statements of staff during Stark site visit, January 2009.

³¹⁸ Statements of Michael Minor during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008; statements of Mark Blaser to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009; statements of Margaret Wall during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 14, 2009.

³¹⁹ Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 14, 2009.

³²⁰ Statements of Elverta Mock during Stark site visit, January 2009; statements of TTS George Castellanos during Stark site visit, April 2009; monitor observations during Stark site visit, April 2009.

³²¹ Statements of facility management during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008; statements of central office staff to Barbara Schwartz during central office site visit, June 8, 2009.

began work on a new building intended to hold mental health staff offices, as well as SBTP and mental health treatment space.³²² By May 2008, the building was complete, except for the installation of computer data lines in the offices.³²³ The data lines have not been installed in the past year, and the building remains vacant.³²⁴ Group sessions are not being held in the building either, because climb-proofing of the nearby fence has not been completed.³²⁵ The installation of data lines and climb-proofing are the only needs that have prevented staff from using the building for anything other than staff trainings.³²⁶

Facility staff explained that when the construction planning began, the need for data lines was not included in the “project scope.”³²⁷ This omission and the failure to correct it promptly apparently accounts for a great deal of the delay in opening the building.³²⁸ Also, CYA merged with CDCR around the time this project began.³²⁹ CDCR personnel became involved in the project, and there was high turnover among the project coordinators. SYCRCC staff had difficulty obtaining clear and consistent information, but at one point were told that the project scope could not be changed because construction had already begun. Funding problems also arose, and the project was behind schedule. Once construction was complete, the building was “signed off on” as complete despite the lack of data lines – because the data lines were never included in the project scope.

Program staff at the facility have reportedly struggled to have the problem addressed,³³⁰ and obstacles continue to arise.³³¹ Unable to obtain a prompt response from central office or CDCR, SYCRCC’s network manager and its acting chief of plant operations identified measures to address the lack of data lines.³³² CDCR’s Information Technology (IT) department learned of the facility’s plans and wanted to be part of the decision-making, which has further delayed the process.³³³ Apparently, IT opposes the use of wireless routers due to privacy and security concerns,³³⁴ but others have told facility staff that wireless networking is even more secure than wired connections.³³⁵

To install data lines, the facility network manager recently determined that the necessary materials would cost \$500.³³⁶ However, the only engineer at SYCRCC qualified to install the equipment is currently the acting chief of plant operations and reportedly does not have time to

³²² Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³²³ *Id.*; statements of Ted Bonds during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³²⁴ Statements of various facility and central office staff during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³²⁵ Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³²⁶ *Id.*

³²⁷ *Id.*

³²⁸ *Id.*

³²⁹ All information in this paragraph is based on statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³³⁰ *Id.*; statements of senior psychologists during SYCRCC site visit (mental health), December 2008.

³³¹ Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³³² *Id.*

³³³ *Id.*; statements of Ted Bonds during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³³⁴ Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³³⁵ *Id.*

³³⁶ All information in this and the following two paragraphs is based on statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

perform the installation. As a result, the facility must determine the price of outside labor, then contract for that labor. The network manager estimates the labor cost to be \$2,000. He is required to obtain three quotes and as of early May 2009 had only received two. Once all quotes are obtained, facility staff must write a formal justification for the expense, since the funds requested are general funds. It is unclear why this is necessary, since *Farrell* funds remain available, and the adequacy of office and program space is a requirement of three remedial plans (SBTP, Mental Health, and Safety and Welfare).

As for the climb-proofing of the nearby fence, it is 75% complete, according to the program manager. Despite its near completion, facility staff indicated that they lack the equipment necessary to finish the job. Maintenance will reportedly coordinate with another CDCR office to loan them the equipment. The program manager stated that it might be possible to obtain the superintendent's authorization and begin escorting youth to the building in the meantime.

SBTP personnel at central office are alerted to the problem and will be working with DJJ's director of facilities to remedy it by the end of August 2009.³³⁷ In the meantime, SBTP and other mental health staff use inadequate office spaces and inadequate rooms for group sessions.³³⁸ The SBTP group session room is reportedly too small and has poor air circulation.³³⁹ All the while, brand new office and group space has been standing, unoccupied, a few feet away for the past year. This process highlights an inability to solve problems efficiently and also reflects the age and physical condition of some DJJ facilities. SYCRCC was built in 1954.³⁴⁰ Newer facilities, such as Chaderjian, have had less difficulty generating computer access in recently constructed buildings because they were "wired for fiber," unlike SYCRCC.³⁴¹

Rating: O.H. Close: PC, Ventura: PC, Stark: PC, Preston: NR, SYCRCC: PC

8.1.1: *By September 30, 2008, DJJ to add all needed office space to the same five facilities, so that all living unit staff requiring offices have space in or adjacent to the living unit.*

In its November 21, 2008 filing, DJJ noted that compliance with this requirement is in progress.³⁴² OSM monitors interviewed staff at each facility regarding office space needs.

O. H. Close facility management reported that staff space, like program space, is severely lacking.³⁴³ For its part, Chaderjian acquired many new mental health staff in 2008, which exacerbated its office space shortage.³⁴⁴ Additional space was to become available by September

³³⁷ Statements of Erin Peel during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009; statements of Erin Peel during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 21, 2009.

³³⁸ *Id.*; statements of senior psychologists during SYCRCC site visit (mental health), December 2008.

³³⁹ Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³⁴⁰ Statements of Norma Fong-Mori during SYCRCC site visit (SBTP), May 2009.

³⁴¹ *Id.*

³⁴² Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 4.

³⁴³ Statements of facility management during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

³⁴⁴ Statements of staff during Chaderjian site visit (mental health), October 2008.

11, 2008, but this was delayed.³⁴⁵ The modulars arrived later, and a final walk-through was to occur during the last week of October 2008, following the monitors' visit.³⁴⁶

Also, among Chaderjian's resource deficiencies, as identified by the quality management committee report, is the need to install telephone lines to health care staff offices.³⁴⁷ Rats have chewed the phone lines inside the walls of at least some of the MH staff office spaces, and because there is limited cell phone reception in the facility, communication among staff falters.³⁴⁸ Modular buildings arrived at Chaderjian after the monitors' visit, but as of mid-May 2009, these were not yet operational.³⁴⁹

Ventura also requires additional phone lines; some staff reportedly share voice mail and/or phones.³⁵⁰ As of December 2008, the superintendent had submitted budget change requests for additional phone lines. He had also requested modulars for psychologists, treatment teams, and education. Central office had not authorized the modulars as of that time due to uncertainty over Ventura's closure.

At Stark, staff offices are located primarily off the living units.³⁵¹ Two of the three units have office buildings behind them.³⁵² Limited office space is available in the living units themselves.³⁵³ Preston's acting superintendent reported no problems with office space.³⁵⁴ The monitors observed staff offices located on the living units to which they are assigned.

Mental health staff at SYCRCC indicated that additional office space on the living units was needed.³⁵⁵ See description of the still-pending office building, above.

Rating: O.H. Close: PC, Ventura: PC, Stark: PC, Preston: SC, SYCRCC: PC

6.6: *DJJ to approve a program service day schedule for all BTPs. The schedules must ensure structured activity based on evidence-based principles for at least forty percent of waking hours. Initially, deadlines varied by facility. At DJJ's request, the court has reset the deadline for all sites to March 31, 2009.*

The remedial plan requires that each Behavioral Treatment Program (BTP) have a program service day schedule that "maximize[s] out of room time and ensure[s] structured activity based on evidence-based principles for 40 to 70 percent of waking hours."³⁵⁶

³⁴⁵ *Id.*

³⁴⁶ *Id.*

³⁴⁷ *Id.*

³⁴⁸ *Id.*

³⁴⁹ Statements of Margaret Wall during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 14, 2009.

³⁵⁰ Information in this paragraph is based on statements of David Finley during Ventura site visit, December 2008.

³⁵¹ Statements of staff during Stark site visit, January 2009.

³⁵² *Id.*

³⁵³ *Id.*

³⁵⁴ Statements of Timothy Mahoney during Preston site visit, February 2009.

³⁵⁵ Statements of mental health staff during SYCRCC site visit, December 2008.

³⁵⁶ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 57.

DJJ has not implemented BTPs in any facility, though an informal pilot is taking place on two of Preston's living units.³⁵⁷ BTP development is discussed in more detail at item 3.9a.

Prior to the development of the BTP project charter, a central office program workgroup drafted recommendations for the program.³⁵⁸ These recommendations include a draft program service day schedule.³⁵⁹ This schedule is in use at Preston's "interim BTPs."³⁶⁰ Central office staff indicated in March 2009 that BTPs will ultimately use the same program service day schedules as core living units.³⁶¹

DJJ plans to open BTPs at Stark in about August 2009, though modifications to the program will continue to be made after they are opened.³⁶²

Rating: Central office: BC, O.H. Close: NA, Chaderjian: NA, Ventura: NA, Stark: NA, Preston: NR, SYCRCC: NA

7.1: DJJ to issue request for letters of interest for contract services for programs for young women. 7.4: DJJ to request legislative authority and funding for contract services, and issue RFP. The deadline for both requirements is July 1, 2006.

7.1: As OSM has previously reported, DJJ issued requests for Letters of Interest in April 2006.³⁶³ This is a one-time compliance item.

Rating: Substantial compliance (completed)

7.4: DJJ issued a new Request for Proposal (RFP) for contract services in January 2009.³⁶⁴ Proposals are due by May 15, 2009, and DJJ will announce the selected bidder by June 15, 2009.³⁶⁵

DJJ sent an announcement regarding the RFP to 116 addresses and provided this list to OSM.³⁶⁶ Forty-two organizations have viewed the RFP online, including seven from outside California.³⁶⁷ Two others requested paper versions of the RFP, which DJJ provided.³⁶⁸ There will be no

³⁵⁷ Statements of central office staff during various meetings, November 4, 2009; statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009.

³⁵⁸ See draft Behavior Treatment Program Operations Guide, August 7, 2008.

³⁵⁹ See Attachment 20, excerpt from draft Behavior Treatment Program Operations Guide (Sample BTP Facility Schedule), August 7, 2008, pp. 9-11.

³⁶⁰ Statements of Henry Lum and Jim Telander during central office site visit, March 12, 2009

³⁶¹ *Id.*

³⁶² *Id.*

³⁶³ See Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 12.

³⁶⁴ Statements of Pam Erskine during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁶⁵ *Id.*; document entitled "Tentative Timeline for Female RFP," undated (provided March 12, 2009).

³⁶⁶ See e-mail of Pam Erskine to Michael Brady and Tammy McGuire, March 4, 2009.

³⁶⁷ See e-mail of Eric Zimmerman to Pam Erskine, March 12, 2009.

³⁶⁸ *Id.*

mandatory conference for bidders; instead, DJJ will hold an optional question-and-answer session, in which out-of-state bidders may participate by phone.³⁶⁹

DJJ's mental health team leader believes that the funding for the RFP (7.9 million dollars per year) is appropriate for the acute care needs of the women at Ventura.³⁷⁰ The RFP recommends that providers house the girls in groups larger than 15 to obtain some economy of scale.³⁷¹

Budget staff have ensured that ongoing legislative authority is in place for this RFP.³⁷²

Rating: Substantial compliance

8.1.2: *DJJ to fill or assign community/court liaison positions by December 1, 2006. These staff will perform functions as outlined in the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan.*

OSM rated DJJ as substantially compliant with this requirement in October 2007; DJJ had filled its four allotted community/court liaison positions.³⁷³ Central office staff indicated in March 2009 that it currently employs five liaisons and has one vacancy.³⁷⁴ The sixth liaison retired at the end of December 2008, and the decision about whether to fill the vacancy is on hold until DJJ's staffing analysis is released.³⁷⁵ DJJ provided OSM with a December 31, 2008 list of its current community/court liaisons.

Rating: Substantial compliance

8.2.4: *By July 1, 2008, pending funding (which DJJ must request), DJJ will provide orientation at county detention facilities.*

DJJ began providing orientations at county detention facilities in May 2008.³⁷⁶ To date, staff have provided 19 orientations.³⁷⁷ During the first three months of 2009, DJJ conducted orientations in five counties (Santa Barbara, San Bernardino, Orange, San Diego, and

³⁶⁹ Statements of Pam Erskine during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁷⁰ *Id.* In the first nine months of 2008, nine women were referred from Ventura to a DMH hospital or the Stark CTC, sometimes multiple times. Trackable Mental Health Placement List Through 9-30-2008. There were a total of 25 referrals. *Ibid.* The RFP directs the contractor to "complete service agreements with off-site providers for mental health services requiring acute care including hospitalization." Request for Proposal, Secure Residential Placement and Treatment Services for Female Youthful Offenders, January 2009, p. 28.

³⁷¹ Statements of Pam Erskine during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁷² Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; letter of Van Kamberian to Barry Krisberg, April 24, 2009, p. 4.

³⁷³ Fifth Report of the Special Master (October 2007), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 13.

³⁷⁴ Statements of Eleanor Silva during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁷⁵ *Id.*

³⁷⁶ *Id.*

³⁷⁷ *Id.* In May 2008, DJJ provided former monitor Cathleen Beltz with a schedule of juvenile hall orientations for that month, and orientations were held in Los Angeles, Stanislaus, San Mateo, Alameda, and Fresno counties.

Sacramento).³⁷⁸ Community/court liaisons conduct the orientations and train probation staff to answer youth's questions about DJJ.³⁷⁹

The orientation covers a variety of topics, including intake, medical and mental health services, the youth incentive program, DDMS and grievance procedures, and work opportunities.³⁸⁰ The emphasis is on describing rules and procedures at DJJ. Descriptions of policies are up to date. Youth in county facilities also receive informational sheets regarding the intake process, the current gang intervention program, the Office of Victim and Survivor Rights and Services, mental health treatment programs, the substance abuse treatment program, and the sexual behavior treatment program (SBTP).³⁸¹

The safety and welfare plan requires that the content of orientation materials provided at county facilities "help alleviate youth[s'] fears and dispel the myths about DJJ." OSM defers to the safety and welfare expert as to existing materials' compliance with this provision.

Rating: Partial compliance

8.3.1: *Intake process to include documentation of family interviews and assessment. The written report at intake must document contacts and interviews with parents, close relatives, and community service providers during the intake process for each youth. The reports include measures to assess family background, strengths, and functioning. Deadline is July 1, 2007. This item is also monitored by the mental health experts. 8.3.2a:* *By November 1, 2006, DJJ is required to facilitate family phone contact within 24 hours of youth arrival. 8.3.2b:* *By December 1, 2006, DJJ is required to facilitate ongoing family phone contact. 8.3.3:* *By March 1, 2007, DJJ must arrange for family visiting days at least four times per year. These items are monitored solely by the mental health experts who have requested that the OSM gather information for them.*

OSM monitors compliance with these requirements as a part of its monitoring in the mental health remedial area.³⁸² Mental health monitoring is still underway, and the monitors will submit their findings in a later report.

8.4.2a: *Disciplinary fact-finding hearings to be held within fourteen days, except as provided for in policy (e.g., youth out to court). 8.4.2b:* *Disciplinary disposition hearings to be held within seven days, except as provided for in policy. The deadline for both items was initially March 31, 2007. At DJJ's request, the court has reset both deadlines to March 31, 2009.*

³⁷⁸ See Attachment 21, DJJ Intake and Court Services, Juvenile Hall Orientation Log, January to March 2009.

³⁷⁹ Statements of Eleanor Silva during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁸⁰ See Attachment 22, DJJ, New Commitment Orientation (Power Point slides), undated (provided March 12, 2009).

³⁸¹ See Attachment 23, orientation handouts, undated (provided March 12, 2009). The SBTP info sheet is being updated to reflect program changes. E-mail of Erin Peel to Dr. Barbara Schwartz and Aubra Fletcher, March 27, 2009.

³⁸² See Mental Health Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, item S&W 8.3.

8.4.2a: Pending the completion of the revised Disciplinary Decision-Making System policy, DJJ’s director of facilities instructed staff to abide by this remedial plan requirement effective December 10, 2008.³⁸³

Though the monitors visited O.H. Close prior to the issuance of that instruction, the facility’s DDMS fact-finder was already striving to conform to the remedial plan deadlines.³⁸⁴ Staff interviewed at facilities after December 10, 2008 were aware of the recent changes and were working to meet the new timeframes, utilizing WIN as a tracking tool.³⁸⁵

DJJ is developing an automated process by which central office staff and any outside monitors may monitor compliance with the seven- and fourteen-day time frames.³⁸⁶ There was no such process during the monitoring periods covered by this report.³⁸⁷ Facility staff are manually tracking fact-finding and disposition deadlines.³⁸⁸

Rating: O.H. Close: PC, Chaderjian: NC, Ventura: SC, Stark: SC, Preston: PC, SYCRCC: PC

8.4.2b: See discussion regarding 8.4.2a, above.

Rating: O.H. Close: SC, Chaderjian: NC, Ventura: SC, Stark: SC, Preston: PC, SYCRCC: PC

8.4.6b: *Eligibility to restore time added is to be reviewed at youth case conferences. The deadline was initially March 31, 2007. At DJJ’s request, the court has reset the deadline to March 31, 2009.*

This requirement is based on the following description in the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan:

Under state law, if a youth’s Projected Board Date is extended as a result of misconduct, he or she may earn back half of the time received for the last offense by remaining free of serious misconduct for a specified period of time. Some offenses are excluded from this “earn back” provision.³⁸⁹

During site visits, the monitors noted inconsistent practices. For example, O.H. Close, Ventura, and Stark staff provided documentation reflecting that case conference staff review earn-back eligibility. At Preston, the parole agent III and a parole agent I stated that earn-back eligibility is not reviewed at case conferences and is reviewed by treatment team supervisors at a youth’s request. Another parole agent I at Preston stated that he does review eligibility at case conferences.

³⁸³ See Attachment 8, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, November 25, 2008.

³⁸⁴ Statements of DDMS Fact Finder during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

³⁸⁵ Statements of staff during Ventura, Stark, Preston, and SYCRCC site visits, December 2008, January 2009, February 2009, and March 2009, respectively.

³⁸⁶ E-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, April 1, 2009.

³⁸⁷ Statements of central office and facility staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

³⁸⁸ Statements of staff during facility site visits, 2008 to 2009.

³⁸⁹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 62.

Prior to this audit round, changes to WIN had been made in order to facilitate eligibility reviews. The relevant WIN screen was changed to indicate eligibility for restoration of disciplinary time, but staff at some facilities noticed that this WIN feature was not reliably calculating how much time youth could have restored.

Central office staff stated in March 2009 that a new WIN tab would soon replace this feature, to remind staff to review eligibility at each case conference. Central office has not yet developed a comprehensive way to automate eligibility tracking.

DJJ needs to provide a clear reminder to facility staff serving on case conference committees that earn-back eligibility must be reviewed. The January 14, 2009 Disciplinary Decision Making System (DDMS) policy requires staff to review eligibility for restoration of DDMS time at each case conference, if not sooner.³⁹⁰ This policy had not been implemented as of the end of the monitors' audit round.³⁹¹ The January 26, 2009 program credits policy may be read to require staff to review eligibility to restore earn-back time at each case conference, though this requirement is not explicit.³⁹² This policy was also scheduled for implementation on March 31, 2009, also after the monitors completed their round of site visits.³⁹³

Prior to March 31, 2009, facilities' practices varied. OSM defers assigning a rating to this item until its next audit round, during which it will monitor implementation of the new policy.

Rating: Deferred (all facilities)

8.6.3a: *DJJ's earn-back policy is to be revised to allow restoration of added time after six months. 8.6.3b:* *DJJ policy is to be revised to require that restored months are rounded up rather than down. The deadline for both requirements is March 31, 2007.*

8.6.3a: The DDMS policy has been revised so that 50 percent of disciplinary time adds may be earned back following six months – rather than one year – of good behavior. However, this policy change is not retroactive. A youth who engaged in misconduct on February 28, 2009 cannot restore half of his time add until one year has passed, but a youth who committed the same misconduct the following day need only wait six months.³⁹⁴ Youth may easily infer from this technicality that the system is arbitrary and therefore illegitimate; youth perceptions of arbitrariness and illegitimacy may in turn undermine the effectiveness of both positive and negative sanctions.

³⁹⁰ See Disciplinary Decision-Making System policy (PoP #392, April 27, 2009), p. 21.

³⁹¹ See memorandum of Sandra Youngen and Doug McKeever to superintendents, et al., March 27, 2009.

³⁹² DJJ youth have three ways to advance their parole consideration dates: by earning program credits, by complying with (new) DDMS behavior contracts, and via time-add earn-backs based on lack of disciplinary sanctions over a specified period of time (to be reduced to six months, per requirement 8.6.3a, discussed below). The new program credit policy focuses on the first two options, which are distinct from the earn-backs referenced in this remedial requirement. See generally Program Credits Policy (PoP #374, April 6, 2009).

³⁹³ See *id.*; memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, et al., March 27, 2009 (PoP #374, April 6, 2009).

³⁹⁴ See Disciplinary Decision-Making System policy (PoP #392, April 27, 2009), p. 21.

Facility staff were trained on the new policy in February 2009.³⁹⁵ DJJ intended to implement the new policy on March 31, 2009 and reports that it was implemented in early April 2009, after this audit round was complete.³⁹⁶

OSM assigns a beginning compliance rating in part because of the lack of retroactivity in the policy and in part because the policy had not been implemented as of the end of this audit round. The monitors will audit implementation during the next audit round.

Rating: Beginning compliance

8.6.3b: The revised DDMS policy requires that restored months be rounded up.³⁹⁷ As noted above, staff have been trained, and implementation was scheduled for March 31, 2009.

Facility practices prior to March 31, 2009 varied. Ratings are deferred until the next audit round, when OSM will monitor implementation of the new policy.

Rating: Deferred

8.5.1: *All facilities will make grievance forms available to youth without assistance in all units.*
8.5.2: *All facilities will install a lock box for grievances in all living units.* **8.5.3:** *In each facility, the grievance clerk will ensure an adequate supply of forms and will educate and assist grievants in the process. The deadline for the above measures was initially March 31, 2007. At DJJ's request, the court has reset the deadline for these requirements to November 1, 2008.*

OSM reported in January 2008 that DJJ had issued Temporary Departmental Orders (TDOs) regarding youth grievances and staff misconduct complaints, “effective” October 1, 2007.³⁹⁸ The TDOs were not implemented until August 4, 2008,³⁹⁹ and they expire on October 1, 2009.⁴⁰⁰

In June 2008, 1,370 staff were trained in the new grievance and staff misconduct complaint procedures, including facility youth grievance coordinators.⁴⁰¹ Youth notification and grievance clerk training began in July⁴⁰² and has been completed.⁴⁰³

In late 2008 and early 2009, the *Farrell* compliance team audited facilities’ compliance with the requirements of these TDOs.⁴⁰⁴ OSM is awaiting these reports.

³⁹⁵ Statements of Tammy McGuire during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

³⁹⁶ *E.g.*, DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 3. Confusion about the implementation date ensued, and some staff thought it had been changed to April 4, 2009. Statements of central office staff during *Farrell* task force meeting, April 2, 2009. The implementation of changes in WIN’s DDMS functions did not occur until April 6, 2009. Statements of Bob Eden during *Farrell* task force meeting, April 2, 2009.

³⁹⁷ Disciplinary Decision-Making System policy (PoP #392, April 27, 2009), p. 21.

³⁹⁸ *See* Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 15.

³⁹⁹ Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, (PoP #209, August 11, 2008).

⁴⁰⁰ TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

⁴⁰¹ DJJ Quarterly Report (July 2008), p. 98; grievance training sign-in sheets (PoP #167, June 30, 2008).

⁴⁰² DJJ Quarterly Report (July 2008), p. 98.

⁴⁰³ Statements of staff and youth during facility site visits, 2008-2009; *see also* Attachment 24, Youth Grievance System Handout for DJJ Youth, July 2008.

8.5.1: Pursuant to the TDOs, facility staff must ensure that grievance forms are available to all youth without assistance from staff or grievance clerks.⁴⁰⁵ This has been implemented at all facilities.⁴⁰⁶

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

8.5.2: The TDOs require that lock boxes be available on all living units.⁴⁰⁷ All living units observed by the monitors throughout the state are equipped with functioning lock boxes.⁴⁰⁸

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

8.5.3: The grievance clerk duty statement makes clear that clerks are no longer responsible to issue, record, or submit grievances, but clerks must ensure that sufficient forms are available and must educate and assist grievants.⁴⁰⁹ This has been implemented at all facilities.⁴¹⁰

Though the grievance clerk duty statement is uniform throughout the state, the differing nature of living units and individual clerks yields varying levels of clerk involvement in youth grievance- and complaint-filing. Two clerks at Chaderjian, for example, were extremely active in fielding youth questions regarding their rights, the content of policies, and the grievability of various issues.⁴¹¹ These youth minimize frivolous grievance filing while also helping others to shape their complaints in order to maximize desired outcomes.⁴¹²

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

8.5.4: *A notice of receipt of grievance or allegation of misconduct will be provided to all grievants. 8.5.5a:* *Each facility grievance coordinator will prepare monthly reports. The deadline for the above measures was initially March 31, 2007. At DJJ's request, the court has reset the deadline for these requirements to November 1, 2008.*

⁴⁰⁴ Statements of Farrell compliance staff during Chaderjian and SYCRCC site visits, October 2008 and March 2009, respectively; *see also* O.H. Close Youth Correctional Facility Youth Grievance/Staff Misconduct Complaint Compliance Assessment, (PoP #321, January 13, 2009).

⁴⁰⁵ *See* Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, (PoP #209, August 11, 2008); TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

⁴⁰⁶ Monitor observations and statements of interviewed youth during facility site visits, 2008 to 2009.

⁴⁰⁷ *See* Attachment 25, Youth Grievance Clerk Duty Statement, undated; Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, (PoP #209, August 11, 2008); TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

⁴⁰⁸ Monitor observations during facility site visits, 2008 to 2009.

⁴⁰⁹ *See* Memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents, (PoP #209, August 11, 2008); TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007.

⁴¹⁰ Monitor observations and statements of interviewed youth during facility site visits, 2008 to 2009.

⁴¹¹ Statements of interviewed staff and youth during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008.

⁴¹² *Id.*

8.5.4: The grievance and staff misconduct TDOs require facility grievance coordinators to notify youth of the receipt and acceptance of a grievance.⁴¹³ The staff misconduct complaint TDO specifies that this must be done within five calendar days.⁴¹⁴

Staff interviews regarding receipt notices yielded unclear and inconsistent responses. Grievance coordinators at O.H. Close, Chaderjian, and Ventura stated that WIN generates receipt letters that are then provided to youth.⁴¹⁵ The grievance coordinator at Stark stated that WIN does not generate any such receipt letter.⁴¹⁶ Grievance coordinators at Preston and SYCRCC indicated that the receipt notice is simply a copy of the youth's original grievance or complaint with a tracking number at the top.⁴¹⁷

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities except Stark, where the item was not rated)

8.5.5a: Prior to the implementation of the new procedures, some facilities were preparing monthly grievance reports and forwarding them to central office.⁴¹⁸ As of the monitors' site visits between October 2008 and March 2009, all facility grievance coordinators were preparing monthly reports.⁴¹⁹

The safety and welfare expert has recently approved the design of a new monthly report form to be completed by facility grievance coordinators.⁴²⁰ Statewide use of this form was to begin on April 1, 2009.⁴²¹

Rating: Substantial compliance (all facilities)

8.6.4a: *By March 31, 2007, DJJ is to simplify the description of the Ward Incentive Program (WIP) and create and distribute posters, flyers, and handouts to promote understanding and participation in the Program.*

DJJ has developed a "Youth Incentive Pyramid" flyer, and the most recent revision was completed on March 3, 2009.⁴²² Central office has reportedly sent two laminated posters of the "pyramid" to each facility and plans to produce more.⁴²³ The pyramid is to be posted in all living units and the visiting hall.⁴²⁴

⁴¹³ TDO # 07-92 (Youth Grievance), October 1, 2007, p. 12; TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007, p. 9.

⁴¹⁴ TDO # 07-93 (Staff Misconduct Complaint), October 1, 2007, p. 9.

⁴¹⁵ Statements of facility grievance coordinators during O.H. Close, Chaderjian, and Ventura site visits, October 2008, October 2008, and December 2008, respectively.

⁴¹⁶ Statements of facility grievance coordinator during Stark site visit, January 2009.

⁴¹⁷ Statements of facility grievance coordinators during Preston and SYCRCC site visits, February 2009 and March 2009, respectively.

⁴¹⁸ Barry Krisberg, informal reports on O.H. Close, SYCRCC, Ventura, Preston, and Chaderjian site visits, 2008.

⁴¹⁹ Statements of staff during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009.

⁴²⁰ Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit (grid), 2009.

⁴²¹ Statements of Tammy McGuire during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴²² *Id.*; see also Attachment 13, Youth Incentive Program "Pyramid," March 3, 2009.

⁴²³ Statements of Alicia Ginn during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁴²⁴ *Ibid.*

Central office staff are developing a pamphlet regarding the youth incentive program, which will be available in facility visiting halls.⁴²⁵

As of the monitors' 2008-2009 site visits, youth incentive program information posted on living units has been inconsistent. The version of the pyramid that was current as of each site visit was not consistently posted on dayroom walls, and some dayrooms displayed no incentive information at all. Youth and staff interviews revealed inconsistencies and, on the part of youth, confusion regarding the relevant time frames in which youth can change incentive levels.

Rating: Partial compliance

8.6.4b: *DJJ to revise its policy to allow youth full program credit if youth not responsible for non-participation in assigned/required programs. The deadline was initially March 31, 2007. At DJJ's request, the court has reset the deadline to March 31, 2009.*

DJJ's revised program credits policy states that "[w]hen failure to complete a treatment or training program is no fault of the youth, PBD extensions shall not be recommended and full program credits shall be awarded."⁴²⁶ The policy was distributed to facilities in late March 2009.⁴²⁷

This item will be considered in substantial compliance when there is evidence that facilities are following the revised policy. Central office staff recently examined time adds for the period between July 2008 through September 2008.⁴²⁸ They concluded that no time adds were imposed based on inadequate access to programs and that "behavioral issues and/or a lack of progress in treatment was a primary reason for non-disciplinary time adds."⁴²⁹ The evidence and analysis to support these conclusions was not retained, and the monitors are unable to credit the conclusions.

OSM reported in January 2008 that youth were not consistently receiving full program credit when evaluated for parole, despite the recommendations of DJJ treatment teams and the Youth Authority Administrative Committee.⁴³⁰ Since that time, authority to impose non-disciplinary time adds was transferred from the parole board to the Juvenile Justice Administrative Committee (JJAC, formerly YAAC).⁴³¹

Rating: Deferred

8.6.4c: *By March 31, 2007, DJJ must develop standards for awarding program credits for youth participation in restorative justice projects.*

⁴²⁵ *Ibid.*

⁴²⁶ Program Credits Policy (PoP #374, April 6, 2009), p. 3.

⁴²⁷ See item 2.1.4a, above.

⁴²⁸ Time Add Tracking System (PoP #303, December 5, 2008), p. 2.

⁴²⁹ *Ibid.*

⁴³⁰ See Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 16.

⁴³¹ Statements of Alicia Ginn during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

The remedial plan requires DJJ to develop standards for restorative justice program credits – i.e., credits that move a youth’s parole board date closer – to be awarded above and beyond the available incentive program credits.⁴³² Non-discretionary standards for restorative justice program credits must be developed, based on types of restorative justice activities and/or the activities’ duration.⁴³³ DJJ’s recently completed program credit policy does not comply with this requirement.⁴³⁴

DJJ has developed standards for restorative justice *points*. Incentive points are used to “purchase” certain privileges, such as additional family phone calls.⁴³⁵ Effective June 1, 2007, facilities were instructed to award points to youth who had participated in designated restorative justice activities.⁴³⁶ (For unexplained reasons, youth could not receive points for achievements that occurred prior to June 1, 2007.) The directive designated the following as restorative justice point opportunities:

1. Earning a high school diploma: 10 points;
2. Earning a GED: 5 points;
3. Attaining a GPA of 3.0 or higher in a semester with at least three classes: 4 points;
4. Earning a certificate in certain behavioral management programs: 4 months;
5. “Heroic or major institutional safety contribution[s]:” 2 points;
6. Active membership in the student council or youth advisory committee for a semester: 2 points;
7. Serving as a peer counselor or mentor over a 60-day period: 2 points;
8. Completing an institutional community service project: 2 points.⁴³⁷

Site visits during late 2008 revealed poor implementation. OSM staff visited O.H. Close in October 2008 and noted some confusion. Staff could not explain why only some of the restorative justice points listed above were awardable in WIN and some were not.⁴³⁸ Chaderjian

⁴³² Program credits translate into decreased length of stay at DJJ. Per DJJ policy, A-Level youth may receive up to 15 program credits per month, which means a 15-day advancement of the youth’s parole consideration date. Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 73. B-Level youth may receive up to 9 program credits per month, and C-Level youth may receive six credits per month. *Id.*; DJJ Program Credits Policy, January 26, 2009. The plan requires DJJ to award program credits in addition to the 9- or 15-credit maximum each month for participation in restorative justice activities. *See* Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 73-74.

⁴³³ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 73-74 (“For example, working x hours on a restorative justice project might be worth one program credit, participating in blood drive might be worth several credits, etc.”).

⁴³⁴ *See* Program Credits Policy (PoP #374, April 6, 2009), pp. 4-5; DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 5 (“No program credits are earned above and beyond for the restorative justice program.”)

⁴³⁵ The plan is ambiguous as to whether restorative justice *points* should also be awarded, as it refers to both program credits and incentive points in an action plan section entitled “DJJ will increase offsets to time adds through increased use of positive reinforcement for good behavior.” *See* Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 73.

⁴³⁶ *See* Attachment 26, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents and ward incentive coordinators, May 23, 2007.

⁴³⁷ *Id.* OSM notes that this memo represents the removal of three items from DJJ’s prior list of restorative justice point opportunities. *See* memorandum of Ed Wilder to superintendents and ward incentive coordinators, November 2, 2006.

⁴³⁸ Statements of staff during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008. OSM staff later noted that the May 2007 memorandum itself explains that only the first three listed options are in WIN, and the remaining five options can only be awarded by submitting a request form to the superintendent. *See* Attachment 26, memorandum of Sandra Youngen to superintendents and ward incentive coordinators, May 23, 2007. The memo does not make clear how

administrators, also interviewed in October 2008, were unsure whether point standards had been developed for restorative justice projects.⁴³⁹

Central office issued a clarifying e-mail to all superintendents and youth incentive coordinators on October 29, 2008. The e-mail explained that the first five listed point opportunities are not restorative justice point options.⁴⁴⁰ Instead, these points are for “Individual Achievements,” and the last *three* options are for restorative justice activities.⁴⁴¹

Subsequent site visits showed varying levels of staff understanding and youth awareness of restorative justice points. During the monitors’ December 2008 visit to Ventura, the youth incentive coordinator clearly articulated the point system and referred to the October 2008 e-mail.⁴⁴² By contrast, a parole agent I interviewed at Preston in February 2009 stated that when points are awarded at case conferences, all “positive activities” are considered, though he was unaware of any points for “restorative justice” activities or accomplishments.⁴⁴³

Records reviewed at Preston in February 2009 also showed that the directives were not being implemented fully. A monitor reviewed six youths’ records of incentive point awards and deductions for 2008, after the first directive went into effect. A total of 28 instances of restorative justice or individual achievement activities were noted. In 20 instances, points were awarded consistent with DJJ’s point award system. In the remaining eight instances, or 29% of those reviewed, no points were awarded.⁴⁴⁴

Though some youth are receiving these points, many remain unaware of restorative justice point opportunities.⁴⁴⁵ Even at SYCRCC, where restorative justice opportunities abound and staff were well-informed of the point system, some youth were unaware of the relationship between these activities and the incentive point program.⁴⁴⁶ Ten youth, from four living units, were interviewed about restorative justice point opportunities in March 2009; three of the interviewees indicated some awareness of the policy.⁴⁴⁷ The remaining seven were unaware of restorative justice points, even when the concept was explained in alternative ways to them.⁴⁴⁸

these “manually” awarded points are entered into WIN or how they can be spent by youth. *Id.* In response to OSM’s informal site visit reports, central office staff are reportedly meeting with IT support regarding the apparent inconsistency between the restorative justice points in the recent memo and awarded points listed in WIN. Statements of central office staff during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴³⁹ Statements of staff during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008.

⁴⁴⁰ E-mail of Rosemary Crisostomo to superintendents, incentive coordinators, and others, October 29, 2008.

⁴⁴¹ *Id.*

⁴⁴² Statements of staff during Ventura site visit, December 2008.

⁴⁴³ Statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009.

⁴⁴⁴ Two additional records were received, but excluded from the review above because they contained ambiguous data. Both recorded the same restorative justice activity multiple times on a single day, each time noting that the youth received no restorative justice points. It was unclear whether the youth had actually completed the activity multiple times or if the repeats were caused by a computer glitch.

⁴⁴⁵ Statements of various interviewed youth during facility site visits, October 2008 to March 2009. In response to a draft of this report, DJJ stated that it “intends to continue defining the standards, thereby expanding awareness.” DJJ comments on the draft of this report, June 9, 2009, p. 5.

⁴⁴⁶ Statements of staff and interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴⁴⁷ One youth knew he could earn points for educational achievements, but said that otherwise points depend on “how you run your program.” Another youth on the same unit had logged about 70 hours of activities such as Kids at Risk and facility clean-ups. The third youth, from a different unit, was aware of these opportunities and stated

Central office staff recently examined WIN data depicting restorative justice point awards.⁴⁴⁹ Staff found that many youth receive points for obtaining certificates and participating in community service, but few points are awarded for other areas. DJJ attributes the poor implementation to communication problems among facility staff; for instance, school personnel may be unaware that youth should receive points for student council participation, and therefore do not inform relevant staff. The problem also seems to be a lack of communication to youth, who participate in the case conferences during which points are awarded. It makes little sense to incorporate restorative justice activities in an *incentive* system without raising youth awareness about the positive sanctions that would result from their participation. Staff cannot incentivize youth without informing youth.

Almost two years after authorizing restorative justice points, central office intends to produce a handout explaining the concept to youth. Central office also now plans to solicit information from facility staff to learn what types of restorative justice activities are already occurring.

Rating: Non-compliance⁴⁵⁰

8.7.1a: DJJ is to ensure that Education Services operates the facilities' law libraries by August 20, 2007. **8.7.1c:** Education Services is to control the law libraries budget and manage purchases by June 30, 2010 (deadline reset from August 30, 2007). **8.7.3:** Needed law library materials must be purchased annually by August 30, 2007. **8.7.1b:** Education Services is to track law library needs and conduct annual audits indicating that materials are up-to-date or ordered by June 30, 2010 (deadline reset from August 30, 2007). **8.7.5:** DJJ is to replace print libraries with electronic or internet materials by June 30, 2010 (deadline reset from August 30, 2007).

8.7.1a: The remedial plan described the law library problem thus: "Law libraries are managed by two branches of DJJ: Education handles operations, and Institutions and Camps administers the budget. This creates a lack of coordination."⁴⁵¹

This has not changed. In fact, it does not appear that law libraries have been managed at all, as described in the discussion of the next few compliance items, especially item 8.7.1b.

Rating: Non-compliance

that participation in these activities was required to attain A-Level status. He mentioned a "charity dinner" that took place the month before, in which youth donated \$10 for restaurant food to be provided to a charity of their choice. He also referred to the Kids At Risk program.

⁴⁴⁸ Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴⁴⁹ Information in this and the following paragraph is based on statements of Alicia Ginn during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁴⁵⁰ OSM previously designated a "PC" rating for this item; that rating was based upon a reading of the plan requirement as limited to the development of restorative justice points. See Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz Report), pp. 16-17. As discussed above, the plan requires DJJ to develop restorative justice program credits in addition to regular incentive credits, which DJJ has not done. The plan's language is ambiguous with regard to the requirement of incentive *points*. OSM therefore amends its prior rating to "non-compliance."

⁴⁵¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 66.

8.7.1c: Education Services does not have control of the law library budget.⁴⁵² On June 11, 2008, DJJ sent a request to the CDCR Budget Management Branch for a permanent budget allotment transfer effective FY 2008/09.⁴⁵³ DJJ expected the budget transfer to occur by August 2008.⁴⁵⁴ The transfer did not take place,⁴⁵⁵ and in November 2008, DJJ indicated that it did not expect to attain substantial compliance this fiscal year.⁴⁵⁶

According to the Education Services business manager, the Department of Finance requires a budget revision in order to make a permanent budget allotment transfer.⁴⁵⁷ Reportedly the Department of Finance will not attempt a budget revision for such a small-dollar item. To obtain the transfer, DJJ would have to prepare a “policy budget change proposal,” which involves examining every problem in the budget. In the meantime, Education Services has received a one-year authorization from CDCR’s budget office to spend the funds for law libraries. Without a permanent budget reallocation, Education Services must request this authorization every year. Although its current authorization allows Education Services staff to decide what law library materials to purchase this fiscal year, Education Services still lacks permanent control of the law library budget.

It is unclear why DJJ was able to transfer funds to the education budget for the creation of vocational specialist positions (see item 2.4.3, above) but cannot do the same for law library funding.

Rating: Partial compliance (Note that the revised deadline has not yet passed.)

8.7.3: The most recent law library purchases were made in May 2007.⁴⁵⁸ DJJ contracted for a variety of codes, reporters, secondary legal sources, and accompanying updates.⁴⁵⁹ At some facilities, the print resources acquired in 2007 languished in boxes for months before being shelved.⁴⁶⁰ The update subscriptions then expired in December 2007,⁴⁶¹ though at least one

⁴⁵² Statements of staff during central office site visit, May 2008; Attachment 27, memorandum of Jim Cripe to Doug Ugarkovich, November 13, 2008 (“No funds (budget) have been transferred from Facilities to Education Services to date (note: education funds cannot be used to purchase Law Library materials) . . .”); statements of staff during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁴⁵³ See Attachment 28, memorandum of Lisa Goodwill to Jan Krueger, June 11, 2008.

⁴⁵⁴ Document entitled “Solution Status,” November 2008 (PoP #265, November 19, 2008), p. 3 (“A request to transfer funds from the Facility Index budget into the Education Services budget has been submitted to CDCR. The budget transfer is planned to be accomplished by August 2008.”).

⁴⁵⁵ Statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁴⁵⁶ Def. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 8.

⁴⁵⁷ Information in this paragraph is based on statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁴⁵⁸ See Attachment 29, State of California Purchase Order #61613, May 23, 2007; Attachment 30, State of California Purchase Order #61614, May 23, 2007 (DJJ Proof of Practice #154, June 18, 2008).

⁴⁵⁹ See Attachment 29, State of California Purchase Order #61613, May 23, 2007; Attachment 30, State of California Purchase Order #61614, May 23, 2007 (DJJ Proof of Practice #154, June 18, 2008).

⁴⁶⁰ In February 2008, Chaderjian’s acting librarian reported that books received in late 2007 had not yet been unpacked. Former monitor Cathleen Beltz observed roughly 30 boxes from Thompson-West, including books from the initial May 2007 order (referenced above) and subscription updates. The acting librarian stated that there was insufficient space to shelve all the legal publications, but he believed there to be a plan to make space for them in the future. Ms. Beltz observed the same problem in Preston in February 2008. Due to insufficient shelf space,

vendor continued to send updated materials to the facility law libraries by mistake.⁴⁶² Library staff were later instructed to de-shelve the materials and return them to the vendor(s).⁴⁶³

Across the state, the monitors noted a lack of current know-your-rights-type guides directed at incarcerated juveniles in California. DJJ does not centrally purchase “street law” resources, and facility library staff make these purchases on their own when funds are available.⁴⁶⁴ The safety and welfare expert has recommended that DJJ obtain current, appropriate street law resources.⁴⁶⁵ Currently, few such resources are on the library shelves, and many of them are out of date.⁴⁶⁶ For example, a Nolo Press immigration law guide on the shelf at Preston was published in 1994.⁴⁶⁷ SYCRCC also had 1996 edition of a book entitled “How to Get a Green Card.”⁴⁶⁸ Reliance on either of these manuals could be significantly detrimental to an immigrant’s status in the U.S., due to sweeping immigration law changes that followed their publication.

In November 2008, DJJ stated that it did not expect to achieve substantial compliance with this requirement during fiscal year 2008-2009.⁴⁶⁹ However, the monitors have been told that the transition to electronic law libraries is well ahead of schedule, and this process entails the procurement of updated law library resources.⁴⁷⁰

Rating: Beginning compliance

8.7.1b: The remedial plan requires Education Services to “conduct annual audits of access and materials compliance.”⁴⁷¹ Education Services has not audited facility law libraries to date and has provided no documentation that law library needs are being tracked.⁴⁷² DJJ staff report that annual audits will begin following the transition to electronic law libraries.⁴⁷³

shipments remained in boxes stacked in a back room. The principal stated that there was a plan to build additional shelves but was unsure when the project would be completed.

⁴⁶¹ Def. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit J, p. 1. However, the vendor contracts suggest that DJJ should have continued to receive subscription updates through March 2008. See Attachment 29, State of California Purchase Order #61613, May 23, 2007; Attachment 30, State of California Purchase Order #61614, May 23, 2007 (PoP#154, June 18, 2008).

⁴⁶² Statements of law library staff during Stark and Preston site visits, January and February 2009, respectively; statements of Jim Cripe to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁴⁶³ Statements of law library staff during Stark and Preston site visits, January and February 2009, respectively; statements of Jim Cripe to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁴⁶⁴ Statements of staff during Chaderjian, Ventura, and Stark site visits, October 2008, December 2008, and January 2009, respectively.

⁴⁶⁵ Statements of Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁴⁶⁶ The basis for this statement is discussed with regard to item 8.7.1b, below.

⁴⁶⁷ The book was removed from the shelf once the significance of its age was pointed out to the acting librarian.

⁴⁶⁸ SYCRCC’s librarian did not remove the volume from the shelves during the monitor’s visit.

⁴⁶⁹ Def. Response to the Court’s October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 8.

⁴⁷⁰ Statements of Tammy McGuire and facility librarian during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴⁷¹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 75.

⁴⁷² Statements of staff during central office site visits, May 2008 and March 12, 2009.

⁴⁷³ Statements of staff during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. The central office staff member in charge of libraries is working with the head of Farrell compliance to develop an audit strategy. Statements of Jim Cripe during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

The monitors' own information-gathering suggests that central office should immediately take steps to meet the mandate that facilities make legal resources available to youth. DJJ should not wait until the electronic law libraries are in place to address the systems issues that have yielded the current state of DJJ's law libraries and youth access to them. Central office should assess not only procurement needs in each facility's library, such as street law resources, but also barriers to youth access. These barriers include delayed and incorrect shelving of print materials, staff members' lack of training and qualifications, restricted library visitation, a tedious law library request process, and youth unawareness of law libraries and how to access them.

DJJ provided library staff with law library training in March 2009. The special master's office has not yet had a chance to assess the impact of that training. Before March 2009, most if not all staff responsible for the law libraries were insufficiently trained or experienced to assist youth with law library materials.⁴⁷⁴ As of the monitors' site visits, only two of DJJ's facility librarians are formally trained and credentialed librarians.⁴⁷⁵

Also, many DJJ youth have no direct access whatsoever to the law libraries.⁴⁷⁶ Youth in high-risk units and in restricted living settings are often not allowed to visit the libraries at all. For example, two of four interviewed youth at Stark had attempted to use the law library but were not permitted to do so, one because he was "high-risk."⁴⁷⁷ A youth on Chaderjian's SMP unit, though he was the unit's "resident ward" and not on SMP status, was not allowed to visit the law library as of October 2008.⁴⁷⁸ As of January 2009, many youth at Stark could not visit the school area at all, including youth on residential mental health units who were not classified as high-

⁴⁷⁴ For instance, as of Cathleen Beltz's January 2008 visit to Chaderjian, the facility had no permanent librarian, and its temporary librarian, hired in February 2008, had not received law library training. Statements of acting librarian during Chaderjian site visit, January 2008. In fact, the acting librarian was not "eligible for" the training because he was a temporary employee. *Id.* Nothing had changed as of October 2008. Statements of acting librarian during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008. As of February 2008, Preston's library was staffed by a substitute teacher temporarily assigned to the librarian position, and she had not completed law library training. Statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2008. A year later, nothing had changed. Statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009. The certified teacher-librarian at O.H. Close has attended law librarian training, but this training did not thoroughly cover the operation of law libraries. Statements of staff during O.H. Close site visit, June 2008. The Safety and Welfare expert also reported training deficiencies in the librarians at SYCRCC and Ventura. Barry Krisberg, informal reports on SYCRCC and Ventura site visits, 2008.

⁴⁷⁵ Statements of staff during various site visits, 2008 to 2009. Central office reported that DJJ is experiencing difficulty in obtaining trained law librarians. Statements of staff during central office site visit, 2008. OSM notes, however, that some of this difficulty may be preventable. For instance, Preston's librarian position remained vacant for over six months, at least in part due to the unnecessary classification of the position as a "teacher librarian," which narrowed the potential pool of candidates. Statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009; *see also* Tom O'Rourke and Robert Gordon, Preston informal report, February 2009, p. 3 ("Based on the remedial plan . . . , each high school shall have a minimum complement of credentialed staff, including a senior librarian or a teacher librarian at each site. There is a need to fill this position The site principal, with the approval of the DJJ education director, should be given the responsibility and ability to reclassify the positions to provide enough courses in each academic area based on the unique needs at the site."), 4 (noting the position's six-month vacancy). This position was filled as of May 20, 2009, though OSM does not yet have information about Preston's newly hired librarian's credentials. Statements of Preston school principal during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, May 21, 2009.

⁴⁷⁶ The lack of youth access was particularly extreme during former monitor Cathleen Beltz's site visits in early 2008. Her notes reflect that law libraries at Preston and Ventura were not operational at the time of her visits.

⁴⁷⁷ Statements of interviewed youth to former OSM intern Amelia Post during Stark site visit, May 2008.

⁴⁷⁸ Statements of interviewed youth, Chaderjian site visit, October 2008.

risk.⁴⁷⁹ Though efforts have been made to increase youth access to the school area, as of April 2009, many youth were still not allowed in the school area, and many others were afraid of the school area because facility leadership had not adequately addressed safety and security concerns there.⁴⁸⁰ Youth in SYCRCC's high-risk unit are also not permitted to visit the facility's library.⁴⁸¹

Youth who are allowed to visit the libraries still face barriers to access. First, at least some youth are unaware that the law libraries exist.⁴⁸² Second, two facilities' libraries do not shelve all print legal resources in a publicly accessible place.⁴⁸³ Third, library staff lack the training needed to assist youth in their research, as described above. Fourth, DJJ's recently developed system for providing youth with library access is unnecessarily complicated. The following steps are required: 1) the youth must obtain a Law Library Request Form from living unit staff; 2) s/he must complete the form and specify what information is needed from the law library; 3) the form must be sent to library staff via the institutional mail system; 4) library staff then schedule an appointment in WIN and mail the request form back to the youth; 5) on the day of the library appointment, the youth must request and receive a library pass from living unit staff; 6) the youth must then present the pass to his or her regular classroom instructor; and 7) that instructor ensures that "arrangements are made" for the youth to access the library.⁴⁸⁴ It is unclear why so many steps are necessary and why youth must miss class to visit the law library. Furthermore, the central office memo setting forth this process does not direct staff to make adjustments for youth with disabilities and/or mental health issues.⁴⁸⁵

Central office first sent the Law Library Request Form to superintendents and principals on July 22, 2008, with a memo directing facility staff to discuss the availability of the form with all youth by August 8, 2008.⁴⁸⁶ As mentioned above, some youth are still unaware that the law libraries exist. Other youth do not know how to access it.⁴⁸⁷

⁴⁷⁹ Robert Gordon and Tom O'Rourke, Stark informal report, January 2009; OSM monitor observations during Stark site visit (education), January 2009; statements of interviewed youth on one unit during Stark site visit, January 2009.

⁴⁸⁰ Barry Krisberg, informal report on Stark site visit, 2009, p. 1.

⁴⁸¹ Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁴⁸² Five of seven youth interviewed at O.H. Close in 2008 were unaware of the existence of a law library at the facility. Statements of interviewed youth to former OSM intern Terry Schuster during O.H. Close site visit, June 2008; statements of interviewed youth during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

⁴⁸³ Many of Chaderjian's (out of date) legal materials are shelved two-deep in a back room to which youth have no direct access. OSM monitor observations during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008. At Preston, numerous law library books and subscription updates had not yet been shelved as of February 2009. OSM monitor observations and statements of staff during Preston site visit, February 2009.

⁴⁸⁴ See Attachment 31, memorandum of Jim Cripe to principals, October 8, 2008. The process is slightly different for youth who are prohibited from physically visiting the library; they must submit the request form in the same way, and the library staff is to send the youth copies of any gathered research. Statements of staff and youth during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008.

⁴⁸⁵ See Attachment 31, memorandum of Jim Cripe to principals, October 8, 2008.

⁴⁸⁶ See memorandum of Sandra Youngen and Doug McKeever to superintendents and principals, July 22, 2008.

⁴⁸⁷ For instance, a youth at Chaderjian stated that he had never accessed the law library but that he "think[s] you can." Statements of interviewed youth during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008. An interviewee on SYCRCC's high-risk unit stated that he was unaware of any process by which to access the library through unit staff. Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

Some youth who were restricted from the library reported problems with the law library request system. A young man at Stark stated that he frequently received no response from his inquiries to the library.⁴⁸⁸ A youth at Chaderjian stated in October 2008 that he was enrolled in a college-level distance learning class in business law, and its curriculum required him to refer to a legal dictionary. The librarian reportedly would not provide him with a necessary legal dictionary, presumably because the book is considered a reference work that does not circulate. The youth could not visit the library personally because of his restricted program status. He provided the librarian with the URL for an online legal glossary and asked that it be printed out for him. The librarian reportedly replied that this was not his job. The youth stated that he consequently had to drop the course.

In addition, it appears that in practice youth cannot directly access legal materials, even when physically visiting the libraries. It is generally library staff who research youths' questions and provide them with print-outs of the results.⁴⁸⁹

Youth access problems could be improved by compliance with DJJ's own Education Services Branch Manual, which requires that students and staff be involved in planning library collections, services, and programs.⁴⁹⁰ The OSM is unaware of any student involvement in library planning, though Stark's library staff have reported periodic training of youth to assist their peers with the law library.⁴⁹¹

Rating: Non-compliance (Note that the revised deadline has not yet passed.)

8.7.5: In May 2008, central office staff informed former monitor Cathleen Beltz that the transition from print libraries to electronic or internet materials had not begun and that DJJ would most likely use CDROM materials rather than internet subscriptions.⁴⁹² Staff stated that the earliest possible order date was in the fall of 2008.⁴⁹³

In early November 2008, DJJ provided OSM with a project schedule for its conversion to electronic law libraries.⁴⁹⁴ The schedule allots 654 days to the conversion process, beginning July 1, 2008 and ending December 31, 2010, the date of DJJ's proposed revised deadline.⁴⁹⁵ Perhaps most notable is the allocation of 270 days to develop the contract for electronic law libraries.⁴⁹⁶ To learn why DJJ expected the procurement of Lexis-Nexis or WestLaw⁴⁹⁷ contracts and software (or internet subscriptions) to take nine months, OSM sent DJJ counsel an email

⁴⁸⁸ Statements of interviewed youth to former OSM intern Amelia Post during Stark site visit, May 2008.

⁴⁸⁹ Statements of staff during Chaderjian, Stark, and Preston site visits, October 2008, January 2009, and February 2009, respectively.

⁴⁹⁰ Excerpts from the Education Services Branch Manual, (PoP #279, November 5, 2008).

⁴⁹¹ Statements of staff during Stark site visit, May 2008. In January 2009, OSM staff visited the library and interacted with a very impressive youth who had until recently been a library assistant.

⁴⁹² Statements of staff during central office site visit, May 2008.

⁴⁹³ *Id.*

⁴⁹⁴ This schedule was submitted to the Court on November 21, 2008. *See* Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit J, p. 3.

⁴⁹⁵ Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit J, p. 3.

⁴⁹⁶ *Id.*, p. 4.

⁴⁹⁷ These two vendors are the only providers of comprehensive, electronic legal research resources in the U.S.

containing this and other inquiries on November 17, 2008.⁴⁹⁸ Despite OSM's repeated follow-up attempts, DJJ has never explained its need to devote so much time to the conversion process in general or the contracting process in particular.

In practice, the contract process has unfolded as follows. DJJ staff first met with Lexis and Westlaw in July 2008.⁴⁹⁹ DJJ then spent time approaching other entities that do not provide electronic law library services, to satisfy a state requirement that agencies obtain three bidders for certain state contracts.⁵⁰⁰ These efforts yielded no new bidders, because no other entities provide the needed service.⁵⁰¹ In January 2009, a central office manager said that he hoped DJJ would be permitted to award a contract without having three bidders.⁵⁰² In March 2009, DJJ informed OSM that it had submitted a purchase order for WestLaw law library materials on DVD.⁵⁰³

DJJ has cited three other barriers to the conversion to electronic law libraries: 1) the need to clarify what legal materials DJJ is required by law to include in its law libraries; 2) transfer of the law library budget to Education Services; and 3) potential information technology issues.⁵⁰⁴

As to the first obstacle, on November 3, 2008 DJJ asked its legal department to review what law library materials it must make available to youth.⁵⁰⁵ Legal staff responded in early January 2009 that the law does not impose any specific requirements.⁵⁰⁶

Regarding the budget, DJJ requested a permanent transfer of the law library budget to Education Services effective fiscal year 2008-2009.⁵⁰⁷ The transfer did not occur, though Education Services has received a one-year authorization from CDCR's budget office to spend the funds for law libraries.⁵⁰⁸ DJJ staff report that the budget issue created an 18-month delay.⁵⁰⁹

⁴⁹⁸ Attachment to e-mail of Aubra Fletcher to Rachel Stern, November 17, 2008, p. 2 ("My overarching question is why it should take 654 days to purchase, install, and train on what I assume is ready-made legal research software/databases. I also have questions about subparts of this schedule, such as why it would take 270 days to develop a contract for something that seems to entail basically the selection of a software package and placing a purchase order? . . . Why, for instance, are four weeks allotted to receiving the contractor's signature and required documents . . . ?").

⁴⁹⁹ Document entitled "Solution Status," November 2008 (PoP #265, November 19, 2008), p. 4 ("Education staff met with representatives from LexisNexis on July 7, 2008, and with Westlaw on July 8, 2008 By July 20, 2008, both LexisNexis and Westlaw submitted quotes").

⁵⁰⁰ Statements of Jim Cripe to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009. OSM notes that the state makes reasonable exceptions to the three-bidder requirement.

⁵⁰¹ *Id.*

⁵⁰² *Id.*

⁵⁰³ Statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. DJJ has ordered the items on the "Gilmore list," except for Shepard's. See discussion below.

⁵⁰⁴ Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit J, pp. 1-2.

⁵⁰⁵ *Id.*, Exhibit J, p. 1 ("On 11/3/2008 the DJJ requested an updated review of Gilmore [v. Lynch] listing by Legal to verify whether it will suffice for a law library for youth or if additional materials are needed."); statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵⁰⁶ Statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵⁰⁷ See Attachment 28, memorandum of Lisa Goodwill to Jan Krueger, June 11, 2008; see also discussion related to audit item 8.7.1a, above.

⁵⁰⁸ Statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵⁰⁹ *Id.*

In January 2009, central office staff described the information technology concerns as the need to assess whether DJJ youth are legally permitted to have internet access and the accompanying need to limit this access to law library resources only.⁵¹⁰ In March 2009, central office staff informed OSM that it planned to purchase electronic resources on disc rather than via an internet subscription.⁵¹¹ It is unknown why DJJ did not select this option in the first place. However, other IT issues persist. DJJ has submitted requisitions for necessary computing equipment and is awaiting response.⁵¹² As of mid-March 2009, central office expected the equipment and the WestLaw materials by April 2009.⁵¹³

DJJ plans to equip the electronic law library with WestLaw DVDs,⁵¹⁴ and implementation is scheduled for the end of June 2009.⁵¹⁵ The resources available will be limited to the *Gilmore* list, which includes a variety of state and federal codes, digests, reporters, and secondary sources.⁵¹⁶ OSM will consult the safety and welfare expert as to whether the secondary sources on the list should include more in the way of juvenile-specific information.⁵¹⁷

Also, though the *Gilmore* list includes Shepard's, DJJ does not plan to include a Shepardizing feature in its law libraries on the grounds that DJJ youth are not likely to utilize it.⁵¹⁸ Access to up-to-date legal information is the purpose of the law libraries and must be provided to all youth, and a law library should allow researchers to ensure that information is current. As the safety and welfare expert has recommended, DJJ should provide law library training to youth,⁵¹⁹ and this training should address youth willingness and ability to investigate the current validity of legal information discovered on WestLaw.

As discussed above, DJJ should also promptly designate and purchase appropriate "street law" resources for its law libraries statewide.

Rating: Non-compliance (all facilities)

⁵¹⁰ Statements of Jim Cripe to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵¹¹ Statements of Rob Uno during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵¹² *Id.*

⁵¹³ *Id.*

⁵¹⁴ Statements of central office staff during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵¹⁵ Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meeting, June 4, 2009. Some facilities have received the DVDs, and computers are expected sometime in June 2009. Statements of staff during Court Compliance Task Force meetings, May 14, 2009 and June 4, 2009.

⁵¹⁶ *Id.*; see also *Gilmore v. Lynch*, 319 F. Supp. 105, 107-109 (N.D. Cal. 1970). The *Gilmore* list is set forth in CDCR's Operations Manual. See Attachment 32, Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation Operations Manual § 101120.11 (2007). OSM notes that it is unable to locate the listed item "California Criminal Law Procedures and Practices" on WestLaw.

⁵¹⁷ CDCR regulations include Witkin's California Criminal Law, which does not include information regarding juvenile courts. See Attachment 32, Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation Operations Manual § 101120.11 (2007). Witkin's Summary of California Law, by contrast, contains a section regarding juvenile delinquency proceedings in California, at Chapter VIII. California Jurisprudence, which is on the *Gilmore* list, contains information regarding juvenile court proceedings. See generally 27A Cal. Jur. 3d. DJJ should consider adding the Witkin resource as well.

⁵¹⁸ Statements of Jim Cripe during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; see also Attachment 32, Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation Operations Manual § 101120.11 (2007).

⁵¹⁹ See Barry Krisberg, informal report on central office site visit, 2009, p. 15.

8.8.2a: *By June 30, 2007, DJJ must designate a religious coordinator to oversee mandated programs, policy, manual revisions, and training. S&W 8.8.2b-d: The religious coordinator is to monitor facilities for (b) provision of services/programs for various faiths, (c) youth access to services/programs/materials, and (d) documentation of services/programs in an automated tracking system.*

8.8.2a: OSM previously reported that in 2006 DJJ assigned religious coordinator functions, among other functions, to the program administrator for special programs, Gregory Brewer.⁵²⁰ This is a secondary assignment.⁵²¹ In January 2008, DJJ provided a duty statement for the religious programs coordinator.⁵²² The duty statement includes all tasks assigned to the coordinator by the safety and welfare plan.⁵²³ Mr. Brewer continues to serve as DJJ’s religious coordinator, now as a retired annuitant.⁵²⁴

Rating: Substantial compliance

8.8.2b: Mr. Brewer reports that he has been tracking unmet needs for religious services/programs via the WIN Exchange since November 30, 2008.⁵²⁵ The facility chaplains send him a weekly schedule, and he checks WIN records to determine whether the documented services align with the weekly schedule. WIN does not generate a report of any kind to facilitate this process; Mr. Brewer checks WIN records manually.

As a separate matter, central office staff who oversee the grievance process track religious grievances separately from other grievances.⁵²⁶ The safety and welfare expert has recommended that the grievance data be routinely shared with the religious coordinator.⁵²⁷ Currently, the coordinator sees only some of the religious grievances.⁵²⁸

⁵²⁰ See Sixth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 18.

⁵²¹ Memorandum of Ed Wilder to superintendents, August 10, 2006.

⁵²² See Attachment 33, duty statement for Religious Programs Coordinator, January 24, 2008.

⁵²³ See *id.* The remedial plan requires that the religious coordinator 1) oversee “uniform enforcement of legally mandated religious programming to youths in all DJJ facilities,” 2) “be responsible for oversight of religious policy, manual revisions, and chaplain training,” and 3) “monitor all facilities through WIN and field visits to ensure that:

- Religious services/programs are provided for various faith groups.
- All youth have access to religious services/programs and materials.
- There is proper documentation of services/programs in WIN.
- State, Federal (Faith Based Initiative), and other grants are pursued.
- The Department is represented at various interdepartmental meetings, professional chaplain organizations, and conferences such as the State Advisory Council on Institutional Religion (SACIR), Association of Chaplains in State Services (ACCESS) and Bureau of Prisons (BOP).
- An Internship Program for DJJ’s chaplaincy is developed.”

Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 75-76.

⁵²⁴ Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵²⁵ *Id.*

⁵²⁶ Statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵²⁷ Statements of Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵²⁸ Statements of staff to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

The remedial plan requires the religious coordinator to monitor the provision of services, both via WIN records and by conducting field visits.⁵²⁹ OSM has received no documentation or other indication that Mr. Brewer conducts field visits to monitor provision of services.⁵³⁰

All DJJ facilities have a full-time Catholic chaplain and a full-time Protestant chaplain.⁵³¹ Native American spiritual leaders serve as part-time staff at each facility except for Preston, whose full-time Native leader was soon to leave as of February 2009.⁵³² Muslim leaders serve as part-time staff at Stark, SYCRCC, and Ventura.⁵³³ O.H. Close and Chaderjian had lost their on-staff Muslim leader as of October 2008.⁵³⁴ Preston had recently lost its volunteer Muslim leader as of February 2009.⁵³⁵

Leaders of other faiths and traditions are brought in as volunteers. For example, O.H. Close has a volunteer rabbi, Mormon elder, and Jehovah's Witness elder.⁵³⁶ As of October 2008, the facility was screening a Wiccan volunteer candidate.⁵³⁷ Protestant, Catholic, and other traditions' laypersons volunteer to meet with youth in many of DJJ's facilities. These visits are in addition to regularly scheduled religious programs. Ventura appears to have the broadest community base of religious (and other) volunteers.⁵³⁸

Facility leadership at times experience difficulty locating volunteers for youth with certain faith traditions. Staff at O.H. Close described their obstacles in bringing on a volunteer Buddhist monk, and Chaderjian staff mentioned difficulties locating a volunteer Mormon elder.⁵³⁹ Youth at Chaderjian, O.H. Close, and Preston mentioned that no programs are offered for Rastafarian youth, and it was not apparent that staff had sought Rastafarian leaders.⁵⁴⁰

Rating: Partial compliance

8.8.2c: It does not appear that the religious coordinator conducts field visits to monitor access to programs.⁵⁴¹ He does track access in WIN by noting whether services/programs provided are listed as "alternative services," or services provided to youth who are restricted from leaving

⁵²⁹ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, pp. 75-76.

⁵³⁰ See e.g., statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; e-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, May 4, 2009.

⁵³¹ Statements of staff during facility site visits 2008 to 2009.

⁵³² *Id.*

⁵³³ *Id.*

⁵³⁴ Statements of Yvette Marc-Aurele during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

⁵³⁵ Statements of Timothy Mahoney during Preston site visit, February 2009.

⁵³⁶ Statements of Yvette Marc-Aurele during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

⁵³⁷ Statements of Yvette Marc-Aurele and Lynn Cummings during O.H. Close site visit, October 2008.

⁵³⁸ In December 2008, OSM monitors heard and observed repeated evidence of this in interviews with facility leadership, with youth, and with community volunteer Rosalinda Vint, who coordinates much of the community involvement with Ventura youth. OSM monitors also observed youth meeting with their religious volunteers during the week, and had the opportunity to interact with some of these volunteers and various youth during Ventura's Kiwanis club luncheon.

⁵³⁹ Statements of staff during O.H. Close and Chaderjian site visits, October 2008.

⁵⁴⁰ Statements of youth and staff during Chaderjian, O.H. Close, and Preston site visits, October 2008, October 2008, and February 2009, respectively.

⁵⁴¹ Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; e-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aubra Fletcher, May 4, 2009.

their living unit where possible.⁵⁴² The chaplain/spiritual leader visits the youth on his or her living unit. According to the religious coordinator, chaplains and spiritual leaders spend a great deal of their time conducting these visits, because so many youth are in restricted settings.⁵⁴³

For example, youth in Stark’s SMP are not allowed to attend religious programs with other youth, and reportedly only Protestant services are offered on the unit.⁵⁴⁴ And as of recently, other “high-risk” youth at Stark also cannot leave their living units to attend religious programs.⁵⁴⁵ As of January 25, 2009, Stark housed 84 youth on its high-risk units, plus 25 youth on its SMP.⁵⁴⁶ A quarter of the youth at Stark are not permitted to attend regular religious programming.⁵⁴⁷ This arrangement poses a particular problem for Native American youth, whose programs involve hot stones and incense-burning and are necessarily held outdoors. According to one staff member and one interviewed youth, the facility’s Native American spiritual leader has discontinued his visits to living units in protest of the recent rule prohibiting all “high-risk” youth from attending regular religious programs.⁵⁴⁸

DJJ is revising its policy for religious services.⁵⁴⁹ The current draft eliminates a provision allowing gang information coordinators to recommend that certain youth not attend a particular religious service based on security concerns.⁵⁵⁰ The draft also seems to allow youth to attend group religious services (as opposed to group religious programs) even if the youth is on temporary detention, in a BTP, on administrative lockdown, or disallowed from attending school/work for security reasons.⁵⁵¹

The current and draft policies require each youth to designate her or his religious affiliation on a Religious Identification Form.⁵⁵² Youth are permitted to attend one religious service per week,

⁵⁴² Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009. Alternative services also refer to provision of religious programs to a youth who cannot attend regular programs for a reason beyond her or his control. *Id.*

⁵⁴³ *Id.*

⁵⁴⁴ Statements of staff and youth during Stark site visit, January 2009. Youth on Preston’s recently opened “interim BTPs” are also not allowed to attend off-unit religious services/programs, but receive chaplain/spiritual leader visits. Statements of staff and youth during Preston site visit, February 2009.

⁵⁴⁵ *Id.*

⁵⁴⁶ Administrative Summary: HGSYCF [Stark], January 25, 2009.

⁵⁴⁷ Stark housed 423 youth as of the same date. *See id.* One interviewed youth stated that until sometime in 2008, religious staff did not visit the SMP at all.

⁵⁴⁸ Statements of staff and youth during Stark site visit, January 2009. The Native American spiritual leader was away from the facility for training during OSM’s site visit.

⁵⁴⁹ Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008.

⁵⁵⁰ Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009; CYA, Religious Services to Wards [policy], August 2003, § 6311; DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008, p. 5.

⁵⁵¹ *See* DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008, p. 9. The draft includes a typographical error; it states: “Youth(s) may not be prohibited from attending a group religious service for one or more of the following reasons.” The word “not” is a typo that has since been corrected. E-mail of Tammy McGuire to Aundra Fletcher, May 4, 2009.

⁵⁵² CYA, Religious Services to Wards [policy], August 2003, § 6309; DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008, p. 4.

regardless of their designated faith groups.⁵⁵³ Youth must also be allowed to explore other faith groups by attending programs or activities of other traditions.⁵⁵⁴

OSM's final site visit during this audit round was at SYCRCC, where youth interviews suggested that staff restrict youth from exploring other faith groups. One interviewed youth stated that youth cannot, for example, attend Protestant services one week, Catholic another, and Native American another.⁵⁵⁵ If a youth wishes to begin attending a different faith's activities, he must ask staff, who then ask the youth's chaplain.⁵⁵⁶ The youth may then attend only that tradition's activities.⁵⁵⁷ Another youth on the same living unit reported that some staff "make an issue" about youth wanting to go to different faiths' activities because they do not trust the youth not to sign up for a different religious service in order to fight with people there.⁵⁵⁸ He added that staff are suspicious when a Latino youth wishes to attend Protestant services and when African American youth want to attend Catholic services.⁵⁵⁹

Additional problems were noted at SYCRCC. Like other facilities, SYCRCC maintains religious services sign-up sheets on the dayroom bulletin boards. Youth must sign up by Wednesday in order to attend a weekend service. At SYCRCC, only Protestant and Catholic church sign-up forms were observed posted on the living units. Youth interviews reflected that many young men were unaware that non-Christian services/programs are offered at the facility.

Three youth were interviewed on the facility's core low-risk unit. One youth was unaware that the facility had a Native American spiritual leader or any activities/services.⁵⁶⁰ He was aware of Muslim services, but said that youth could only access them through the librarian.⁵⁶¹ Another youth on the same unit had attended Muslim programs at SYCRCC in the past and stated that youth can ask any staff member to contact the Muslim chaplain.⁵⁶² The third interviewee was unaware that Muslim or Native American programs were offered at SYCRCC.⁵⁶³

Two of the youth who were interviewed on the high-risk unit stated that sign-up sheets are posted every week for Muslim, Catholic, and Protestant services.⁵⁶⁴ One of these youth was unaware of any Native American spiritual activities.⁵⁶⁵

⁵⁵³ CYA, Religious Services to Wards [policy], August 2003, § 6309; DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008, p. 4. OSM is unclear as to why youth may only attend one religious service per week, but OSM defers to the safety and welfare expert regarding the policy's content.

⁵⁵⁴ CYA, Religious Services to Wards [policy], August 2003, § 6309; DJJ, Religious Services to Youth [draft policy], December 16, 2008, p. 4.

⁵⁵⁵ Statements of one interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁵⁵⁶ *Id.*

⁵⁵⁷ *Id.*

⁵⁵⁸ Interview with one youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁵⁵⁹ *Id.* OSM notes that the Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan decried this same conduct, found in a March 2005 audit; in listing "Problems with the Current System," the plan stated that "[s]ome staff are „suspect" of a youth's religious belief." Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 66.

⁵⁶⁰ Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁵⁶¹ *Id.* OSM notes that youth on the high-risk unit stated that they have no access to the facility's library.

⁵⁶² Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009. This youth also reported having seen sign-up lists for Native American programs, though during the monitors' visit, none were observed.

⁵⁶³ Statements of interviewed youth during SYCRCC site visit, March 2009.

⁵⁶⁴ *Id.*

As noted above, youth at three facilities stated that no Rastafarian programs are offered, and staff did not appear to have made efforts to obtain Rastafarian volunteers.⁵⁶⁶ One youth at Chaderjian remarked that a friend of his identified as a Satanist but was long denied access to his bible.⁵⁶⁷ His bible was reportedly later mailed to him, but the Protestant chaplain excised portions he deemed inappropriate.⁵⁶⁸

In November 2008, DJJ reported to the court that it was in substantial compliance with this requirement.⁵⁶⁹ OSM assigns a PC rating, based on the access problems identified above and on the lack of religious coordinator field visits. OSM is hopeful that the religious coordinator will conduct regular visits in the future in order to identify and address problems of access and deviation from DJJ policy.

Rating: Partial compliance

8.8.2d: OSM previously reported that DJJ tracks religious services in WIN at all facilities.⁵⁷⁰ DJJ has since brought the WIN Exchange online, and central office staff can now review WIN records remotely. WIN does not generate a report of any kind, and monitoring of the WIN entries must be done manually.⁵⁷¹ The WIN tracking record for religious services lists the youth who signed up for the service and whether each youth attended.⁵⁷² For youth who did not attend, the form provides a space for staff to note the reason and whether and when an alternative service was rendered.⁵⁷³ On a sample form provided to OSM, three of six youth did not attend a particular service, but no reason for their absences was noted and no alternative service was rendered.⁵⁷⁴ OSM recommends that DJJ staff make better use of WIN forms in order that appropriate managers may identify potential obstacles to youth access.

Rating: Substantial compliance

8.8.2e-g: *The religious coordinator is also responsible for (e) pursuit of state and federal grants, (f) DJJ representation at meetings and conferences, and (g) development of chaplaincy internship program.*

8.8.2e: Central office staff report that an extensive search for grant opportunities has been conducted, and no state or federal grants appropriate for DJJ's needs have been identified.⁵⁷⁵

⁵⁶⁵ *Id.*

⁵⁶⁶ Statements of youth and staff during Chaderjian, O.H. Close, and Preston site visits, October 2008, October 2008, and February 2009, respectively.

⁵⁶⁷ Statements of youth and grievance coordinator during Chaderjian site visit, October 2008.

⁵⁶⁸ *Id.*

⁵⁶⁹ Deft. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 9.

⁵⁷⁰ Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz report), p. 19.

⁵⁷¹ Statements of Gregory Brewer during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵⁷² See Attachment 34, Religious Services/Programs Sign Up and Attendance Roster, January 2003.

⁵⁷³ See *id.*

⁵⁷⁴ See *id.*

⁵⁷⁵ Statements of staff during central office site visits, February 2008 and January 2009. DJJ also provided OSM with e-mail messages among central office staff, dated March 10, 2008, indicating that all available state and federal

Staff also stated in early 2008 that DJJ's large volunteer base is sufficient to provide all necessary religious services.⁵⁷⁶ (The monitor noted however, that chaplains at Chaderjian and Preston stated that they do not always have time to provide all scheduled "alternative services" for youth who cannot attend chapel or other group services.⁵⁷⁷) The chaplains suggested a potential solution not involving grant funding and were optimistic that the implementation of a chaplaincy internship program might help maintain and coordinate the facility's large volunteer base, fill in for chaplains on leave or vacation, and provide timely faith services to more youth.⁵⁷⁸

DJJ reported in early 2008 that it was considering requesting removal of this requirement from the remedial plan and the standards and criteria.⁵⁷⁹ However, DJJ indicated in November 2008 that it does not intend to modify this remedial requirement, that its compliance efforts are "[i]n [p]rogress," and that it does not anticipate attaining substantial compliance this fiscal year.⁵⁸⁰ Again in January 2009, DJJ staff indicated that they wish to remove the requirement.⁵⁸¹

The safety and welfare expert indicated in January 2009 that DJJ staff are correct in their assessment of the unavailability of grant opportunities for DJJ.⁵⁸² OSM thus declines to rate DJJ's compliance at this time.

Rating: Not rated

8.8.2f: The remedial plan requires the religious coordinator to attend conferences at the State Advisory Council on Institutional Religion [SACIR] and Association of Chaplains in State Services [ACCSS] and/or other state conferences as appropriate.⁵⁸³

OSM previously described documented participation of DJJ chaplain and staff attendance at various conferences and meetings in 2007.⁵⁸⁴ DJJ continued to provide documentation of DJJ Chaplains' Advisory Standing Committee meetings through the beginning of 2008.⁵⁸⁵

According to documentation provided in 2009, the religious coordinator is involved with SACIR and attended a January 2009 ACCSS training program.⁵⁸⁶

Rating: Substantial compliance

grants are for community-based programs and not state agencies. E-mail of Gregory Brewer to Doug Ugarkovich, March 10, 2008.

⁵⁷⁶ Statements of staff during central office site visit, February 2008.

⁵⁷⁷ Statements of staff during Chaderjian and Preston site visits, January and February 2008, respectively.

⁵⁷⁸ *Id.*

⁵⁷⁹ Statements of staff during central office site visits, February 2008 and January 2009.

⁵⁸⁰ Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 9.

⁵⁸¹ Statements of Gregory Brewer to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵⁸² Statements of Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009.

⁵⁸³ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 76.

⁵⁸⁴ See Sixth Report of the Special Master, Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 19.

⁵⁸⁵ Minutes of Chaplains' Advisory Standing Committee meeting, (PoP #99, February 21, 2008).

⁵⁸⁶ E-mail of SACIR Subcommittee member to Gregory Brewer and fellow subcommittee members, February 10, 2009; ACCSS Annual Training Program agenda, January 2009.

8.8.2g: DJJ still does not have a state-wide chaplaincy internship program and has made no progress on this item since February 2008, when it was discussed at the DJJ Chaplains' Advisory Committee.⁵⁸⁷ Meeting minutes provided by DJJ indicate that those present agreed that an optional internship program would be useful.⁵⁸⁸ Meeting attendees also agreed that further discussion of eligibility requirements and the potential role of interns was needed.

Though DJJ indicated in November 2008 that it did not intend to seek modification of this remedial requirement,⁵⁸⁹ DJJ has since proposed a revision of this requirement.⁵⁹⁰ DJJ's proposed modification is based on a stated lack of need for chaplaincy interns.⁵⁹¹ Because OSM received the proposed modification after the monitors completed their audit round, this is not verified. OSM thus assigns a non-compliance rating but notes that DJJ may otherwise be meeting the need for services that would otherwise be provided by chaplaincy interns.

Rating: Non-compliance

8.10.4: *By September 1, 2006, DJJ to designate a project coordinator for master plans. 8.10.3:* *By July 1, 2007, DJJ is required to develop a proposal for a new facility that is consistent with the goals of the Remedial Plan.*

8.10.4: DJJ designated a part-time master plan project coordinator on September 1, 2006, but the position became vacant in February 2007.⁵⁹²

In December 2007, DJJ designated Eleanor Silva as the project coordinator for master plans, though this is not her primary assignment.⁵⁹³ In this role, Ms. Silva participated as staff on the State Commission on Juvenile Justice, which recently sunset after issuance of its Operational Master Plan for the state's entire juvenile justice system.⁵⁹⁴

In November 2008, DJJ formally designated Ms. Silva as the project coordinator for DJJ's operational master plan, and Mark Blaser as project coordinator for DJJ's facility master plan.⁵⁹⁵

⁵⁸⁷ Minutes of Chaplains' Advisory Standing Committee meeting, (PoP #99, February 21, 2008); statements of staff during central office site visit, May 2008; statements of Gregory Brewer to Barry Krisberg during central office site visit, January 14, 2009. Staff at Ventura informed former monitor Cathleen Beltz of the facility's chaplaincy internship program; Ventura receives two new interns twice a year. Statements of staff during Ventura site visit, 2008.

⁵⁸⁸ Minutes of Chaplains' Advisory Standing Committee meeting, (PoP #99, February 21, 2008). Presumably an optional program would not treat the internship as a hiring requirement.

⁵⁸⁹ *Id.*

⁵⁹⁰ See e-mail of Rachel Stern to Donna Brorby, et al., April 24, 2009.

⁵⁹¹ *See id.* DJJ reports that the need giving rise to this remedial requirement is currently satisfied by the large number of religious volunteers providing services to youth in DJJ facilities.

⁵⁹² Fourth Report of the Special Master (June 2007), Appendix A (Beltz Report), p. 8.

⁵⁹³ Statements of Eleanor Silva during central office site visit, March 12, 2009.

⁵⁹⁴ See W&IC §§ 1798.5, 1960.5; *see also* State Commission on Juvenile Justice, Operational Master Plan, January 2009, available at http://www.cdcr.ca.gov/Divisions_Boards/State_Commission_on_Juvenile_Justice/docs/JJOMP_Final_Report.pdf.

⁵⁹⁵ *See* memorandum of Sandra Youngen to Bernard Warner, November 17, 2008. Ms. Silva and Mr. Blaser had functioned in these roles "for some time" prior to the issuance of this memo. *Id.*

The safety and welfare expert monitors DJJ's compliance with requirements related to the development of a facilities master plan and an operational master plan.⁵⁹⁶

Rating: Defer to the expert.

8.10.3: The remedial plan requires DJJ to modify its initial prototypical design in accordance with DJJ's facilities master plan.⁵⁹⁷ The facilities master plan, in turn, must first be developed in coordination with the juvenile justice master plan.⁵⁹⁸

The juvenile justice master plan was issued in January 2009,⁵⁹⁹ though DJJ had already begun developing a facilities master plan.⁶⁰⁰ And although the facilities master plan is not yet complete, DJJ developed a proposal for a prototypical facility in 2008.⁶⁰¹ The resulting proposal was not fiscally viable.⁶⁰² In October 2008, DJJ reported that it was seeking ways to make the prototype more affordable.⁶⁰³ DJJ staff provided the same report in January 2009.⁶⁰⁴ In February, DJJ said that the "value-engineering" process would be completed by the beginning of April 2009.⁶⁰⁵

DJJ has indicated that it does not anticipate achieving substantial compliance by the end of this fiscal year.⁶⁰⁶

Rating: Beginning compliance

⁵⁹⁶ See Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan Standards and Criteria, items 8.10.1, 8.10.2.

⁵⁹⁷ Safety and Welfare Remedial Plan, p. 69.

⁵⁹⁸ *Ibid.*

⁵⁹⁹ See State Commission on Juvenile Justice, Operational Master Plan, January 2009, available at http://www.cdcr.ca.gov/Divisions_Boards/State_Commission_on_Juvenile_Justice/docs/JJOMP_Final_Report.pdf.

⁶⁰⁰ In approximately January 2009, DJJ provided Dr. Krisberg with its June 2008 draft facilities master plan, for his review. Memorandum of Barry Krisberg to special master, March 2, 2009, p. 15.

⁶⁰¹ In January 2008, OSM reported that DJJ was in the "design phase" of its prototypical facility proposal. See Sixth Report of the Special Master (January 2008), Appendix B (Beltz Report), p. 20. By October 2008, the prototype proposal had been drafted. Statements of DJJ staff during teleconference with OSM and experts, October 28, 2008.

⁶⁰² Statements of DJJ staff during teleconference with OSM and experts, October 28, 2008; memorandum of Barry Krisberg to special master, March 2, 2009, p. 15.

⁶⁰³ Statements of DJJ staff during teleconference with OSM and experts, October 28, 2008.

⁶⁰⁴ In January 2009, DJJ reported that the prototype was being "value-engineered." Statements of Mark Blaser to Dr. Krisberg during central office site visit, January 15, 2009; see also memorandum of Barry Krisberg to special master, March 2, 2009, p. 15.

⁶⁰⁵ Statements of Bernard Warner during teleconference, February 5, 2009.

⁶⁰⁶ Def't. Response to the Court's October 27, 2008 Order, November 21, 2008, Exhibit H, p. 9.

OSM Monitor Findings: Safety and Welfare 2008-2009

ACTION ITEM	Section/Item	Central Office	OHC	N.A.C	VYCF	HGS	PYCF	SR	Audit Method / Standard
2.1 ADD CENTRAL OFFICE RESOURCES									
Add/appoint Program Director	2.1	1	SC						Position filled / assigned
Add/appoint Farrell Project Director	2.1	2	SC						Position filled / assigned
Program development & implementation team	2.1	3a	SC						Teams in place
Temporary transition team	2.1	3b	SC						
Compliance team	2.1	3c	SC						
Dedicated staff for policy development / maintenance	2.1	4a	NR						Schedule in place
Master schedule completed for updating DJJ policy	2.1	4a	PC						
Policies updated per schedule. TDOs as needed	2.1	4a	PC						Farrell related policies updated per schedule
Youth informed of changes as appropriate	2.1	4a	SC	PC	NR	SC	PC	PC	Information materials and/or briefing provided within 30 days of change
Clear separation between juvenile and adult training	2.1	4b	PC						Separate DJJ training process plan and tracking system in place
Trainers/quality assurance specialists (minimum 18)	2.1	5	SC						Positions filled / assigned
2.2 CLARIFY LINES OF AUTHORITY / CREATE SYSTEM FOR AUDITING AND CORRECTIVE ACTION									
Designate facility compliance monitors and schedule	2.2	3		PC	PC	PC	PC	PC	Monitors appointed and scheduled developed
Rewrite local directives & procedures as new policy is adopted	2.2	5	BC	SC	NR	SC	PC	SC	Local directives and procedures in place (on going process)
Update job descriptions	2.2	6	BC						Official job descriptions approved
Produce annual reports	2.2	7	NR						Annual reports produced. Reports accurately reflect status of reform and state of DJJ
2.3 IMPROVE MIS CAPABILITY									
Complete WIN exchange	2.3	1	SC						Exchange operational
Contract for Performance-based Standards	2.3	3a	SC						Contract in place
Establish state-wide PbS Coordinator	2.3	3b	SC						Position filled / assigned
Establish PbS site Coordinators at each facility	2.3	3c		SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	Positions filled / assigned
2.4 ADD RESOURCES AT EACH FACILITY									
Program Manager(s)	2.4	1		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Positions filled / assigned
Volunteer Services / Positive Incentives Coordinator	2.4	2		SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	
Vocational Specialists	2.4	3		BC	BC	BC	BC	BC	
Victim Services/Restitution Specialists	2.4	4		SC	SC	BC	NC	BC	
Training Officer	2.4	5		SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	
Work Assignment Coordinator	2.4	7		SC	NR	SC	SC	NC	
Facility Administrators for operations and business services	2.4	8		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Positions filled / assigned
Facility Administrator of programs	6	3		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	
2.5 RESEARCH									
Assist with annual reports	2.5	1b	NR						Reports accurately reflect status of reform and state of DJJ
3.0 REDUCE VIOLENCE AND FEAR									
Create Violence Reduction Committees at each facility	3	3b		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Violence Reduction Committees review, map and evaluate all incidents of violence quarterly. Violence Reduction Plans are submitted to the DJJ Chief of Security for review, monitoring and sharing of results. The effect of violence reduction plans is measured at the living unit and facility level.
Qualify 18 staff in crisis management training	3	4a	SC						Trainers qualified
Crisis management training for direct care staff at two facilities	3	4b	PC			PC	PC		Direct care staff are trained. New staff are trained within 90 days of assignment to a living unit.
Crisis management training for remaining direct care staff	3	4c		PC	PC	PC		PC	Direct care staff are trained. New staff are trained within 90 days of assignment to a living unit
Develop and use databases to track violence and use of force	3	5	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	System developed in consultation with S&W expert, plaintiff's counsel and Special Master that includes all PbS data elements relating to violence, injuries to youth and staff, and use of force. System is in place and operational. DJJ audits data reliability and data is determined to be reliable per appropriate statistical measures. Starting in July 2007 and subject to the S&W expert's approval, DJJ develops annual targets and action plans for each facility for reduction of violence, injuries, and use of force. Quarterly reports provided to S&W expert, plaintiff's counsel and Special Master for all facilities and all data elements. Report format approved by S&W expert.

OSM Monitor Findings: Safety and Welfare 2008-2009

ACTION ITEM	Section/Item	Central Office	OHC	N.A.C	VYCF	HGS	PYCF	SR	Audit Method / Standard	
Record PbS safety outcome measures 2-4, 11, 12 for every day of year. (Injuries to youth per 100 days youth confinement, injuries to staff per 100 days staff employment, injuries to youth by other youth per 100 days youth confinement, assaults on youth per 100 days youth confinement, assaults on staff per 100 days youth confinement)	3	6a		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	INCLUDED UNDER 3.5	
Quarterly reports on selected PbS data elements	3	6b	NR						INCLUDED UNDER 3.5	
Provide gang/race integration training to appropriate staff	3	8c		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Expert reviews quality of training	
Open sufficient BTPs for projected 2008/09 demand	3	9a	BC						BTPs are operational and staffed and sized according to the Remedial Plan	
4.0 IDENTIFY REHABILITATION TREATMENT MODEL										
Provide training in use of risk/needs tool	4	1b		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Duplicate of 6.7b	
5.0 LAY THE FOUNDATION FOR TREATMENT REFORM										
DJJ Integrated Behavior Treatment Model	5	4a	NC						Trainer(s) hired/retained or existing staff trained as trainers	
Risk / Needs Assessment	5	4b	NR							
Treatment Plan Development	5	4c	NR							
Motivational Interviewing	5	4d	SC							
Normative Culture	5	4e	BC							
Interactive Journaling	5	4f	BC							
Other programs adopted by DJJ	5	4g	PC							
6.0 CONVERT FACILITIES TO REHABILITATIVE MODEL										
Convert Chaderjian to special treatment facility	6	1a		NR					All living units at Chaderjian, with the exception of parole detainee and reception units, are staffed and operated as special treatment units.	
Convert first facility to rehabilitative model	6	1b		NR		NR	NR	NR	All youth are in living units no larger than those specified in the Remedial Plan. All living units are staffed according to the staffing standards outlined in the Plan.	
Complete conversion of facilities to rehabilitative model	6	1c		NR		NR	NR	NR	Youth are in living units no larger than those specified in the Plan. Living units are staffed at levels equal to, or greater than, staffing standards specified in the Plan or as mutually agreed to by the parties. Program delivered consistent with program design.	
All needed program space added	8.1	1		PC		PC	PC	NR	PC	Sufficient space exists so that no regular programs have to be canceled due to lack of space. There are sufficient classrooms in or near all BTPs to maintain a ratio of 1 teacher for every 6 students.
All needed staff space added	8.1	1		PC		PC	PC	SC	PC	Sufficient office space exists so that all living unit staff requiring offices have space in, or adjacent to, the living unit.
Program Service Day schedule for BTPs	6	6	BC	NA		NA	NA	NR	NA	Schedule ensures structured activity based on evidence-based principles for at least 40% of waking hours. BTPs operating in accordance with approved schedule.
Conflict resolution teams where appropriate	6	4	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Team members appointed and training scheduled
Complete training	6	7								
DJJ Integrated Behavior Treatment Model	6	7a		NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	DJJ policy specifies training requirements for all staff. Direct care staff are trained in all aspects of the treatment model within 90 days of assignment to a living unit. All supervisory and management staff complete training on the treatment model as required by DJJ policy.
Treatment plan development	6	7c		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	
Motivational Interviewing	6	7d		PC	PC	PC	PC	PC	PC	
Normative Culture	6	7e		NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	
Interactive Journaling	6	7f		NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	
Other key treatment components	6	7g		PC	PC	PC	PC	PC	PC	
7.0 SYSTEM REFORM FOR FEMALES										
Issue request for Letters of Interest for contract services	7	1	SC							COMPLETED
Request legislative authority and funding for contract services	7	4	SC							RFP issued
8.1 ACCEPTANCE/REJECTION CRITERIA										
Designate Community/Court Liaison staff	8.1	2	SC							Position filled / assigned
8.2 ORIENTATION										
Provide DJJ orientation at detention facilities (pending funding)	8.2	4	PC							Accurate and useful information about DJJ is provided to new commitments before they leave detention. This does not relieve DJJ of the requirement to provide information to youth on new/revised policies per 2.1 4a
8.3 FAMILY INVOLVEMENT										
Community assessment reports at commitment	8.3	1	NR							Monitored by MH Remedial Plan experts
Family phone contact facilitated w/in 24 hrs of commitment	8.3	2a	NR							
Ongoing family phone contact facilitated	8.3	2b		NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	

OSM Monitor Findings: Safety and Welfare 2008-2009

ACTION ITEM	Section/Item	Central Office	OHC	N.A.C	VYCF	HGS	PYCF	SR	Audit Method / Standard
Family visiting days organized	8.3	3	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	
8.4a DISCIPLINARY SYSTEM									
Disciplinary fact finding hearings held within 14 days	8.4	2a	PC	NC	SC	SC	PC	PC	Except as provided for in policy (e.g. youth out to court), fact finding hearings held within specified time.
Disciplinary disposition hearings held within 7 days	8.4	2b	SC	NC	SC	SC	PC	PC	Except as provided for in policy (e.g. youth out to court), disposition hearings held within specified time.
Eligibility to restore time reviewed at case conferences	8.4	6b	NR	NR	SC	NR	BC	NR	Spot check of case conference notes indicates that, where applicable, eligibility to restore time is reviewed.
8.5 GRIEVANCE SYSTEM									
Forms available without assistance in all units	8.5	1	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	Forms available in each living unit
Lock box for grievances in all living units	8.5	2	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	Lock boxes in all living units
Grievance clerk ensures adequate supply of forms; educates/assists in process	8.5	3	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	Job description of grievance clerk standardized and limited per this Plan
Notice of receipt of grievance or allegation of misconduct	8.5	4	SC	SC	SC	NR	SC	SC	Documentation shows that all youth are notified of receipt of grievances and allegations of staff misconduct.
Facility grievance coordinator prepares monthly reports	8.5	5a	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	SC	Monthly reports produced. Reports summarize prior month and show longer-term trends and highlight areas for possible corrective action
8.6 TIME ADDS									
Earn-back policy revised to allow restoration after 6 months	8.6	3a	BC						Policy revised
Restored months rounded up	8.6	3b	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Policy revised
Description of Ward Incentive Program simplified	8.6	4a	PC						Monitored with 8.4 7a
Full program credit if youth not responsible for non-participation	8.6	4b	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR	Policy revised
Point standards developed for restorative justice projects	8.6	4c	NC						Standards in place. Interview of youth indicate awareness of policy
8.7 ACCESS TO COURTS AND LAW LIBRARY									
Education Services operates law libraries	8.7	1a	NC						Budget, procurement, and operations assigned to Education Services. Written annual audits produced.
Education Services tracks needs and conducts annual audits	8.7	1b	NC						
Education Services controls budget and manages purchases	8.7	1c	PC						
Needed law library materials purchased annually	8.7	3	BC						
Print libraries replaced with electronic or internet materials	8.7	5	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	NC	
8.8 ACCESS TO RELIGIOUS PROGRAMS AND FUNCTIONS									
Religious Coordinator oversees mandated programs, policy, manual revisions, and training	8.8	2a	SC						Job description conforms to requirements of Remedial Plan. Position filled / assigned
Religious Coordinator monitors facilities for:									
Provision of services/programs for various faiths	8.8	2b	PC						Written documentation of monitoring produced upon request. Sufficient resources available to provide religious services to youth as required by law.
Youth access to services/programs/materials	8.8	2c	PC						
Documentation of services/programs in an automated tracking system	8.8	2d	SC						
Religious Coordinator responsible for:									
Pursuit of state and Federal grants	8.8	2e	NR						Grant applications submitted as appropriate
DJJ representation at meetings and conferences	8.8	2f	SC						Coordinator attends conferences of the State Advisory Council on Institutional Religion and Association of Chaplains in State Services and/or other state conferences as appropriate
Development of chaplaincy Internship Program	8.8	2g	NC						Internship program in place
8.10 MASTER PLANNING									
Proposal for prototypical facility	8.1	3	BC						Proposal for new facility developed that is consistent with the goals of the Remedial Plan
Designate project coordinator for master plans	8.10	4	NR						Position filled / assigned

Appendix E
Facsimile of Email sent by Donna Brorby, March 3, 2009

From: Donna Brorby

To: William Kwong; Michael Brady

CC: Rachel Stern; Sara Norman; Don Specter; Barry Krisberg; Barbara Schwartz, Ph.D.; Eric Trupin; Terry G Lee; Aubra Fletcher; Zack Schwartz

Subject: IBTM -- experts' high level issues

DJJ and the safety and welfare, mental health and sexual behavior treatment experts have had a number of discussions of the IBTM. It is not clear whether DJJ will agree to do what the experts' think is necessary to succeed in the development and implementation of a reasonable treatment model and system. This is to summarize the highest level issues as I said I would for you. I have worked closely with the experts in order to accurately represent their views. This distillation also is consistent with notes of the YASI and IBTM discussions August 2008 - February 2009. As I have said, I think that we need to determine whether DJJ fundamentally agrees or disagrees with the experts. If it agrees, will DJJ move forward accordingly? If there is a fundamental disagreement, we should have that resolved by the court.

1. In the series of conversations between DJJ, Orbis and the mental health experts that concluded October 15, 2008, it became clear that DJJ did not intend to adapt the integrated treatment model from Washington state's juvenile corrections system. The mental health, sexual behavior treatment and safety and welfare experts all previously had thought that DJJ was going to adapt the Washington model. The mental health experts strongly recommended the Washington model and they continued to believe that it would be easier for DJJ to adapt the Washington model than to proceed with the development of the model that DJJ was working on with Orbis Associates. They thought that DJJ could copy Washington to a large extent, based on extant documentation, where the approach it was taking required the creation of something new. But, they also accepted the DJJ risk/needs assessment and case planning approach to treatment (with a set of appropriate programs that evidence did or might show were effective) as an equally reasonable approach, if it were executed properly. They and DJJ agreed that all treatment interventions and all elements of DJJ's system and program (WIP, UOF, DDMS, anti-gang strategy, etc.) would have to be woven together into a whole. The safety and welfare expert did not participate in all of the calls but he said that he would defer to the mental health experts on issues related to the treatment model and programs.

2. In the opinion of the experts, DJJ has not articulated a plan to integrate all treatment interventions and all elements of DJJ's system and program into a whole "IBTM." It has

said that all of its treatment interventions will be cognitive behavioral and will have a common language. It also has noted that it is training its staff in the cognitive behavioral approach and the common language of the programs that DJJ uses or will use. This does not satisfy the experts. First, staff training is not enough. DJJ must direct staff in how, when and where they are supposed to use their training, by policies and/or program guides and supervision. For example, DJJ doubtless intends to discourage some behaviors that it anticipates youth will engage in and to encourage other behaviors. That will require consistency in how staff respond to those behaviors, whenever and wherever they occur. In order to get staff to respond consistently, DJJ needs to tell them how they are expected to respond. It needs to give them a coherent framework for understanding how to respond to and guide youth. Second, DJJ has not addressed how its basic systems and programs are integrated into the IBTM, e.g., DDMS, Youth Incentive Program, school, Change Company journals, etc. DJJ needs to integrate all treatment interventions and elements of its system and program in a whole IBTM that staff understand. Also, the integration is necessary if DJJ is to mold and control facility environments and the positive and negative incentives that affect youth behavior. Facility environments, including youth and staff behavior, will create/affect positive and negative incentives that will affect youth behavior. They are the setting/context within which DJJ will deliver treatment interventions. DJJ has to have a strategy/plan for controlling them. The concept of an IBTM includes such a strategy/plan. DJJ has not yet articulated such a strategy/plan.

3. The point of difference between the experts and DJJ may have been illustrated in the discussion of normative peer culture during the February 5, 2009 expert/DJJ IBTM conference call. Bernie Warner said that normative peer culture provides tools to and develops skills in youth and staff that promote youth function in the DJJ institutional environment at the highest possible level. It develops coping skills and life skills and promotes a “normal” environment. He said the IBTM, by way of contrast, targets the risk to re-offend and reduces delinquency. He said this as if there might be an overall treatment program or philosophy that was entirely separate from and unaffected by the institutional environment and as if the institutional environment is irrelevant to the risk to re-offend. The experts strongly believe that the treatment programs and everything else in the environment are part of one whole. DJJ needs to fit them into a coherent paradigm.

4. The experts and DJJ agree that DJJ is trying to do something particularly challenging in trying to “fix the bus while driving it.” In the ordinary reform, the model would be designed before implementation commenced. The pressure of the Farrell lawsuit requires DJJ to implement reforms while continuing to design its treatment model and before adequate facilities are in place. DJJ probably sees itself as doing the best it can, working with Orbis to develop the California YASI and identify promising cognitive behavioral programs and training staff in cognitive behavioral and other techniques for managing and molding youth. It plans to pull all the pieces together into a coherent whole in the future. The experts believe that DJJ is headed for a cliff, driving the bus without the context of an IBTM plan. They do see that DJJ is trying very hard to succeed in its reform. They do not think that all the effort can be either efficacious or efficient without an overall plan that encompasses all of DJJ and its staff and its programs and activities.

This is the same position they took on October 15, see paragraph 1 above.

5. The safety and welfare plan requires a written description of the IBTM and the experts believe that it is essential for DJJ to develop that description immediately. They envision a description at the level of detail of the 120+ page description of Washington JRA's ITM. They will offer their advice to DJJ as DJJ develops the description. (Dr. Krisberg offers the services of a skilled and experienced NCCD staffer to put DJJ's model into a draft writing for it.) They hope to be able to approve what DJJ develops. If they cannot, the OSM and parties will determine what to do about that.

6. The experts believe that DJJ would increase its likelihood of success if it identified an existing documented (replicable) model and adapted it for DJJ rather than creating its own model.

7. The experts believe that DJJ needs to have a solid plan for a piloting and evaluating the IBTM that is developed and executed by research staff. This has to be developed now as a part of the model.

8. The experts and DJJ have agreed that DJJ's IBTM must encompass family engagement and involvement and be linked and consistent with transition and re-entry services and strategies.

Appendix F

Excerpt from Barry Krisberg, revised informal report on January 2009 central office site visit (summary), submitted April 10, 2009

4.0 And 5.0 Identify Rehabilitation and Treatment Model: Lay the Foundation for Reform

Absolutely central to the DJJ reforms is the development and implementation of a model treatment model or Integrated Behavior Treatment Model (IBTM). This model should fundamentally alter how DJJ operates, improve outcomes for youth, and provide the underlying framework for all policies and programs.

DJJ has successfully contracted with a Canadian for-profit company, Orbis Partners, to develop a risk needs assessment tool, offer case management training to staff, and to help introduce “evidence-based” treatment programs into DJJ. This contract does not appear to cover all of the areas involved in implementing the IBTM. DJJ has consulted with the Farrell Experts in the development of the IBTM, although the consultation with the S&W Expert has been limited and less than satisfactory in terms of full engagement and responsiveness to my concerns.

The IBTM is currently an undeveloped and very generic approach. It is my view that DJJ has not assigned the proper staff to develop the IBTM and the Division may lack the in-house expertise to conceptualize and articulate the IBTM. The contract with Orbis Partners, while providing needed services, does not appear sufficient to assist DJJ in developing and launching a comprehensive IBTM. The lack of progress in this area is concerning and seems to be frustrating many of the Farrell Experts. To date, several top DJJ managers have responded by my observations and those of other Farrell Experts with defensiveness and resistance. On its current path, I believe that DJJ will be out-of-compliance with the Farrell requirements for the foreseeable future.

There are many problems in the DJJ approach to the IBTM. Most basic is that there is only a very sketchy description of the IBTM. The S&W Remedial plan contemplated a detailed and thorough description of the program and model, similar to documents shared with us from Washington State. According to DJJ top management, the IBTM is no longer a specific program but an overall philosophy of operations. I do not know what this means!

DJJ has not reached out to national experts from the most progressive juvenile corrections systems such as MO, MA, or CO for specific help in formulating the IBTM. It is my opinion that Orbis Partners can only provide some guidance in this area . in part because the firm’s track record is mostly in probation or reentry and appears to have far more limited experience with institutionalized, serious and violent juvenile offenders. But, even if Orbis Partners had a wider skill set, the DJJ desperately needs to develop staff and management expertise in model treatment approaches.

A second concern is that DJJ promised to mount a pilot test of the IBTM at two facilities this year. This is not occurring and instead DJJ is “piloting different parts of the IBTM in different places”. This is a no substitute for a carefully implemented pilot that is accompanied by careful

research and evaluation. The IBTM is a very complex undertaking and a pilot would help DJJ understand the critical ingredients to success and the barriers to proper implementation. DJJ has repeatedly been unable to articulate an answer to a simple, but fundamental question: How will things be changing for the youth when the IBTM is fully operation?

At this stage, the development of the ITBM does not appear to be data-driven. Neither the CA YASI nor other DJJ data sources seem accessible to planners working on the components and central parts of the IBTM. Despite over 3000 hours of staff time devoted to administering the CA YASI, there are seemingly no data apart from individual youth reports that can be used to guide DJJ planning for the IBTM. Further, I see little evidence that DJJ possesses an actual implementation timeline for the IBTM. Issues of staffing, facility needs, budget requirements, and other core issues seem unresolved. DJJ managers seem intent on rolling out a new approach and training their staff in parts of it, but there seems a lack of strategic vision. Training is being offered to staff, but we don't know if it is the right training, or being delivered to the right number of staff in the proper positions. At its base the DJJ performance in the IBTM looks like the proverbial “ire, Ready, Aim” approach.

DJJ should be required to produce a detailed written description of the IBTM that should be approved by the Farrell Experts. Once approved the IBTM should be reflected in a well developed implementation plan that contains timelines, milestones, budget requirements and capital needs. There should be an IBTM Logic Model similar to the one developed by the Expert Panel for CDCR Adult Rehabilitation Programs. DJJ should not be permitted to abandon its commitment to a carefully evaluated pilot test of the IBTM.

DJJ has contracted for substantial training of its staff on several of the components of the IBTM. The OSM is monitoring the delivery of this training. One big area in which critical training has been delayed is in the area of Normative Culture. While more training is a positive step forward, there is little evidence of a DJJ strategic approach to training as it relates to the full implementation of the IBTM. To my knowledge there is not a current written DJJ training plan. Further, the DJJ training should be connected with strategies to institutionalize the treatment reforms via ongoing management, supervisor coaching, and personnel reviews. The DJJ has supplied rosters of training sessions and some anecdotal evidence that the staff enjoy the training (most staff do!), but there is little objective evidence that the desired competencies underlying the training are actually being enhanced.

DJJ also reported that it has not completed the adjusted staffing positions to add the treatment team leaders, case managers, and other team members that are envisioned in the S&W team. DJJ reports that it has not yet approved and fully adopted the job descriptions related to the model treatment aspects of the S&W Remedial Plan.

DJJ committed to implementing a statewide service day for its core treatment unit. There has been a pilot of the program service day at Preston. DJJ is still analyzing the results of the pilot. Full implementation of a statewide service day is still planned in the future. No such program service days have been piloted for the BTPs since these program units have not been implemented yet.

Michael Brady has now invited Dr. Angela Wolf, a community psychologist who is very knowledgeable about juvenile justice nationwide, to work with a team of DJJ staff to improve progress in the definition and documentation of the LBTM. Mr. Brady has also reached out to staff from Washington State to provide information about that model. I am also collecting descriptions of model approaches from Missouri and other states to share with DJJ staff.